

OVERCOMING CHALLENGES EXPLORING OPPORTUNITIES

Genetere

ANNUAL REPORT 2015

CONTENTS

| Corporate Profile |
|---------------------------------|
| Corporate Social Responsibility |
| Company Values |
| Corporate Milestones |
| Financial Highlights |
| Chairman's Message |
| Board of Directors |
| Senior Management |
| Operations and Financial Review |
| Corporate Information |
| Corporate Governance |
| |

| Directors' Report | 40 |
|--|-----|
| Statement by Directors | 46 |
| Independent Auditor's Report | 47 |
| Consolidated Statement of Comprehensive Income | 49 |
| Statements of Financial Position | 50 |
| Consolidated Statement of Changes in Equity | 51 |
| Consolidated Statement of Cash Flows | 53 |
| Notes to the Financial Statements | 55 |
| Statistics of Shareholdings | 117 |
| Notice of Annual General Meeting | 119 |
| Proxy Form | |



1

CORPORATE PROFILE

XMH Holdings Ltd. ("XMH" or the "Group") started as a small machinery repair and maintenance shop in Kitchener Road in 1965. With a history of over 50 years, the Group is now a reputable and trusted name as a diesel engine, propulsion and power generating solutions provider in the marine and industrial sectors across Asia.

Over the years, the Group has expanded its primary product offerings to include distributorship, agency and dealership rights from reputable brands such as Mitsubishi, Akasaka and Kamome (Japan), Hyundai, D-I and Doosan (South Korea), SOLÉ, Korsør, Reintjes, CENTA (Europe), Mentrade (Singapore) and Guangzhou Diesel (China).

The Group continued to advance, scaling up the value-chain with the introduction of "AceGen", its in-house range of power generating sets, and "XMH IPS", a one-stop integrated solution to vessel owners requiring diesel engine (or electricity) driven propeller-based propulsion systems to power its vessels. These additions enhanced the Group's capabilities in providing customised and comprehensive solutions to its customers' diverse needs.

The acquisition of Mech-Power Generator Pte Ltd and its subsidiary ("MPG") was completed in September 2013. MPG is a leading manufacturer in the sale, assembly, testing, installation, commissioning and maintenance of diesel powered generator sets. Following the acquisition of MPG, in March 2015, the Group also acquired 80% shareholdings in the issued and paid up capital of Z-Power Automation Pte. Ltd. ("ZPA"). ZPA specialises in integrated marine automation products, and its successful consolidation provides the Group with added exposure to different markets and a wider product range.

With these acquisitions, the Group's business activities can be broadly categorised into (i) distribution and provision of value-added products and services; (ii) aftersales services, trading and others; (iii) assembly and installation of standby generator sets and provision of related services; and (iv) design and manufacture of marine switch boards, remote control distribution system and marine automation products.

OUR CORPORATE STRUCTURE

XMH was admitted into the Mainboard of the SGX-ST on 26 January 2011. Since then, two principal subsidiaries have been added to the Group, MPG and ZPA.



CORPORATE PROFILE

The Group seeks continuous growth in its businesses by enlarging its customer and supplier base, expanding its product and service offerings and widening its geographical coverage. Consequently, the Group remains on the lookout for potential acquisitions and joint venture opportunities for strategic expansion into related businesses.

In FY2014, the integration of MPG into the Group was completed, allowing the Group to diversify its primary businesses and expand its offerings to include industrial and commercial applications. Similarly, the Group has also increased its geographical coverage with Singapore as a major revenue contributor, after its traditional Indonesian market.

MPG's history can be traced back to 1983 and it has grown over the years to become one of the leading manufacturers in the design, assembly, sale and service of diesel powered generator sets in Singapore. It has supplied many types of generator systems to the power generation industry in Singapore and the Asia Pacific region.

In FY2015, ZPA was added to the Group. ZPA was established in 2008 and its influence has been steadily growing, due to its innovation, effectiveness and high

quality products. Moreover, ZPA's expertise in integrated marine automation products has increased the Group's exposure into different markets. Its synergistic value has provided opportunities of cross selling while enabling the Group to tap on an expanded customer base and offer a wider range of products and solutions.

Building on MPG's order win momentum, the Group looks to further leverage on MPG's strength in industrial and commercial applications, especially in the infocomm and healthcare industries. Additionally, ZPA will also look towards new revenue streams via onshore applications of its product offerings.

Accordingly, XMH is focused on sustaining its drive through new revenue streams. These consist of overcoming geographical boundaries into emerging markets such as Vietnam and new product opportunities.

The Group is delighted to gain this burst of synergy as it enlarges its family, widens its product offerings and magnifies its geographical footprint. While the Group as a whole is currently affected by macro environmental uncertainties, it will focus on deriving the most out of the synergies between its business segments to continue winning orders.

CORPORATE SOCIAL RESPONSIBILITY

Besides developing ways to growing our businesses, we believe that we have a role to play in giving back to the society and therefore the Group is mindful of its Corporate Social Responsibility ("CSR").

In this regard, we have:

- been in continuous financial support of the Strait Times School Pocket Funds for the past six (6) years;
- been making yearly donations to the Handicaps Welfare Association of Singapore, an organisation run by people with disabilities for people with disabilities;
- been supportive of Singapore Thong Chai Medical Institution by making yearly donations to the institution which provides free medical consultation and Traditional Chinese Medicine (TCM) to the public;

- also contributed and participated in charitable sporting events such as the 2014 Heartbeat Run and Walk and the 5th Tharman Shanmugaratnam Veteran Volleyball Championships; and
- also contributed and donated to City missions Church and Malay Youth Literary Association for the underserved communities in Singapore.

The Group is committed to its CSR efforts and will continue to strive towards developing and enhancing its CSR initiatives in the near future.

COMPANY VALUES

COLLABORATION FOR SUCCESS

Through teamwork and working closely with customers, we deliver the best possible solutions to meet customers' needs.

STRIVE FOR PROGRESS

We seek to continually improve our level of proficiency and expertise in our scope of work.

INTEGRITY IN ALL WE DO

We adhere to ethical principles in all our dealings with business partners, colleagues and ourselves.

COMMITMENT TO RELIABILITY

We pledge to only deliver optimally dependable solutions that fulfill customers' requirements.

BELIEF IN PEOPLE

We believe our staff is capable of performing to expectations and has potential to attain higher standards of excellence when nurtured.

RESOURCEFULNESS FOR THE RIGHT SOLUTION

We employ clever and enterprising methods to devise optimal products and/or services suited to meet customers' needs.



VISION

To be Asia's most trusted partner in power solutions

MISSION

To deliver optimal and reliable solutions to our marine and industrial customers

CORPORATE MILESTONES

工机机单

1950s

 Founded as a small machinery repair and maintenance shop in Kitchener Road by Mr. Tan Tum Beng in 1955

Our founder Mr. Tan Tum Beng started a small machinery repair and maintenance shop in Kitchener Road.

1960s

- Engaged in the resale of used industrial diesel engines and machinery from suppliers in the United Kingdom
- Provided engine modification service for customers in the timber industry

1970s

 Converted from sole proprietorship to forming a partnership – Meng Wah Machinery Work

1980s

 Became one of the leading suppliers of used industrial and marine diesel engines and related machinery manufactured in Japan

1990s

- Incorporated Xin Ming Hua Pte Ltd on 31 January 1990 following the transfer of business and assets from its original partnership arrangement
- Began the distribution of a limited range of marine diesel engines and power generating sets under Mitsubishi brand in 1996
- Secured exclusive distribution rights for SOLE brand of marine diesel engines and its genuine spare parts business for certain regions in 1998

Products we carry:



5



2000s

- Progressively secured more distribution rights for products including Akasaka, Hyundai, Doosan, Korsør, Reintjes, D-I, CENTA and Mentrade with some on exclusive basis
- Developed a range of power generating sets under our in-house brand to offer value-added customisation service
- Set up China (Shanghai) overseas marketing office in 2006 to support marketing activities there
- Established XMH Engineering Pte Ltd in 2007 to design and develop XMH IPS, a one-stop integrated solution for the propulsion requirements of marine vessels

2010s

- Signed distributorship agreement between Mitsubishi Heavy Industries Ltd, MHI Engine System Asia Pte Ltd and Xin Ming Hua Pte Ltd on 19 January 2010
- Admitted on the SGX-ST Mainboard on 26 January 2011
- Set up Vietnam (Ho Chi Minh City) overseas marketing office to support marketing initiatives in Vietnam
- Secured two new principals Guangzhou Diesel and Kamome Propeller
- Established AceGen Pte Ltd in 2013 to assembly our in-house "AceGen" brand power generating sets
- Enhanced our new corporate logo, among others through a rebranding exercise
- Incorporated PT XMH Engine in 2014 to provide after-sales support and to have close proximity and to better serve our customers in Indonesia
- Welcomed Credence Capital Fund II as our first major institutional and substantial shareholder
- Acquired and successfully integrated MPG into the enlarged Group on 7 September 2013
- Breakthrough into Vietnam with orders for generator sets for delivery till 2015
- Began construction for our new facilitates on JTC land at Tuas Crescent
- Acquired 80% shareholdings of ZPA into the enlarged Group on 4 March 2015
- Accredited with prestigious ABB Value Provider Certification in June 2015

6

FINANCIAL HIGHLIGHTS

| In \$'000 | FY2015 | FY2014 | FY2013 | FY2012 | FY2011 |
|--|---------|---------|--------|--------|--------|
| | | | | | |
| PROFIT AND LOSS | | | | | |
| Total Revenue | 91,514 | 105,174 | 97,645 | 62,249 | 70,237 |
| Gross Profit | 27,588 | 27,309 | 22,918 | 15,656 | 19,491 |
| Net Profit | 5,429 | 6,125 | 11,431 | 9,514 | 8,987 |
| | | | | | |
| REVENUE BY GEOGRAPHICAL | | | | | |
| Indonesia | 30,112 | 58,385 | 69,229 | 44,208 | 42,110 |
| Singapore | 48,509 | 41,378 | 21,166 | 13,680 | 17,579 |
| Vietnam | 7,102 | 2,043 | _* | _* | _* |
| Other countries | 5,791 | 3,368 | 7,250 | 4,361 | 10,548 |
| | | | | | |
| REVENUE BY BUSINESS | | | | | |
| Distribution | 34,054 | 60,042 | 85,796 | 54,314 | 60,953 |
| After Sales Service | 9,135 | 12,871 | 11,849 | 7,935 | 9,284 |
| Projects ⁽¹⁾ | 48,325 | 32,261 | | - | |
| | | | | | |
| BALANCE SHEET | | | | | |
| Total Assets | 154,895 | 112,782 | 79,907 | 89,434 | 82,207 |
| Total Liabilities | 94,526 | 54,401 | 35,707 | 46,874 | 43,876 |
| Shareholders' Funds | 57,615 | 58,381 | 44,200 | 42,560 | 38,331 |
| Cash & Cash Equivalents ⁽²⁾ | 24,698 | 36,388 | 43,687 | 39,233 | 53,862 |
| | | | | | - |
| PERFORMANCE INDICATORS | | | | | |
| Earnings per Share (cents/share) | 1.21 | 1.47 | 2.96 | 2.40 | 2.67 |
| Net Asset Value (cents/share) | 12.89 | 13.06 | 11.48 | 11.02 | 9.58 |

(1) Relates to revenue generated from one of its subsidiaries in the provision of project related businesses which typically takes between 5 to 12 months to completion.

(2) Total loans and borrowings reported in FY2015 was \$32,690,000.

* Figures immaterial

CHAIRMAN'S MESSAGE

DEAR SHAREHOLDERS,

On behalf of the Board of Directors of XMH Holdings Ltd. ("XMH" or collectively known as the "Group"), I am pleased to present to you our annual report for the financial year ended 30 April 2015 ("FY2015").

Despite the challenging market conditions, the Group has delivered a healthy financial performance during the year and made several breakthroughs which include securing multiple new contracts and the acquisition of ZPA. As we have witnessed, the offshore and marine industry entered a downturn in the second half of 2014. The Indonesian market that we operate in continues to see slow economic growth due to the softening of commodity prices and the weakening Indonesian Rupiah. In Vietnam, the restructuring process in the marine industry faced some setbacks due to the restrictions of the state budget. This is the backdrop in which we have experienced slower sales, delay in orders and deferment of collections.

The Group reported revenue of S\$91.5 million for FY2015. While both the "distribution" and "after sales" business segments were impacted by the slower sales in Indonesia, our "projects" business delivered a 49.8% revenue growth to S\$48.3 million. The Group's gross profit margin and net profit margin both remained healthy. The gross profit margin increased from 26.0% in FY2014 to 30.1% in FY2015, while the net profit margin renamed at similar levels at 5.9% in 2015 and 5.8% in 2014. The Group reported a net profit of S\$5.4 million for FY2015.

CHAIRMAN'S MESSAGE

INTEGRATION, UNIFICATION & STREAMLINING

We are pleased to share that the inclusion of ZPA into XMH has advanced smoothly. ZPA's expertise in integrated marine automation products has increased our exposure to different markets and wider product offerings. This will provide us with cross-selling opportunities given the expanded customer base and a wider range of products and services.

In 2013, the Group completed the acquisition of a plot of land which was intended for the construction of the Group's new premises. The new 7-storey factory ramp-up industrial building with ancillary office and facilities will be able to accommodate new assembly and production lines and increase the Group's general warehousing capacities. The building is due for completion in September 2015 and the Group plans to start moving in November 2015. After which, the Group's operations will be further streamlined as the main business and all major business segments will be based in one premises.

SUSTAINING PROGRESS

XMH is headquartered in Singapore and has operational presence in several countries including China, Indonesia, and Vietnam. To better support customers in procurement and after-sales services, XMH works closely with appointed dealers in countries where we have geographical reach.





Over the year, the Group has made conscious efforts to expand its geographical footprint. These efforts were evident from the recent developments in Vietnam by multiple contracts wins in onshore and offshore industries in various countries by both MPG and ZPA Vietnam. Additionally, the attainment of the ABB value provider certification by ZPA provides recognition and a wider range of product offerings, which is expected to have positive impact on ZPA and the Group.

Going forward, the Group will focus on deriving capitalise synergies between its business segments and explore further opportunities to enhance its revenue streams. We will also exercise prudence in our operations to strengthen the Group's financials and capabilities.

OUTLOOK

The current slowdown in the offshore and marine industry is likely to be a prolonged one, given the magnitude of the capital expenditure cut from the upstream players, and hence the lower demand for offshore support vessels. However, the demand for commercial vessels will provide some cushion especially with the Vietnamese market gradually gaining momentum. Additionally, the Group

9



looks forward to riding on Singapore's transition into a global infocomm hub and to play an active part in the growth of healthcare spending in the region.

The Group is in a good shape financially, operationally and strategically. While the recovery will only be gradual, we will be resilient enough to survive the volatilities in the market and our business framework will ensure that we emerge as a stronger entity when the market starts to recover.

In view of the above, we remain cautious and will stay vigilant to all relevant developments with keen interest.

DIVIDENDS

As a token of appreciation to our shareholders for their trust and support, the Group has proposed a total dividend of 0.8 Singapore cents per share for FY2015. This amount translates into a dividend payout ratio of approximately 66.1%. The proposed dividend is subject to the approval of shareholders at the upcoming Annual General Meeting ("**AGM**").



A NOTE OF APPRECIATION

 wish to express my sincere gratitude to our Board of Directors for their commitment and invaluable insights.
 would also like to thank my colleagues and staff for their dedication and perseverance during this challenging period.

To our business partners, associates, customers and suppliers, your unwavering support to the Group has been very encouraging and we look forward to the strengthening of these relationships. Lastly, I would like to express my heartfelt gratitude to our shareholders, your support and loyalty has been fundamental to the Group's resilience through the ups and downs.

MR. TAN TIN YEOW Chairman and Chief Executive Officer

BOARD OF DIRECTORS





MR. TAN TIN YEOW Chairman and CEO

Mr. Tan was appointed as Managing Director in 1991 and as Chairman and CEO on 29 October 2010. He has overall responsibility for planning and corporate direction of the Group. He has been instrumental in the Group's development and was responsible for, inter alia, establishing the distribution arm and securing the exclusive distributorship for a limited range of Mitsubishi brand of highspeed and medium-speed marine diesel engines and products.

Mr. Tan has more than 25 years of experience in the marine and industrial diesel engines industry. Prior to joining the Group, he worked in Meng Wah Machinery Work, a former partnership founded by the Founder, Mr. Tan Tum Beng, until 1991. He was also one of the proud recipients of the Rotary-ASME Entrepreneur of the Year in 2007.

MS. TAN GUAT LIAN Executive Director

Ms. Tan was appointed as Executive Director (Human Resource & Administration) on 29 October 2010. She has overall responsibility the administrative and human resource departments.

Ms. Tan has contributed commendably to the early development of the Group with key initiatives like setting up various departments including the administrative, logistics, human resource, accounts and IT departments. She has more than 15 years of relevant experience in administration and human resource.



MR. HONG PIAN TEE

Independent Director Mr. Hong was appointed as

Independent Director on 29 October 2010. Prior to retiring from professional practice, he was the managing director of PricewaterhouseCoopers Intrust Limited from 1985 to 1999. Mr. Hong is currently the chairman of Pei Hwa Foundation Limited, a position he has held since 2000, and an independent director of Golden Agri-Resources Ltd and Memstar Technology Ltd., both of which are companies listed on the mainboard of the Official List of the SGX-ST.

Mr. Hong is a veteran in corporate finance and advisory, with over 26 years of experience in prominent global accounting firms. He previously held independent directorships on the board of mainboard listed companies, Asia Food & Properties Limited and Sin Ghee Huat Corporation Ltd., from 2001 to 2009.

MR. CHAN HENG TOONG Independent Director

Mr. Chan was appointed as Independent Director on 29 October 2010. He retired from Banking in February 2013, after 33 years in corporate and investment banking. Currently, he is also an independent director of Singapore O&G Ltd., was listed on the Catalist Board of the SGX-ST.

Mr. Chan assumed key management positions in various established banks including Citibank N.A, American Express Bank (NY), Overseas Union Bank Limited, OUBS (Canada), United Overseas Bank and HL Bank, Singapore. He obtained a Bachelor of Engineering (Honours) from the University of Singapore and MBA (Finance & Transportation) from the University of British Columbia (Vancouver, BC).

MR. NG SEY MING Independent Director

Mr. Ng was appointed as Independent Director on 29 October 2010. He is currently a partner in the Banking & Finance practice group in Rajah & Tann Singapore LLP. He is also an independent director of Hiap Tong Corporation Ltd. and Gaylin Holdings Limited, both of which are listed on SGX-ST.

Mr. Ng commenced his legal practice at Rajah & Tann Singapore LLP in 2000 and was made a partner of Rajah & Tann Singapore LLP in 2007. He was admitted as a Solicitor of England and Wales, and an Advocate and Solicitor of the High Court of Malaya in 2007. He obtained a Bachelor of Laws (Honours) from the National University of Singapore in 1999 and is currently a member of the Singapore Academy of Law and the Law Society of Singapore.

SENIOR MANAGEMENT





Operations Director Mr. Phua joined the company on 4 December 2013 and is responsible for the overall Group's operations, overseeing the procurement, purchasing, production, engineering, and warehousing along with logistics

functions. He was with Credence Partners as VP, Investment (Portfolio Operations) prior to joining the Group. Mr. Phua has over 20 years of

working experience in the contract manufacturing business covering numerous locations in Asia with various MNCs. His past appointments include General Manager of Celestica Electronics Shanghai Ltd. (formally Omni Electronics Shanghai), Managing Director of CTS Tianjin, Asia Pacific Director of Operations for Electrical Components International, among others. He holds a Bachelor's Degree (1st Class Honors) in Mechanical Engineering from Nanyang Technical University.

MS. KOH LAY CHOO JESSIE *Finance Director*

Ms. Koh was appointed as Finance Director on 12 May 2014. She is responsible for the Group's treasury, budgetary and corporate finance functions. She oversees the finance, export and IT departments of the Group and assists in the smooth integration of new subsidiaries. She also manages all regulatory and compliance requirements of the Group as a listed company.

Ms. Koh has over 18 years of working experience in finance, internal audit and business advisory fields in various industries. Prior to joining the Group, she was the Chief Financial Officer of Union Steel Holdings Limited and Associate Director of Stone Forest Corporate Advisory Pte Ltd. She is a Chartered Accountant with the Institute of Singapore Chartered Accountants and a fellow member of the Association of Chartered Certified Accountants in the UK.

MS. ONG SIOK LING (WANG SHULING) Administrative Manager

Ms. Ong was appointed as Assistant Administrative Manager on 29 October 2010 and promoted to Administrative Manager on 1 August 2011. She is responsible for overseeing the export department, which handles the Group's shipping documentation and supports the overall logistic planning process.

Prior to joining the Group as administrative assistant in 1998, she worked as customer support assistant in Wing Seng Logistic Pte Ltd. Over the years, she rose the ranks and was promoted to Administrative Officer and Administrative Executive in 2001 and 2003 respectively. Subsequently, she was promoted in 2005 to Senior Administrative Executive and has assumed the role of Assistant Administrative Manager since 2009.

OPERATIONS AND FINANCIAL

"The Group's gross profit margin remained healthy and improved to 30.1% from 26.0% in FY2014." The increase for both gross profit and gross profit margin was primarily due to the higher contributions from the Group's "projects" business segment, and overall increase in gross profit margins across all business segments.

FINANCIAL PERFORMANCE

For the financial year ended 30 April 2015 ("**FY2015**"), the Group posted revenue of S\$91.5 million, a decrease of 13.0%. This decrease of approximately S\$29.7 million was due to slower sales in the Indonesia market reducing both the "distribution" and "after sales" business segment. It was partially offset by the increase of revenue from the "projects" business of S\$16.1 million or 49.8%. The "projects" business recorded revenue of approximately S\$48.3 million.

The Group's gross profit increased by approximately S\$0.3 million or 1.0% to S\$27.6 million, primarily due to the increased activity in the "projects" and "after-sales" business segments. The Group's gross profit margin remained healthy and improved to 30.1% from 26.0% in FY2014. The increase for both gross profit and gross profit margin was primarily due to the higher contributions from the Group's "projects" business segment, and overall increase in gross profit margins across all business segments.

OPERATIONS AND FINANCIAL **REVIEW**



The increase in the Group's operating expenses was largely due to the effects of MPG's results and the inclusion of the newly acquired subsidiary, ZPA. This was in line with the increase in contributions from the "projects" business segment. Approximately S\$833,000 was included for the amortization of intangible assets, arising from the acquisition of MPG in 2Q2014 and ZPA in 4Q2015. The Group also recorded approximately S\$1.2 million for costs and professional fees in relation to an appeal in November 2014. Additionally, the Group had a net financing income of S\$541,000 in FY2015, mainly due to higher forex gains and a one-time gain on disposal of security shares.

Overall, the Group's net profit decreased 11.4% to S\$5.4 million. However, net profit margin improved to 5.9% as compared to 5.8% in FY2014.

FINANCIAL POSITION

The Group's balance sheet remained steady with total equity at \$\$60.4 million as at 30 April 2015 compared to \$\$58.4 million as at 30 April 2014. This included the recognition of goodwill and intangible assets arising from the acquisition of MPG and ZPA in 2Q2014 and 4Q2015 respectively. The increase in the property, plant and equipment of approximately \$\$25.0 million was due mainly to the progress payments towards the construction of the factory building in Tuas, the consolidation of the newly acquired subsidiary of \$\$1.0 million and net of depreciation. Inventories increased by approximately



S\$9.8 million to S\$32.4 million due mainly to the replenishment of inventories towards the year ended 30 April 2015 for one of the Group's subsidiaries. The Group adheres to strict inventory control procedures, actively performs stock aging analysis and maintains active communication with its customers to stay relevant to their project planning. The Group's loans and borrowings stood at approximately S\$32.7 million as at 30 April 2015, and the increase was due mainly to the utilization of loans to finance the construction of the new factory building in Tuas. Despite the increase in loans and borrowings, the Group maintained a healthy net gearing ratio of 13.2% with a cash balance of approximately S\$24.7 million. The Group's net asset value per ordinary share was 13.70 Singapore cents as at 30 April 2015.

STATEMENT OF CASH FLOW

Net cash generated from the Group's operating activities was S\$12.5 million as compared to net cash used in operating activities of S\$10.7 million in FY2014. This was due mainly to collections from its contract customers and longer credit term granted by its suppliers. The Group used S\$34.9 million in investing activities, mainly as consideration paid to acquire a subsidiary and for progress payments towards construction of the factory building in Tuas. This was partially offset by cash generated from financing activities of S\$12.4 million. In view of the above, overall net decrease in cash was S\$9.9 million and S\$7.1 million in FY2015 and FY2014 respectively.



UPDATES ON IPO PROCEEDS AND PROCEEDS FROM NEW SHARES

The net proceeds raised from the Group's IPO in FY2011, after deducting listing expenses of approximately S\$2.4 million was approximately S\$18.9 million. The issuance of new shares was approximately S\$9.9 million, net of expenses. As at the date of this report, the Group has fully utilized its proceeds from IPO and the issuance of new shares.

EXPANDED PRODUCT PORTFOLIO AND ORDER BOOK

Over the course of FY2015, the Group acquired ZPA. With the addition of ZPA, the Group now carries over than 4000 products under 20 renowned brands and holds exclusive distributorship rights for many of its principals in various regions. Notably, XMH is the only authorized sales dealer for brands such as Akasaka, SOLE and Korsor. The successful consolidation of ZPA will allow the Group added exposure to different markets.

The outstanding order book for the Group stood at approximately S\$76.8 million as at 13 July 2015. The Group's order book now includes the orders won by MPG and ZPA.



Building on MPG's order win momentum, the Group looks to further leverage on MPG's strength in industrial and commercial applications, especially in the infocomm and healthcare industries. Additionally, ZPA's expertise in integrated marine automation products has provided the Group with cross-selling opportunities given the expanded customer base and a wider range of products and services. ZPA will also look towards new revenue streams via onshore applications of its product offerings.

While the Group as a whole is currently affected by macro environmental uncertainties, it will focus on deriving the most out of the synergies between its business segments to continue winning orders.

GOING FORWARD

The Group has diversified its revenue streams and expanded its business model in FY2015, with the completion of the ZPA acquisition, followed by the penetration into several markets despite volatile operating conditions. The Group is lifted by its efforts despite the uncertainties in the Indonesian economy weighing it down. As the Group moves into the next financial year, it looks forward to the completion of its new facility and achieving new milestones both locally and regionally. The Group hopes to continue cultivating the relationships built with its business partners, staff, shareholders and stakeholders so that it may thrive to be remain resilient and flourish for years to come.

CORPORATE INFORMATION

BOARD OF DIRECTORS

Mr. Tan Tin Yeow (Chairman and Chief Executive Officer) Ms. Tan Guat Lian (Executive Director) Mr. Hong Pian Tee (Lead Independent Director, Non-Executive) Mr. Chan Heng Toong (Independent Director, Non-Executive) Mr. Ng Sey Ming (Independent Director, Non-Executive)

COMPANY SECRETARY

Ms. Shirley Tan Sey Liy (ACIS)

REGISTERED OFFICE

44 Sungei Kadut Avenue, Singapore 729667 Telephone: (65) 6368 0188 Facsimile: (65) 6368 0633

AUDIT COMMITTEE

Mr. Hong Pian Tee (*Chairman*) Mr. Chan Heng Toong (*Member*) Mr. Ng Sey Ming (*Member*)

REMUNERATION COMMITTEE

Mr. Ng Sey Ming *(Chairman)* Mr. Hong Pian Tee *(Member)* Mr. Chan Heng Toong *(Member)*

NOMINATING COMMITTEE

Mr. Chan Heng Toong (*Chairman*) Mr. Hong Pian Tee (*Member*) Mr. Ng Sey Ming (*Member*) Mr. Tan Tin Yeow (*Member*)

SHARE REGISTRAR

Tricor Barbinder Share Registration Services (A Division of Tricor Singapore Pte. Ltd.) 8 Cross Street, #11-00 PWC Building, Singapore 048424

INDEPENDENT AUDITORS

Ernst & Young LLP Public Accountants and Chartered Accountants One Raffles Quay, North Tower, Level 18 Singapore 048581 Partner-in-charge Ms. Ho Shyan Yan (Appointed in financial year 2015)

PRINCIPAL BANKERS

Australia and New Zealand Banking Group Limited 10 Collyer Quay, #20-00 Ocean Financial Centre, Singapore 049315

Malayan Banking Berhad Sdn. Bhd. 2 Battery Road, Maybank Tower, Singapore 049907

Standard Chartered Bank 6 Battery Road, Singapore 049909

United Overseas Bank Limited 80 Raffles Place, UOB Plaza, Singapore 048624

The Development Bank of Singapore Limited 12 Marina Boulevard, Level 6, DBS Asia Central @ Marina Bay Financial Centre Tower 3, Singapore 018982

The HongKong and Shanghai Banking Corporation Limited 21 Collyer Quay, #01-01/#02-01, (Premier Centre) Singapore 049320

INVESTOR RELATIONS CONSULTANT

Financial PR Pte Ltd, 4 Robinson Road, #04-01 The House of Eden, Singapore 048543



The Board of Directors (the "**Board**") of XMH Holdings Ltd. (the "**Company**") is committed to a high standard of corporate governance and has always recognised the importance of good governance to enhance corporate performance, accountability and protection of stakeholders' interests. Throughout the financial year ended 30 April 2015 ("**FY2015**"), the Company has complied with the principles and guidelines of the Code of Corporate Governance 2012 (the "**Code**").

This report sets out the Company's corporate governance practices and structures that were in place throughout and/or during the financial year or which will be implemented and where appropriate, we have provided explanations for deviation from the Code.

(A) BOARD MATTERS

Board's Conduct of its Affairs

Principle 1: Every company should be headed by an effective Board to lead and control the company. The Board is collectively responsible for the long-term success of the company. The Board works with Management to achieve this objective and Management remains accountable to the Board.

The Board oversees the business and corporate affairs of the Group. The principle duties of the Board include the following:

- Protecting and enhancing long-term value and return to its shareholders;
- Providing leadership and guidance on corporate strategy, business directions, risk management policy and implementation of corporate objectives;
- Establishing, reviewing and approving the annual budget, corporate policies, strategies and objectives for the Group;
- Ensuring the effectiveness and integrity of Management;
- Monitoring the Management's achievement of these goals;
- Conducting periodic reviews of the Group's financial performance, internal controls and reporting compliance;
- Approving nominations to the Board and appointment of key executives;
- Ensuring the Group's compliance with all relevant and applicable laws and regulations; and
- Assuming responsibility for the corporate governance of the Group.

The Board objectively discharge their duties and responsibilities at all times as fiduciaries in the interests of the Company.

To assist the Board in the execution of its responsibilities, the Board has delegated specific responsibilities to three (3) committees, namely the Audit Committee ("**AC**"), Nominating Committee ("**NC**") and Remuneration Committee ("**RC**") (collectively "**Board Committees**"). Information on each of the Board Committees is set out below. The Board accepts that while the Board Committees have the authority to examine particular issues and will report back to the Board with their decisions and/or recommendations, the ultimate responsibility on all matters lies with the entire Board. The Board Committees operate within clearly defined terms of reference or scope and they play an important role in ensuring good corporate governance in the Company and within the Group. The terms of reference of the Board Committees are reviewed on a regular basis to ensure their continued relevance.

Formal Board meetings are held at least four times a year to approve the quarterly and full year results announcement and to oversee the business affairs of the Group. Board meetings are planned in advance on yearly basis. This enables the Board to meet on a regular basis without interfering the Company's operations. The Board may request for further clarification and information from Management on all matters within its purview. Ad-hoc meetings are convened as and when circumstances require. The Company's Articles of Association provides for meetings of the Board to be conducted by way of telephone conference or other methods of simultaneous communications by electronic means.

The table below sets out the number of Board and Board Committees meetings held during FY2015 and the attendance of each Director at these meetings:

| | Вс | oard | AC | | NC | | RC | |
|-----------------------------------|-----------------|------|-----------------|----------|-----------------|----------|-----------------|----------|
| | No. of meetings | | No. of meetings | | No. of meetings | | No. of meetings | |
| Name of Directors | Held Attended | | Held | Attended | Held | Attended | Held | Attended |
| Mr. Tan Tin Yeow | 4 | 4 | 6 | 6* | 1 | 1 | 2 | 2* |
| Ms. Tan Guat Lian | 4 | 4 | 6 | 1* | 1 | = = | 2 | |
| Mr. Hong Pian Tee | 4 | 4 | 6 | 6 | 1 | 1 | 2 | 2 |
| Mr. Chan Heng Toong | 4 | 4 | 6 | 6 | 1 | 1 | 2 | 2 |
| Mr. Ng Sey Ming | 4 | 4 | 6 | 6 | 1 | 1 | 2 | 2 |
| Mr. Chua Tiong Wei ⁽¹⁾ | 4 | 1 | 6 | | 1 | _ | 2 | _ |

* By invitation

(1) Mr. Chua Tiong Wei resigned as Executive Director on 5 August 2014.

The Board had adopted a set of internal guidelines setting forth matters that require Board's approval. Matters which are specifically reserved for the full Board's decision are those involving a conflict of interest of a substantial shareholder or a Director, material acquisitions, disposal of assets, operating budgets and capital expenditure, corporate or financial restructuring, share issuances, declaration of dividends and other returns to shareholders and matters which require Board approval as specified under the Company's interested person transaction policy.

The Directors are also updated regularly with changes to the Singapore Exchange Securities Limited ("SGX-ST") listing rules, risk management, corporate governance, insider trading and the key changes in the relevant regulatory requirements and financial reporting standards and the relevant laws and regulations to facilitate effective discharge of their fiduciary duties as Board or Board Committees members.

New releases issued by the SGX-ST and Accounting and Corporate Regulatory Authority ("**ACRA**") which are relevant to the Directors are circulated to the Board. The Company Secretary would inform the Directors of upcoming conferences and seminars relevant to their roles as Directors of the Company. Annually, the External Auditors update the AC and the Board on the new and revised financial reporting standards that are applicable to the Company or the Group.

Appropriate briefing and orientation will be arranged for newly appointed Directors to familiarise them with the Group's business operations, strategic directions, Directors' duties and responsibilities and the corporate governance practices. They will also be given opportunities to visit the Group's operational facilities and meet the Management so as to gain a better understanding of the Group's business.

The Directors are encouraged to attend seminars and receive training to improve themselves in the discharge of Directors' duties and responsibilities. Changes to regulations and accounting standards are monitored closely by the Management. To keep pace with such regulatory changes, the Company provides opportunities for ongoing education and training on Board processes and best practices as well as updates on changes in legislation and financial reporting standards, regulations and guidelines from the SGX-ST Listing Rules that affect the Company and/or the Directors in discharging their duties.

Newly appointed Directors receive appropriate training, if required. The Group provides background information about its history, mission and values to its Directors. In addition, the Management regularly updates and familiarises the Directors on the business activities of the Company during Board meetings.

A formal letter of appointment would be furnished to every newly-appointed director upon their appointment explaining, among other matters, their roles, obligations, duties and responsibilities as member of the Board.

Board Composition and Guidance

Principle 2: There should be a strong and independent element on the Board, which is able to exercise objective judgement on corporate affairs independently, in particular, from Management and 10% shareholders. No individual or small group of individuals should be allowed to dominate the Board's decision making.

The present Board comprises five (5) members, three (3) of whom are Non-Executive Directors (including the Chairman of the AC). All Non-Executive Directors are also independent and they are able to exercise objective judgment on corporate affairs independently from the Management.

| Name of Directors | Board | AC | NC | RC |
|---------------------|---|----------|----------|----------|
| Mr. Tan Tin Yeow | Chairman and Chief Executive Officer ("CEO") | - | Member | _ |
| Ms. Tan Guat Lian | Member | - | _ | _ |
| Mr. Hong Pian Tee | Member | Chairman | Member | Member |
| Mr. Chan Heng Toong | Member | Member | Chairman | Member |
| Mr. Ng Sey Ming | Member | Member | Member | Chairman |

There is presently a strong and independent element on the Board. As the Chairman and CEO is not an Independent Director, the Company has three Independent Directors and is in compliance with the Code's guideline that at least half of the Board should be made up of Independent Directors.

Independent Directors

The NC considers an "independent" Director as one who has no relationship with the Company or its related corporations, its 10% shareholders or its officers, including confirming not having any relationships and circumstances as provided in Guideline 2.3 of the Code, that could interfere, or be reasonably perceived to interfere, with the exercise of independent business judgment in carrying out the functions as an independent director with a view to the best interests of the Company.

The NC has reviewed, determined and confirmed the independence of each the Independent and Non-Executive Directors.

There is no independent director who has served on the board beyond nine years from the date of his first appointment.

The NC reviews the size of the Board on annual basis, and considers the present Board size as appropriate for the current scope and nature of the Group's operations. As Independent and Non-Executive Directors make up almost half of the Board, no individual group is able to dominate the Board's decision-making process. There is also balance in the Board because of the presence of Independent and Non-Executive Directors of the calibre necessary to carry sufficient weight in the Board decisions.

A description of the background of each Director is presented in the "Board of Directors" section of this annual report. As a group, the Directors bring with them a broad range of industry knowledge, expertise and experience in areas such as accounting, finance, business, legal and management, relevant to the Group.

Non-Executive Directors and Independent Directors exercise no Management functions in the Group. Although all the Directors have equal responsibility for the performance of the Group, the role of the Independent Directors is particularly important in ensuring that the strategies proposed by Management are fully discussed and rigorously examined and take into account the long-term interests of not only the shareholders, but also of the employees, customers, suppliers and the communities in which the Group conducts its business and reviewing the performance of Management in meeting agreed goals and objectives and monitor the reporting of performance. The NC considers its Independent Directors to be of sufficient calibre and size and their views to be of sufficient weight such that no individual or small group of individuals dominates the Board's decision-making process.

The Company co-ordinates informal meeting sessions for Independent Directors to meet on a need-basis without the presence of the Management to discuss matters such as the Group's financial performance, corporate governance initiatives, Board processes, succession planning as well as leadership development and the remuneration of the Executive Directors.

Chairman and Chief Executive Officer

Principle 3: There should be a clear division of responsibilities between the leadership of the Board and the executives responsible for managing the company's business. No one individual should represent a considerable concentration of power.

Mr. Tan Tin Yeow currently assumes the roles of both the Chairman and CEO.

The Chairman and CEO is the most senior executive in the Company and bears executive responsibility for the Company's business, as well as the responsibility for the workings of the Board. The Chairman and CEO ensure that Board meetings are held when necessary and set the Board meeting agenda in consultation with the Directors. The Chairman and CEO reviews Board papers before they are presented to the Board and ensures that Board members are provided with complete, adequate and timely information. As a general rule, Board papers are sent to Directors in advance in order for Directors to be adequately prepared for the meeting. The Chairman and CEO also ensures that the management staffs who have prepared the papers, or who can provide additional insight into the matters to be discussed, are invited to present the papers or attend at the relevant time during the Board meetings.

In accordance with Guideline 3.3 of the Code and to promote a high standard of corporate governance, the Board has appointed Mr. Hong Pian Tee, an Independent and Non-Executive Director, as Lead Independent Director. Mr. Hong Pian Tee is available to shareholders when they have concerns in circumstances where contact through the normal channel of the Chairman and CEO has failed to resolve or for which such contact is inappropriate.

The Independent Directors, led by the Lead Independent Director, meet amongst themselves without the presence of the other Directors, where necessary, and the Lead Independent Director will provide feedback to the Chairman after such meetings.

Board Membership

Principle 4: There should be a formal and transparent process for the appointment and re-appointment of directors to the Board.

The NC comprises the following members:

Nominating Committee

Mr. Chan Heng Toong (Chairman) Mr. Tan Tin Yeow Mr. Hong Pian Tee Mr. Ng Sey Ming

The Chairman of the NC is neither a substantial shareholder of the Company, nor directly associated with a substantial shareholder of the Company.

The NC's role is to establish a formal and transparent process for:

- Making recommendations to the Board on all Board appointments;
- Making recommendations to the Board on the re-nomination of Directors annually and at least once every three
 (3) years for each Director, as required by the Articles of Association of the Company;
- Determining the independence of Directors annually;
- Procuring that at least one-third of the Board shall comprise Independent Directors;
- Determining whether a Director is independent; and
- Proposing a set of objective performance criteria to the Board for approval and implementation, to evaluate the effectiveness of the Board as a whole and the contribution of each Director to the effectiveness of the Board.

In its search, nomination and selection process for new Directors, the NC identifies the key attributes that an incoming Director should have, based on a matrix of the attributes of the existing Board and the requirements of the Group. After endorsement by the Board of the key attributes, the NC taps into the resources of the Directors' personal contacts and recommendations of potential candidates, and goes through a short-listing process. If candidates identified through this process are not suitable, executive recruitment agencies will be appointed to assist in the search process. Interviews will be set up with potential candidates for NC members to assess them before a decision is reached.

In its deliberations on the re-nomination of existing Directors, the NC takes into consideration the relevant Director's contribution and performance (including, if applicable, his contribution and performance as Independent Director). The assessment parameters include attendance record, preparedness, intensity of participation and candour at meetings of the Board and Board Committees as well as the quality of intervention and special contributions. The Chairman of the Board will give feedback to the NC on the appointment of new Directors or retirement or resignation of existing Directors, following the outcome of an annual performance evaluation of individual Directors, and the NC will take into consideration his views in this regard.

In doing so, the NC is of the view that the Independent Directors of the Company are independent (as defined in the Code) and are able to exercise judgement on the corporate affairs of the Group independent of the Management.

The NC has recommended to the Board that Mr. Tan Tin Yeow and Mr. Ng Sey Ming, be nominated for re-election at the forthcoming AGM. The NC had also recommended to the Board that Mr. Hong Pian Tee, who is of 70 years of age this year, to be re-appointed as a Director at the forthcoming Annual General Meeting ("AGM"). The Board had accepted the NC's recommendations.

Mr. Tan Tin Yeow, Mr. Ng Sey Ming and Mr. Hong Pian Tee, being the member of the NC who is retiring at AGM abstained from voting on the resolution in respect of his re-nominating as a Director.

The NC is satisfied that sufficient time and attention are being given by the Directors to the affairs of the Group, notwithstanding that some of the Directors have multiple Board representations. This matter is also reviewed by the NC on an annual basis.

There is no alternate director being appointed to the Board.

The key information regarding Directors such as academic and professional qualifications, Board Committees served, directorships or chairmanships both present and past held over the preceding three years in other listed companies and other major appointments, whether the appointment is executive or non-executive are set out in pages 38 to 39 of the Annual Report.

Board Performance

Principle 5: There should be a formal annual assessment of the effectiveness of the Board as a whole and its board committees and the contribution by each Director to the effectiveness of the Board.

The Board has implemented a process to be carried out by the NC to assess:

- its effectiveness as a whole; and
- the contribution by each Director to the effectiveness of the Board.

The assessment of the Board utilises a confidential questionnaire, covering areas such as the effectiveness of the Board in its monitoring role, and is completed by each Director individually. Such performance criteria are approved by the Board and they address, inter alia, how the Board has enhanced long-term shareholders' value. The performance criteria do not change unless circumstances deem it necessary and a decision to change them would be justified by the Board.

The Board and the NC have endeavoured to ensure that Directors appointed to the Board possess the relevant experience, knowledge and expertise critical to the Group's business.

The evaluation of individual Directors is done through self-assessment, in each case through a confidential questionnaire completed by the Directors individually. The assessment parameters for such individual evaluation include both qualitative and quantitative factors such as attendance records, contributions during Board meetings, as well as individual performance of principal functions and fiduciary duties.

The completed questionnaires are collated for the NC's deliberation. The NC then presents the results, conclusions and its recommendations to the Board. The Chairman and CEO act on the results of the performance evaluation, and where appropriate and in consultation with the NC, proposes new members to be appointed to the Board, or seeks the resignation of Directors.

The assessment of the Board and the Directors is carried out once every financial year. Each member of the NC is required to abstain from voting on any resolution in respect of the assessment of his performance or re-nomination as a Director.

Access to Information

Principle 6: In order to fulfil their responsibilities, directors should be provided with complete, adequate and timely information prior to board meetings and on an on-going basis so as to enable them to make informed decisions to discharge their duties and responsibilities.

All Directors receive a set of Board papers prior to the Board meeting. This is generally issued to them at least three (3) days prior to the meeting to enable the Directors to obtain further explanations, where necessary, in order to be briefed properly and prepare for the meeting. The Board and Board Committees papers include financial, business and corporate matters of the Group so as to enable the Directors to be properly briefed on matters to be considered at the Board and Board Committees Meetings.

As part of good corporate governance, key matters requiring decision are reserved for resolution at Board meetings rather than circulation to facilitate discussion. Key analysts' reports on the Group are forwarded to the Directors on an on-going basis. In addition, the Board receives quarterly management accounts from the Management, which present a balanced and understandable assessment of the Group's performance, position and prospects.

The Directors have separate and independent access to the senior management, including the Chairman and CEO, the Finance Director and other executive officers, as well as the Group's Internal and External Auditors. Queries by individual Directors on circulated reports are directed to the Management who will respond accordingly. Where relevant, Directors' queries and the Management's responses are circulated to all Board members for their information.

All Directors have separate and independent access to the advice and services of the Company Secretary. The Company Secretary or her representative(s) attends all meetings of the Board and, together with members of the Management, ensures that Board procedures are followed and that applicable rules and regulations are complied with. The Company Secretary also attends all meetings of the AC, RC and NC. Under the direction of the Chairman, the Company Secretary is responsible for ensuring good information flows within the Board and its Committees and between senior management and Non-Executive Directors, as well as facilitating orientation and assisting with professional development as required.

Under the Articles of Association of the Company, the decision to appoint or remove the Company Secretary can only be taken by the Board as a whole.



Each Director has the right to seek independent legal and other professional advice, at the Company's expense, concerning any aspect of the Group's operations or undertakings in order to fulfil his/her duties and responsibilities as a Director.

(B) REMUNERATION MATTERS

Procedures for Developing Remuneration Policies

Principle 7: There should be a formal and transparent procedure for developing policy on executive remuneration and for fixing the remuneration packages of individual directors. No director should be involved in deciding his own remuneration.

The RC comprises the following members:

Remuneration Committee

Mr. Ng Sey Ming (Chairman) Mr. Hong Pian Tee Mr. Chan Heng Toong

The terms of reference sets out clearly the principal responsibilities of the RC which include, amongst others:

• Recommending to the Board for endorsement, a framework for computation of Directors' fees of the Board, as well as the remuneration of Executive Directors and key management personnel.

For Executive Directors and executive officers, the framework covers all aspects of executive remuneration (including but not limited to Directors' fees, salaries, allowances, bonuses, options and benefits-in-kind); and

• Recommending the specific remuneration packages for each Director and executive officer.

In framing the Group's remuneration policy as described above, the RC may from time to time refer to market reports on average remuneration.

• Administration of the XMH Share Option Scheme (the "Scheme").

In providing a framework for eligible participant(s), with an opportunity to participate in the equity of the Company and to motivate them towards better performance through increased dedication and loyalty. Further information on the Scheme can be found on pages 40 to 44 of the Annual Report.

• Reviewing remuneration of employees who are immediate family members of a Director or the Chairman and CEO.

The total remuneration of employees who are related to Directors is reviewed by the RC annually to ensure that their remuneration packages are in line with the Group's staff remuneration guidelines and commensurate with their respective job scopes and level of responsibilities.

• Reviewing the contract of service of Executive Directors and key management personnel's contract of service in the event of termination.

The RC reviews the reasonableness of the contracts of service of Executive Directors and key management personnel's contract of service in the event of termination to ensure that such contracts of service contain fair and reasonable termination clauses.

No Director is involved in deciding his own remuneration, except in providing information and documents if specifically requested by the RC to assist in its deliberations.

The RC has full authority to engage any external professional advice on matters relating to remuneration as and when the need arises. The expense of such services shall be borne by the Company.

In reviewing the service agreements of the Executive Directors and key management personnel of the Company, the RC will review the Company's obligations arising in the event of termination of these service agreements, to ensure that such service agreements contain fair and reasonable termination clauses which are not overly generous. The RC aims to be fair and avoid rewarding poor performance.

Level and Mix of Remuneration

Principle 8: The level and structure of remuneration should be aligned with the long-term interest and risk policies of the company, and should be appropriate to attract, retain and motivate (a) the directors to provide good stewardship of the company and (b) key management personnel to successfully manage the company. However, companies should avoid paying more than is necessary for this purpose.

The RC will take into account the industry norms, the Group's performance as well as the contribution and performance of each Director when determining remuneration packages.

The remuneration for the Executive Directors and certain key executives comprise a fixed and variable component. The variable component is performance related and is linked to the Group's performance as well as the performance of each individual Executive Director and key executive.

The Company had adopted the XMH Share Option Scheme. The Executive Directors, Independent Directors and key management personnel are eligible to participate in the Scheme in accordance with the Rules for XMH Share Option Scheme.

The Independent Directors and Non-Executive Directors receive Directors' fees in accordance with their contributions, taking into account factors such as effort and time spent, responsibilities of the Directors and the need to pay competitive fees to attract, retain and motivate the Directors. The Independent Directors and Non-Executive Directors shall not be over-compensated to the extent that their independence may be compromised. The Directors' fees are endorsed by the RC and recommended by the Board for shareholders' approval at the AGM of the Company. There are no share-based compensation schemes in place for Independent Directors.

The Company does not use contractual provisions to allow the Company to reclaim incentive components of remuneration from Executive Directors and key management personnel in exceptional circumstances of misstatement of financial results, or of misconduct resulting in financial loss to the Company. The Executive Directors owe a fiduciary duty to the Company. The Company should be able to avail itself to remedies against the Executive Directors in the event of such breach of fiduciary duties.

Disclosure on Remuneration

Principle 9: Each company should provide clear disclosure of its remuneration policies, level and mix of remuneration, and the procedure for setting remuneration in the company's Annual Report. It should provide disclosure in relation to its remuneration policies to enable investors to understand the link between remuneration paid to directors and key management personnel, and performance.

The remuneration paid to or accrued to each individual Director and the CEO for FY2015 is as follows:

| Remuneration Band and | Salary | Variable Bonus | Benefits In Kind | Directors' Fees | Total |
|---|--------|-------------------|---------------------|--------------------|-------|
| Name of Directors | (%) | (%) | (%) | (%) | (%) |
| Above \$\$500,000 but below \$\$750,000 | | | | | |
| Tan Tin Yeow ⁽¹⁾ | 60 | 38 | 2 | | 100 |
| Above \$\$250,000 but below \$\$500,000 | | | | | |
| Tan Guat Lian ⁽¹⁾ | 77 | 22 | 1 | | 100 |
| Chua Tiong Wei ⁽²⁾ | 94 | - | 6 | - | 100 |
| Below \$\$250,000 | | | | | |
| Hong Pian Tee ⁽¹⁾ | | | | 100 | 100 |
| Chan Heng Toong ⁽¹⁾ | _ | _ | | 100 | 100 |
| Ng Sey Ming ⁽¹⁾ | - | _ | | 100 | 100 |

Notes:

(1) Details of share options granted to the Director can be found in the "Directors' Report" section of the Annual Report at pages 40 to 41.

(2) Mr. Chua Tiong Wei resigned as Executive Director on 5 August 2014.

The remuneration paid to or accrued to the top five key management personnel (who are not Directors or the CEO) for FY2015 is as follows:

| Name of Key Management Personnel | Salary | Variable Bonus | Benefits In kind | Total |
|---|------------|-------------------|---------------------|-------|
| | (%) | (%) | (%) | (%) |
| Above \$\$500,000 but below \$\$750,000 | | | | |
| Chia Chung Mun Alphonsus ⁽¹⁾ | 66 | 32 | 2 | 100 |
| | The states | 4 | | |
| Below \$\$250,000 | | | | |
| Koh Lay Choo Jessie ⁽²⁾ | 80 | 20 | | 100 |
| Phua Tiang Soon | 79 | 21 | _ | 100 |
| Yeo Eng Chai William ⁽³⁾ | 77 | 20 | 3 | 100 |
| Yap Lee Ann ⁽⁴⁾ | 100 | - | - | 100 |
| Ong Siok Ling | 83 | 17 | - | 100 |

Notes:

(1) Mr. Chia Chung Mun Alphonsus resigned as Deputy CEO on 14 July 2015.

(2) Ms. Koh Lay Choo Jessie appointed as Finance Director on 12 May 2014.

(3) Mr. Yeo Eng Chai William resigned as General Manager, Sales on 30 November 2014.

(4) Mr. Yap Lee Ann resigned as Financial Controller on 18 December 2014.

The fees of Non-Executive Directors are subject to the approval of shareholders at the forthcoming AGM.

Immediate Family Member of Directors of Substantial Shareholders

Mr. Tan Tin Yeow, the Chairman and CEO, and Ms. Tan Guat Lian, Executive Director (Human Resource and Administration) are siblings and Mr. Tan Fu Yuan is nephew of Mr. Tan Tin Yeow and Ms. Tan Guat Lian and whose remuneration exceeds S\$50,000 in FY2015.

Details of remuneration paid to the immediate family member of Directors of substantial shareholders for FY2015 are set out below:

| Name of Immediate Family Member | Salary | Variable Bonus | Benefits In kind | Total |
|---|--------|-------------------|---------------------|-------|
| | (%) | (%) | (%) | (%) |
| Above \$\$250,000 but below \$\$500,000 | | | | |
| Tan Guat Lian | 77 | 22 | 1 | 100 |
| | | | | |
| Below \$\$250,000 | | | 2 2 4 4 | 111-1 |
| Tan Fu Yuan | 84 | 16 | 0 | 100 |

For FY2015, the aggregate total remuneration paid/payable to the relevant key management personnel (who are not Directors or the CEO) amounted to S\$1.5 million.

There are no terminations, retirement or post-employment benefits that may be granted to the Directors, CEO and key management personnel.

In view of confidentiality of remuneration matters, the Board is of the opinion that it is in the best interests of the Group not to disclose the exact remuneration of Directors and key management personnel in the Annual Report.

(C) ACCOUNTABILITY AND AUDIT

Accountability

Principle 10: The Board should present a balanced and understandable assessment of the company's performance, position and prospects.

The Board is responsible for providing a balanced and understandable assessment of the Group's performance, position and prospects when presenting interim and other price sensitive public reports and reports to regulators (if required).

The Management will provide all members of the Board with management accounts of the Group's performance, with explanatory details on its operations on a monthly basis. The Board papers are circulated to the Directors prior to any Board meeting to facilitate effective discussion and decision-making.

In line with the SGX-ST Listing Rules, the Board provides a negative assurance statement to the shareholders in respect of the interim financial statements. For the financial year under review, the Executive Directors and the Finance Director have provided assurance to the Board on the integrity of the Group's financial statements.

The Management maintains regular contact and communication with the Board by various means including the preparation and circulation to all Board members of quarterly and full year financial statements of the Group. This allows the Board to monitor the Group's performance and position as well as the Management's achievements of the goals and objectives determined and set by the Board.

29

CORPORATE GOVERNANCE

Risk Management and Internal Controls

Principle 11: The Board is responsible for the governance of risk. The Board should ensure that the management maintains a sound system of risk management and internal controls to safeguard the shareholders' interests and the company's assets, and should determine the nature and extent of the significant risks which the Board is willing to take in achieving its strategic objectives.

The Group may, from time to time, enter into foreign currency investments with the objectives of (i) improving the returns for the Group's foreign currency deposits and/or (ii) meeting the Group's future foreign currency payment obligations.

In respect of these foreign currency investments, the Group has adopted a formal policy for all engagements in foreign currency investments (the "**FCI Policy**"). Further information on the FCI Policy can be found in the Company's prospectus dated 14 January 2011. A Risk Committee has been established to review and verify all foreign currency investments and ensure compliance of the FCI Policy; and reports directly to the AC.

For FY2015, the members of the Risk Committee comprise the following members:

- Mr. Tan Tin Yeow (Chairman)
- Ms. Koh Lay Choo Jessie
- Mr. Phua Tiang Soon
- Mr. Tan Ah Hong Mark

Prior approval of the Risk Committee is required prior to the conduct of trade(s) in respect of foreign currency investments, and Mr. Tan Tin Yeow, the Chairman and CEO, is the only person authorised to trade under the terms of the FCI Policy. All trades relating to foreign currency investments shall be reported to the Risk Committee on a monthly basis and to our AC on a quarterly basis.

Risk Management

The AC examines the effectiveness of the Group's internal control systems. The assurance mechanisms currently in operation are supplemented by the Group's Internal and External Auditors' annual reviews of the effectiveness of the Group's material internal controls, including financial, operational and compliance controls. Any material non-compliance or failure in internal controls and recommendations for improvements are reported to the AC in a timely fashion. The AC also reviews the effectiveness of the actions taken by the Management on the recommendations made by the Internal and External Auditors in this respect.

During FY2015, the AC reviewed the effectiveness of the Group's internal control procedures and was satisfied that the Group's processes and internal controls are adequate to meet the needs of the Group in its current business environment.

The AC has reviewed the volume of non-audit services provided to the Group by the External Auditors, and being satisfied that the nature and extent of such services will not prejudice the independence and objectivity of the External Auditors, is pleased to recommend their re-appointment. The breakdown of their fees for audit and non-audit services is found on note 7 to the financial statements on page 76. The AC is satisfied that the Group has complied with Rule 712 and Rule 715 of the Listing Manual in relation to the appointment of auditing firms.

Adequacy of internal controls

The Board acknowledges that it is responsible for the overall internal control framework. It further notes that the system of risk management and internal controls established by the Company provides reasonable, but not absolute, assurance that the Group will not be significantly affected by any event that can be reasonably foreseen as it strives to achieve its business objectives. However, the Board also notes that no system of risk management and internal controls can provide absolute assurance in this regard, or absolute assurance against poor judgment in decision making, human error, losses, fraud or other irregularities.

The CEO and Finance Director have assured the Board that:

- a. The financial records have been properly maintained and the financial statements for FY2015 give a true and fair view in all material respects, of the Company's operations and finances; and
- b. The Group's risk management and internal control systems are operating effectively in all material respects given its current business environment.

Based on the reports submitted by the External and Internal Auditors and the various management controls put in place, the Board, with the concurrence of the AC, is of the opinion that the risk management systems and system of internal controls addressing financial, operational, compliance and information technology risks of the Group during the year are adequate and effective to safeguard its assets and ensure the integrity of financial statements.

Audit Committee

Principle 12: The Board should establish an AC with written terms of reference which clearly set out its authority and duties.

The AC comprises the following members:

Audit Committee

Mr. Hong Pian Tee (Chairman) Mr. Chan Heng Toong Mr. Ng Sey Ming

All members of the AC are Independent Directors of the Company. The AC members have had many years of experience in accounting, business and financial management. The Board considers that the members of the AC are appropriately qualified to discharge the responsibilities of the AC.

The AC held six (6) meetings in FY2015. At the invitation of the AC, the Chairman and CEO, the Finance Director attended the meeting. The Group's External Auditors were also present at the relevant junctures during the meeting.

The AC assists the Board in maintaining a high standard of corporate governance, particularly by providing an independent review of the effectiveness of the financial reporting, management of financial and control risks, and monitoring of the internal control systems.

The AC has a terms of reference endorsed by the Board, setting out its duties and responsibilities. The AC is authorised

by the Board to investigate any matter within its terms of reference. It is given full access to and is provided with the co-operation of the Management, and has full discretion to invite any Director or executive officer to attend its meetings. The Board is of the view that the members of the AC are appropriately qualified, having the necessary accounting or related financial management expertise to discharge their responsibilities.

For FY2015, the AC has performed its functions and responsibilities as set out in the terms of reference, which includes the following:

- reviewing the Group's financial statements and any formal announcements relating to the Group's financial performance before submission to the Board for approval, focusing, in particular, on significant financial reporting issues and judgements, changes in accounting policies and practices, major risk areas, significant adjustments resulting from the audit, compliance with accounting standards and compliance with the Listing Rules of the SGX-ST and any other relevant statutory or regulatory requirements;
- reviewing the audit plans and reports of the Internal and External Auditors, including the results of the Internal Auditors' review and evaluation of the system of internal accounting controls;
- reviewing the effectiveness and adequacy of the internal audit function (which includes a review of the internal accounting and control procedures) and ensure co-ordination between the External Auditors and the Management, review the assistance given by the Management to the auditors, and discuss problems and concerns, if any, arising from the interim and final audits, and any matters which the External Auditors may wish to discuss (in the absence of the Management where necessary);
- reviewing and considering the appointment or re-appointment of the External Auditors and matters relating to resignation or dismissal thereof, and making recommendations to the Board thereafter on the appointment, removal and the terms of engagement;
- reviewing any interested person transactions and potential conflicts of interest (within the definition of the Listing Rules), including any undertakings entered into by any of the Directors in respect of the above;
- reviewing the effectiveness and adequacy of the internal accounting and financial control procedures;
- reviewing the Risk Committee's report on the implementation of the FCI Policy, such report to include a review of the operation of foreign currency investments for compliance with the prevailing control measures and procedures set out in the FCI Policy;
- reviewing the scope and results of the audit and its cost effectiveness, and the independence and objectivity of the External Auditors. Where the External Auditors also supply a substantial volume of non-audit services to the Company, the AC should keep the nature and extent of such services under review, seeking to balance the maintenance of objectivity and value for money;
- reviewing arrangements which enable staff of the Company to raise, in confidence, raise concerns about possible improprieties in matters of financial reporting or other matters. The AC's objective should be to ensure that arrangements are in place for the independent investigation of such matters and for appropriate follow up action;

XMH HOLDINGS LTD. ANNUAL REPORT 2015

- ensuring that the internal audit function is adequately resourced and has appropriate standing within the Company. (For the avoidance of doubt, the internal audit function can either be in-house, outsourced to a reputable accounting/auditing firm, or performed by a major shareholder, holding company, parent company or controlling enterprise with an internal audit staff);
- ensuring the adequacy of the internal audit function at least annually;
- undertaking such other reviews and projects as may be requested by the Board, and report to the Board its findings from time to time on matters arising and requiring the attention of the AC; and
- undertaking such other functions and duties as may be required by the Listing Rules of the SGX-ST.

The AC has full access to and co-operation of the Management, and has full discretion to invite any Director or executive officer to attend its meetings. It also has reasonable resources to enable it to discharge its functions.

In July 2010, SGX-ST and ACRA launched the "Guidance to Audit Committees on Evaluation of Quality of Work performed by External Auditors" which aims to facilitate the AC in evaluating the external auditors. Accordingly, the AC had evaluated the performance of the external auditors based on the key indicators of audit quality set out in the said Guidance.

The AC recommends to the Board on the proposals to the shareholders on the appointment, re-appointment and removal of the External Auditors, and approve the remuneration and terms of engagement of the External Auditors. The AC has recommended to the Board that Messrs Ernst & Young LLP, be nominated for the re-appointment as External Auditors of the Company at the forthcoming AGM.

The AC has reviewed and is satisfied with the level of co-operation rendered by the Management to the External Auditors, the adequacy of scope and quality of their audits, and the independence and objectivity of the External Auditors. For FY2015, the AC met once with the External Auditors without the presence of Management.

The AC will meet with the External Auditors and Internal Auditors without the presence of the Management, as and when necessary, to review the adequacy of audit arrangement, with emphasis on the scope and quality of their audit, the independence, objectivity and observations of the External Auditors and Internal Auditors.

Annually, the AC meets with the External Auditors without the presence of the Management and conducts a review of all non-audit services provided by the auditors and is satisfied that the nature and extent of such services will not prejudice the independence and objectivity of the External Auditors. Fees paid or payable by the Company to the External Auditors for non-audit services and audit services for FY2015 amounted to S\$38,000 and S\$228,000 respectively. The Company has complied with Rules 712 and 715 of the SGX-ST Listing Rules in relation to the engagement of its auditors.

The Group is committed to a high standard of ethical conduct and adopts a zero tolerance approach to fraud. As such, the Group undertakes to investigate complaints of suspected fraud in an objective manner and intends to put in place, with the AC's endorsement, arrangements by which staff of the Group may, in confidence, raise concerns about possible improprieties in matters of financial reporting or other matters. The objective for such arrangements is to ensure independent investigation of matters raised and to allow appropriate actions to be taken. The results from the investigation will be reported directly to the Chairman of the AC. As of to-date, there were no reports received through the whistle blowing mechanism.

The AC is kept updated annually or from time to time on any changes to the accounting and financial reporting standards by the external auditors. No former partner or director of the Company's existing auditing firm has acted as a member of the AC.

Internal Audit

Principle 13: The Company should establish an effective internal audit function that is adequately resourced and independent of the activities it audits.

The Board recognises the importance of sound internal financial controls, operational and compliance controls, and risk management policies (collectively, "**internal controls**") to good corporate governance and has outsourced its internal audit function to Nexis TS Risk Advisory Pte Ltd. The Internal Auditors report directly to the AC on audit matters and to the Chairman and CEO on administrative matters.

In assessing the design and operating effectiveness of internal controls, the Group has in place a system of internal controls to ensure:

- assets of the Group are safeguarded;
- fraud or errors in the accounting records are prevented or detected;
- accuracy and completeness of accounting records are ensured;
- reliable financial information is prepared in a timely manner; and
- compliance with applicable internal policies, laws and regulations relating to the financial reporting process.

The AC has reviewed with the Internal Auditors their audit plans; their evaluation of the system of internal controls; their audit findings and management's responses to those findings; the effectiveness of material internal controls, including financial, operational and compliance controls; and overall risk management of the Group. The AC is satisfied that the internal audit is adequately resourced and has appropriate standing within the Group.

The AC is satisfied that the internal audit function is staffed by suitably qualified and experienced professionals with the relevant experience.

The Internal Auditors have a direct and primary reporting line to the Chairman of the AC, with administrative reporting to the Chairman and CEO. The Internal Auditors assist the Board in monitoring the risk exposure and internal controls of the Group.

The Internal Auditors is a member of the Institute of Internal Auditors Singapore ("IIA"), an internal professional association for internal auditors which has its headquarters in the United States. The audit work carried out is guided by the International Standards for the Professional Practice of Internal Auditing (IIA Standards) laid down in the International Professional Practices Framework issued by the IIA.

The AC would annually review the adequacy and effectiveness of the internal audit function of the Company.



(D) COMMUNICATION WITH SHAREHOLDERS

Shareholder Rights

Principle 14: Companies should treat all shareholders fairly and equitably, and should recognize, protect and facilitate the exercise of shareholders' rights, and continually review and update such governance arrangements.

The Company believes that shareholders have the right to be sufficiently informed of changes in the Company or its business that would materially affect the price or value of its shares. To ensure that all Shareholders are treated fairly and equitably, the Company has in place a structured and systematic framework to share pertinent information to the investment community in a timely manner to keep them apprised on the latest developments.

Shareholders are informed of general meetings through the announcement released to the SGXNET and notices contained in the Annual Report or circulars sent to all shareholders. These notices are also advertised in a national newspaper. All shareholders are entitled to attend the general meetings and are provided the opportunity to participate in the general meetings. If any shareholder is unable to attend, he/she is allowed to appoint up to two proxies to vote on his/her behalf at the general meeting through proxy forms sent in advance. The Company's current Articles of Association does not include the nominee or custodial services to appoint more than two proxies.

Principle 15: Companies should actively engage their shareholders and put in place an investor relations policy to promote regular, effective and fair communication with shareholders.

The Group values dialogue with shareholders. The Group believes in regular, effective and fair communication with its shareholders and is committed to hearing shareholders' views and addressing their concerns where possible. The Group has outsourced its investor relations function to a third-party service provider, who will attend to the queries or concerns of shareholders.

The investor relations service provider also acts as a liaison point for the media, public, institutional investors and public shareholders on corporate information. Material information is published on SGXNET and on the Company's website http://www.xmh.com.sg, and where appropriate, through media releases. Communication is mainly made through:

- Annual reports that are prepared and sent to all shareholders. The Board ensures that the annual report includes all relevant material information about the Company and the Group, including future developments and other disclosures required by the Singapore Companies Act and Singapore Financial Reporting Standards;
- Quarterly announcements containing a summary of the financial information and affairs of the Group for that period; and
- Notices of explanatory memoranda for AGMs and Extraordinary General Meetings ("EGMs"). The notice of AGM and EGM are also advertised in a national newspaper.

By supplying shareholders with reliable and timely information, the Company is able to strengthen the relationship with its shareholders based on trust and accessibility. The Company has a team of investor relations (IR) personnel who focus on facilitating the communications with all stakeholders – shareholders, analysts and media – on a regular basis, to attend to their queries or concerns as well as to keep the investors public apprised of the Group's corporate developments and financial performance.
CORPORATE GOVERNANCE

To enable shareholders to contact the Company easily, the contact details of the IR personnel are set out in the contents page of this Annual Report as well as on the Company's website. The IR personnel have procedures in place for responding to investors' queries as soon as applicable.

The Company does not practice selective disclosure. Price-sensitive information is first publicly released through SGXNET, either before the Company meets with any investors or analysts. All shareholders of the Company will receive the annual report with an accompanying notice of AGM by post. The notice of AGM is also published in the newspaper within the mandatory period, the AGM of which is to be held within four months after the close of the financial year.

The Group does not have a concrete dividend policy at present. The form, frequency and amount of dividends declared each year will take into consideration the Group's profit growth, cash position, positive cash flow generated from operations, projected capital requirements for business growth and other factors as the Board may deem appropriate.

The Board has proposed a first and final dividend (one-tier tax exempt) of 0.8 cents per ordinary share for FY2015 which will be subject to shareholders' approval at the forthcoming AGM.

Conduct of Shareholder Meeting

Principle 16: Companies should encourage greater shareholder participation at general meetings of shareholders, and allow shareholders the opportunity to communicate their views on various matters affecting the company.

The shareholders are encouraged to attend the Company's general meetings to ensure a high level of accountability and to stay informed of the Group's strategies and growth plans. Notice of the general meeting is dispatched to shareholders, together with explanatory notes or a circular on items of special businesses (if necessary), at least 14 clear calendar days before the meeting. The Board welcomes questions from shareholders who wish to raise issues, either informally or formally before or during the general meetings.

Each item of special business included in the notice of the general meetings will be accompanied by explanation of the effects of a proposed resolution. Separate resolutions are proposed for each substantially separate issue at general meetings.

The Chairman of the AC, NC and RC are normally present and available to address questions relating to the work of their respective Board Committees at general meetings. Furthermore, the External Auditors are present to assist the Board in addressing any relevant queries raised by the shareholders.

The Company will make available minutes of general meetings to shareholders that include substantial and relevant comments or queries from shareholders relating to the agenda of the meeting, and responses from the Board and Management, upon their request.

The Company will adhere to the requirements of the Code where all resolutions are to be voted by poll for the forthcoming AGM to be held on 28 August 2015.



(E) DEALINGS IN COMPANY'S SECURITIES

In compliance with Rule 1207(19) of the SGX-ST Listing Rules, the Company had adopted a Code of Best Practices to provide guidance to its officers on securities transactions by the Company and its officers.

The Company and its officers are not allowed to deal in the Company's shares during the period commencing two weeks before the announcement of the Company's financial results for each of the first three quarters of its financial year, and one month before the announcement of the Company's full-year financial results, and ending on the date of the announcement of the relevant results.

Directors and executives are also expected to observe insider-trading laws at all times even when dealing with securities within the permitted trading period or when they are in possession of unpublished price-sensitive information and they are not to deal in the Company's securities on short-term considerations.

(F) INTERESTED PERSON TRANSACTIONS

The Group has established procedures to ensure that transactions with interested persons are properly reviewed and approved and are conducted at arm's length basis and do not prejudice the interests of the Group and its minority shareholders.

There was no interested person transaction above \$100,000 for FY2015.

(G) MATERIAL CONTRACTS

There was no material contracts entered into by the Group involving the interests of any Director or controlling shareholder for FY2015.

CORPORATE GOVERNANCE

(H) USE OF PROCEEDS

The Group has fully utilised the net proceeds raised from the Company's IPO and the issuance of new shares in the table below:

| | Amount Raised (A) (S\$'000) | Amount Utilised (B) (S\$'000) | Balance net proceeds (A) – (B) (S\$'000) |
|---|--------------------------------------|--|---|
| (A) Proceeds from IPO | | | and the second second |
| Development of new premises or acquisition of premises for general warehousing and work areas and the establishment of an assembly line for in-house of power generating sets | 10,000 | 10,000 | |
| Pursue expansion opportunities | 7,000 | 7,000 | a an |
| General working capital | 1,850 | 1,850 | |
| Sub-total | 18,850 | 18,850 | |
| (B) Proceeds from new shares | | | |
| Proposed development of industrial building and ancillary office and facilities at Tuas | 8,928 | 8,928 | _ |
| General working capital | 992 | 992 | _ |
| Sub-total | 9,920 | 9,920 | |
| Total | 28,770 | 28,770 | _ |

| Past directorships in other listed companies and other major appointments over the preceding s 3 years | 1 | 1 | Sin Ghee Huat Ltd Corporation Ltd Ltd Richklas Pte Ltd Ltd Asia Food & Properties Limited |
|--|---|---|--|
| Directorships in other listed companies | 1 | 1 | Golden Agri- Resources Ltd Memstar Technology Ltd Asiaphos Ltd |
| Date of Last Re-election | 28 August 2012 | 29 August 2014 | 29 August 2013 |
| Directorship Date First Appointed | 17 May 2010 | 17 May 2010 | 29 October 2010 |
| Board Committees as Chairman or Member | Chairman of the Board, Member of Nominating Committee | Board Member | Chairman of the Audit Committee, Board Member and Member of the Nominating Committee and Remuneration Committee |
| Board Appointment Executive/ Non-executive | CEO CEO | Executive Director | Lead Independent and Non-Executive Director |
| Academic/ Professional Qualifications | Singapore Cambridge General Certificate of Education Ordinary Level Examination | Diploma In Human Resource Management from PSB Academy | Singapore Cambridge General Gertificate of Education Ordinary Level Examination |
| Name of Director | Mr. Tan Tin Yeow | Ms. Tan Guat Lian | Mr. Hong Pian Tee |

CORPORATE GOVERNANCE

XMH HOLDINGS LTD.

ANNUAL REPORT 2015

CORPORATE GOVERNANCE

| Past directorships in other listed companies and other major appointments over the preceding 3 years | | |
|--|---|--|
| Directorships in other listed companies | City Gate Pte Ltd ICES Pte Ltd (formerly known as JC Global Consultancy Pte Ltd) Singapore 0&G Ltd. | Rajah & Tann Singapore LLP Hiap Tong Corporation Lid Limited |
| Date of Last Re-election | 29 August 2014 | 26 August 2011 |
| Directorship Date First Appointed | 29 October 2010 | 29 October 2010 |
| Board Committees as Chairman or Member | Chairman of the Nominating Committee, Board Member and Member of the Audit Committee and Remuneration Committee | Chairman of the Remuneration Committee, Board Member and Member of the Audit Committee and Nominating Committee |
| Board Appointment Executive/ Non-executive | Independent and Non-Executive Director | Independent and Non-Executive Director |
| Academic/ Professional Qualifications | Bachelor of Engineering (Honours) from National University of Singapore Master of Business Administration (Finance) from University of British Columbia (Canada) | Bachelor of Laws (Honours) from National University of Singapore Member of Singapore Member of Law Member of Law Singapore |
| Name of Director | Mr. Chan Heng Toong | Mr. Ng Sey Ming |

XMH HOLDINGS LTD. ANNUAL REPORT 2015

The Directors are pleased to present their report to the members together with the audited consolidated financial statements of XMH Holdings Ltd. (the "Company") and its subsidiary corporations (collectively the "Group") and the statement of financial position of the Company for the financial year ended 30 April 2015.

Directors

The Directors of the Company in office at the date of this report are:

Tan Tin Yeow Tan Guat Lian Hong Pian Tee Chan Heng Toong Ng Sey Ming

Directors' interests in shares and debentures

The following Directors, who held office at the end of the financial year, had, according to the register of Directors' shareholdings required to be kept under Section 164 of the Singapore Companies Act, Chapter 50, an interest in shares and share options of the Company and related corporations (other than wholly-owned subsidiary corporations) as stated below:

| Name of Director and corporation in which | beginning | Holdings at end | |
|---|-------------|--------------------|-------------|
| interests are held | of the year | of the year | 21.05.2015 |
| The Company | | | |
| Tan Tin Yeow | | | |
| - ordinary shares | 179,430,001 | 179,430,001 | 179,430,001 |
| - options to subscribe for ordinary shares at: | | | |
| - \$0.149 per share between 11 September 2014 and | | | |
| 10 September 2017 | 590,000 | 590,000 | 590,000 |
| - \$0.323 per share between 5 September 2015 and | | | |
| 4 September 2018 | 950,000 | 950,000 | 950,000 |
| - \$0.248 per share between 12 September 2016 and | | | |
| 11 September 2019 | - | 1,400,000 | 1,400,000 |
| | | | |
| Tan Guat Lian | | | |
| - ordinary shares | 25,885,977 | 26,278,977 | 26,278,977 |
| - options to subscribe for ordinary shares at: | | | |
| - \$0.149 per share between 11 September 2014 and | | | |
| 10 September 2017 | 393,000 | - | - |
| - \$0.323 per share between 5 September 2015 and | | | |
| 4 September 2018 | 650,000 | 650,000 | 650,000 |
| - \$0.248 per share between 12 September 2016 and | | | |
| 11 September 2019 | - | 650,000 | 650,000 |

DIRECTORS'

Directors' interests in shares and debentures (cont'd)

| Name of Director and corporation in which interests are held | beginning of the year | Holdings at end of the year | 21.05.2015 |
|---|--------------------------|-----------------------------------|------------|
| The Company (cont'd) | | | |
| Hong Pian Tee | | | |
| - ordinary shares | 307,000 | 1,107,000 | 1,107,000 |
| - options to subscribe for ordinary shares at: | | | |
| - \$0.149 per share between 11 September 2014 | | | |
| and 10 September 2017 | 300,000 | 1 | |
| - \$0.323 per share between 5 September 2015 | 100.000 | 100.000 | 100.000 |
| and 4 September 2018 | 120,000 | 120,000 | 120,000 |
| \$0.248 per share between 12 September 2016 and 11 September 2019 | - | 100,000 | 100,000 |
| Chan Heng Toong | | | |
| - ordinary shares | 200,000 | 500,000 | 500,000 |
| - options to subscribe for ordinary shares at: | | | |
| - \$0.149 per share between 11 September 2014 | | | |
| and 10 September 2017 | 300,000 | - | |
| - \$0.323 per share between 5 September 2015 | | | |
| and 4 September 2018 | 120,000 | 120,000 | 120,000 |
| - \$0.248 per share between 12 September 2016 | | | |
| and 11 September 2019 | | 100,000 | 100,000 |
| Ng Sey Ming | | | |
| - ordinary shares | 200,000 | 500,000 | 500,000 |
| - options to subscribe for ordinary shares at: | | | |
| - \$0.149 per share between 11 September 2014 | | | |
| and 10 September 2017 | 300,000 | | - |
| - \$0.323 per share between 5 September 2015 | | | |
| and 4 September 2018 | 120,000 | 120,000 | 120,000 |
| - \$0.248 per share between 12 September 2016 | | 100.000 | 100.000 |
| and 11 September 2019 | | 100,000 | 100,000 |

There were no changes in any of the above mentioned interests in the Company between the end of the financial year and 21 May 2015.

By virtue of Section 7 of the Singapore Companies Act, Chapter 50, Tan Tin Yeow is deemed to have an interest in the shares of all the subsidiary corporations and associated company to the extent held by the Company.

DIRECTORS'

XMH HOLDINGS LTD. ANNUAL REPORT 2015

Except as disclosed in this report, no Director who held office at the end of the financial year had interests in shares, debentures, warrants or share options of the Company, or of related corporations (other than wholly owned subsidiary corporations), either at the beginning or at the end of the financial year.

Except as disclosed under the "Share Options" section of this report, neither at the end of, nor at any time during the financial year, was the Company a party to any arrangement whose objects are, or one of whose objects is, to enable the Directors of the Company to acquire benefits by means of the acquisition of shares in or debentures of the Company or any other body corporate.

Directors' contractual benefits

Except as disclosed in the financial statements, since the end of the previous financial year, no Director of the Company has received or become entitled to receive a benefit by reason of a contract made by the Company or a related company with the Director, or with a firm of which the Director is a member, or with a company in which the Director has a substantial financial interest.

Share options

The XMH Share Option Scheme (the "Scheme") was approved by shareholders of the Company at an Extraordinary General Meeting held on 5 November 2010. The Scheme applies to Executive Directors and Non-Executive Directors of the Company and full-time employees of the Group. The Scheme is administered by the Company's Remuneration Committee, comprising three Directors, Ng Sey Ming (Chairman), Hong Pian Tee and Chan Heng Toong.

Other information regarding the Scheme is set out below:

- The exercise price (the "Exercise Price") for each share in respect of which an option is exercisable shall be determined and fixed by the Remuneration Committee and shall be equal to the average of the closing prices of the share for the past five market days immediately preceding the relevant date of grant of the option (the "Market Price").
- The period for the exercise (the "Exercise Period") of an option granted under the Scheme shall be:
 - (a) in the case of an option granted at Market Price (the "Market Price Option"), a period commencing after the first anniversary of the relevant date of the grant and expiring on the fifth anniversary of such grant date, or such other period which may from time to time be prescribed under any relevant law, regulation or rule of the SGX-ST for such Market Price Option; and
 - (b) in the case of an option granted at a discount of up to 20% of the Market Price (the "Incentive Option"), a period commencing after the second anniversary of the relevant date of the grant and expiring on the fifth anniversary of such grant date, or such other period which may from time to time be prescribed under any relevant law, regulation or rule of the SGX-ST for such Incentive Options.

DIRECTORS'

Share options (cont'd)

Details of all options granted under the Scheme to subscribe for ordinary shares of the Company as at 30 April 2015 are as follows:

| Date of grant of options | Exercise price per share | Options outstanding at 1 May 2014 | Options granted during the year | Options exercised during the year | Options cancelled/ lapsed | Options outstanding as at 30 April 2015 | Exercise period |
|--------------------------|--------------------------------|--|--|--|---|--|--------------------|
| 19/9/2011 | \$0.125 | 345,000 | - | (345,000) | ()///////////////////////////////////// | | From 19/9/2013 |
| | | | | | | | to 18/9/2016 |
| 11/9/2012 | \$0.149 | 4,321,000 | - | (3,022,000) | (531,000) | 768,000 | From 11/9/2014 |
| | | | | | | | to 10/9/2017 |
| 05/9/2013 | \$0.323 | 6,285,000 | | | (1,060,000) | 5,225,000 | From 05/9/2015 |
| | | | | | | | to 04/9/2018 |
| 12/9/2014 | \$0.248 | | 6,850,000 | | (800,000) | 6,050,000 | From 12/9/2016 |
| | | - | | | | | to 11/9/2019 |
| | | 10,951,000 | 6,850,000 | (3,367,000) | (2,391,000) | 12,043,000 | |

There were 25,024,000 (2014: 18,174,000) options granted to the Directors and employees of the Company and its subsidiary corporations from the commencement of the Scheme until the end of the financial year under review.

During the financial year:

- (a) 4,500,000 (2014: 4,345,000) options have been granted by the Company to the Group's employees;
- (b) 300,000 (2014: 1,010,000) options have been granted by the Company to its Directors excluding controlling shareholder and his associates; and
- (c) 2,050,000 (2014: 2,400,000) options have been granted by the Company to its controlling shareholder and his associates.

Except as disclosed above, there were no unissued shares of the Company or its subsidiary corporations under options granted by the Company as at the end of the financial year.

Details of options granted to Directors of the Company under the Scheme are as follows:

| Name of director | Aggregate options outstanding as at 1 May 2014 | Options granted during the year | Options exercised during the year | Aggregate options outstanding as at 30 April 2015 |
|------------------|---|---------------------------------------|---|--|
| Tan Tin Yeow | 1,540,000 | 1,400,000 | - 6.2 | 2,940,000 |
| Tan Guat Lian | 1,043,000 | 650,000 | 393,000 | 1,300,000 |
| Hong Pian Tee | 420,000 | 100,000 | 300,000 | 220,000 |
| Chan Heng Toong | 420,000 | 100,000 | 300,000 | 220,000 |
| Ng Sey Ming | 420,000 | 100,000 | 300,000 | 220,000 |

XMH HOLDINGS LTD. ANNUAL REPORT 2015

Except for Tan Tin Yeow and Tan Guat Lian, no participant under the Scheme has been granted 5% or more of the total options available under the Scheme.

The options granted by the Company do not entitle the holders of the options, by virtue of such holding, to any rights to participate in any share issue of any other company.

Share repurchases

During the financial year, the Company purchased 584,000 (2014: 3,559,000) of its own shares by way of market acquisition pursuant to the authority given to the directors under the Share Purchase Mandate approved by the shareholders at the Extraordinary General Meeting of the Company held on 29 August 2014.

Audit Committee

The members of the Audit Committee during the year and at the date of this report are as follows:

- Hong Pian Tee (Chairman), Non-Executive Director
- Chan Heng Toong, Non-Executive Director
- Ng Sey Ming, Non-Executive Director

The Audit Committee performs the functions specified in Section 201B of the Companies Act, Chapter 50, the SGX-ST Listing Manual and the Code of Corporate Governance.

The Audit Committee has held 5 meetings since the last directors' report. In performing its functions, the Audit Committee met with the Company's external and internal auditors to discuss the scope of their work, the results of their examination and evaluation of the Company's internal accounting control system.

The Audit Committee also reviewed the following:

- assistance provided by the Company's officers to the internal and external auditors;
- quarterly financial information and annual financial statements of the Group and the Company prior to their submission to the Directors of the Company for adoption; and
- interested person transactions (as defined in Chapter 9 of the SGX-ST Listing Manual).

The Audit Committee has full access to Management and is given the resources required for it to discharge its functions. It has full authority and discretion to invite any Director or executive officer to attend its meetings. The Audit Committee also recommends the appointment of the external auditors and reviews the level of audit and non-audit fees.

The Audit Committee is satisfied with the independence and objectivity of the external auditors and has recommended to the Board of Directors that the auditors, Ernst & Young LLP, be nominated for re-appointment as auditors at the forthcoming Annual General Meeting of the Company.

DIRECTORS'

In appointing our auditors for the Company and its subsidiary corporations, Rules 712 and 715 of the SGX-ST Listing Manual have been complied with.

Auditor

Ernst & Young LLP have expressed their willingness to accept reappointment as auditor.

On behalf of the Board of Directors:

Tan Tin Yeow Director

Tan Guat Lian Director

Singapore 3 August 2015 XMH HOLDINGS LTD. ANNUAL REPORT 2015

We, Tan Tin Yeow and Tan Guat Lian, being two of the Directors of XMH Holdings Ltd., do hereby state that, in the opinion of the Directors:

- (i) the accompanying statements of financial position, consolidated statement of comprehensive income, consolidated statement of changes in equity and consolidated statement of cash flows together with notes thereto are drawn up so as to give a true and fair view of the financial position of the Group and of the Company as at 30 April 2015 and of the financial performance of the business, changes in equity and cash flows of the Group for the year ended on that date, and
- (ii) at the date of this statement, there are reasonable grounds to believe that the Company will be able to pay its debts as and when they fall due.

On behalf of the Board of Directors:

Tan Tin Yeow Director

Tan Guat Lian Director

Singapore 3 August 2015

AUDITOR'S REPORT

For the financial year ended 30 April 2015

Independent auditor's report to the members of XMH Holdings Ltd.

Report on the financial statements

We have audited the accompanying financial statements of XMH Holdings Ltd. (the "Company") and its subsidiary corporations (collectively, the "Group") set out on pages 49 to 116, which comprise the statements of financial position of the Group and the Company as at 30 April 2015, the consolidated statement of changes in equity, consolidated statement of comprehensive income and consolidated statement of cash flows of the Group for the year then ended, and a summary of significant accounting policies and other explanatory information.

Management's responsibility for the financial statements

Management is responsible for the preparation of financial statements that give a true and fair view in accordance with the provisions of the Singapore Companies Act, Chapter 50 (the "Act") and Singapore Financial Reporting Standards, and for devising and maintaining a system of internal accounting controls sufficient to provide a reasonable assurance that assets are safeguarded against loss from unauthorised use or disposition; and transactions are properly authorised and that they are recorded as necessary to permit the preparation of true and fair financial statements and to maintain accountability of assets.

Auditor's responsibility

Our responsibility is to express an opinion on these financial statements based on our audit. We conducted our audit in accordance with Singapore Standards on Auditing. Those standards require that we comply with ethical requirements and plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free from material misstatement.

An audit involves performing procedures to obtain audit evidence about the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements. The procedures selected depend on the auditor's judgment, including the assessment of the risks of material misstatement of the financial statements, whether due to fraud or error. In making those risk assessments, the auditor considers internal control relevant to the entity's preparation of financial statements that give a true and fair view in order to design audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the entity's internal control. An audit also includes evaluating the appropriateness of accounting policies used and the reasonableness of accounting estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall presentation of the financial statements.

We believe that the audit evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our audit opinion.

Opinion

In our opinion, the consolidated financial statements of the Group and the statement of financial position of the Company are properly drawn up in accordance with the provisions of the Act and Singapore Financial Reporting Standards so as to give a true and fair view of the financial position of the Group and of the Company as at 30 April 2015 and of the financial performance, changes in equity and cash flows of the Group for the year ended on that date.

AUDITOR'S REPORT

For the financial year ended 30 April 2015

Independent auditor's report to the members of XMH Holdings Ltd.

Other matter

The financial statements of XMH Holdings Ltd. and its subsidiary corporations for year ended 30 April 2014, were audited by another auditor who expressed an unmodified opinion on those statements on 31 July 2014.

Report on other legal and regulatory requirements

In our opinion, the accounting and other records required by the Act to be kept by the Company and by those subsidiary corporations incorporated in Singapore of which we are the auditors have been properly kept in accordance with the provisions of the Act.

Ernst & Young LLP

Public Accountants and Chartered Accountants

Singapore 3 August 2015

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF COMPREHENSIVE INCOME

For the financial year ended 30 April 2015

| | Note | 2015 \$'000 | 2014 \$'000 |
|--|------|------------------------------|--------------------|
| Revenue | 4 | 91,514 | 105,174 |
| Cost of sales | | (63,926) | (77,865 |
| Gross profit | | 27,588 | 27,309 |
| Other income | 5 | 538 | 1,225 |
| Distribution expenses | | (7,825) | (6,600 |
| Administrative expenses | | (12,692) | (9,460 |
| Other expenses | | (1,184) | (5,124 |
| Results from operating activities | | 6,425 | 7,350 |
| Finance income | | 868 | 217 |
| Finance costs | | (327) | (435 |
| Net finance income/(costs) | 6 | 541 | (218 |
| Profit before tax | 7 | 6,966 | 7,132 |
| Tax expense | 8 | (1,537) | (1,007 |
| Profit for the year, net of tax | | 5,429 | 6,125 |
| profit or loss Exchange differences arising from translation of the financial statements of the subsidiary corporations Net changes in the fair value of available-for-sale financial assets Deferred tax arising from fair value change of available-for-sale financial assets | | (2,017) 31 - | (889 (22 4 |
| Other comprehensive expenses for the year, net of tax | | (1,986) | (907 |
| | | 3,443 | 5,218 |
| I otal comprehensive income for the year | | | |
| Total comprehensive income for the year Profit for the year attributable to: | | | |
| Profit for the year attributable to: | | 5,253 | 6,125 |
| | | 5,253 176 | 6,125 |
| Profit for the year attributable to: Owners of the Company | | | 6,125 6,125 |
| Profit for the year attributable to: Owners of the Company Non-controlling interests Total comprehensive income attributable to: | | 176 5,429 | 6,125 |
| Profit for the year attributable to: Dwners of the Company Non-controlling interests Fotal comprehensive income attributable to: Dwners of the Company | | 176 5,429 3,267 | |
| Profit for the year attributable to: Dwners of the Company Non-controlling interests Fotal comprehensive income attributable to: Dwners of the Company | | 176 5,429 3,267 176 | 6,125 5,218 |
| Profit for the year attributable to: Dwners of the Company Non-controlling interests Fotal comprehensive income attributable to: Dwners of the Company | | 176 5,429 3,267 | 6,125 |
| Profit for the year attributable to: Owners of the Company Non-controlling interests | | 176 5,429 3,267 176 | 6,125 5,218 |
| Profit for the year attributable to: Owners of the Company Non-controlling interests Total comprehensive income attributable to: Owners of the Company Non-controlling interests | 9 | 176 5,429 3,267 176 | 6,125 5,218 |

STATEMENTS OF FINANCIAL POSITION

As at 30 April 2015

| | | Group | | Com | pany |
|--|------|----------------|----------------|----------------|----------------|
| | Note | 2015 \$'000 | 2014 \$'000 | 2015 \$'000 | 2014 \$'000 |
| ASSETS | | | | | |
| Non-current assets | | | | | |
| Property, plant and equipment | 11 | 32,467 | 7,455 | - | - |
| Investment in subsidiary corporations | 12 | - | _ | 31,801 | 18,625 |
| Investment in associate | 13 | 141 | _ | | - |
| Intangible assets | 14 | 16,470 | 10,241 | - | |
| Land lease prepayment | 15 | 6,489 | 7,388 | - | |
| Other financial assets | 16 | 907 | 1,385 | - | - |
| Club memberships | | 421 | 486 | - | |
| Deferred tax assets | 8 | - | 729 | - | |
| | | 56,895 | 27,684 | 31,801 | 18,625 |
| Current assets | | | | | |
| Inventories | 17 | 32,367 | 22,525 | - | _ |
| Trade and other receivables | 18 | 31,113 | 15,251 | 11,990 | 14,214 |
| Prepayment | | 377 | 129 | 7 | 6 |
| Contract work-in-progress | 19 | 9,443 | 10,805 | - | _ |
| Cash and short-term fixed deposits | 20 | 24,698 | 36,388 | 309 | 10,046 |
| Tax recoverable | | 2 | _ | _ | |
| | | 98,000 | 85,098 | 12,306 | 24,266 |
| Total assets | | 154,895 | 112,782 | 44,107 | 42,891 |
| EQUITY AND LIABILITIES | | | | | |
| Current liabilities | | | | | |
| Trade and other payables | 21 | 59,074 | 29,111 | 9,752 | 1,329 |
| Loans and borrowings | 28 | 11,996 | 13,474 | - | _ |
| Current tax payables | | 1,806 | 1,355 | 43 | 76 |
| | | 72,876 | 43,940 | 9,795 | 1,405 |
| Net current assets | | 25,124 | 41,158 | 2,511 | 22,861 |
| Non-current liabilities | | | | | |
| Other payables | 21 | - | 8,670 | - | 8,670 |
| Loans and borrowings | 28 | 20,694 | 1,371 | | - |
| Deferred tax liabilities | 8 | 956 | 420 | - | |
| | | 21,650 | 10,461 | <u> </u> | 8,670 |
| Total liabilities | | 94,526 | 54,401 | 9,795 | 10,075 |
| Equity attributable to owners of the Company | | | | 100 | |
| Share capital | 22 | 35,424 | 35,424 | 35,424 | 35,424 |
| Reserve for own shares | 23 | (2,791) | (3,345) | (2,791) | (3,345) |
| Other reserves | 24 | (9,565) | (8,168) | 1,320 | 731 |
| Accumulated profits | 25 | 34,547 | 34,470 | 359 | 6 |
| | | 57,615 | 58,381 | 34,312 | 32,816 |
| Non-controlling interests | | 2,754 | | | |
| Total equity | | 60,369 | 58,381 | 34,312 | 32,816 |
| Total equity and liabilities | | 154,895 | 112,782 | 44,107 | 42,891 |
| i otal equity and navinues | | 134,095 | 112,102 | 77,107 | 42,091 |

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF CHANGES IN EQUITY

For the financial year ended 30 April 2015

| | Attributable to owners of the Company | | | | | | | | |
|--|---------------------------------------|--|--------------------------------------|------------------------------------|---|----------------------------------|-----------------|--|---------------------------|
| | Share capital \$'000 | Reserve for own shares \$'000 | Share option reserve \$'000 | Fair value reserve \$'000 | Foreign currency translation reserve \$'000 | Accumulated profits \$'000 | Total \$'000 | Non- controlling interests \$'000 | Total equity \$'000 |
| At 1 May 2014 | 35,424 | (3,345) | 731 | 91 | (8,990) | 34,470 | 58,381 | - | 58,381 |
| Profit for the year | 1. | 11 | | - / - | - | 5,253 | 5,253 | 176 | 5,429 |
| Other comprehensive income: | | | | | | | | | |
| Exchange differences arising from translation of the financial statements of the | | | | | | | | | |
| subsidiary corporations et changes in the fair value of available-for-sale financial | | | | - | (2,017) | | (2,017) | | (2,017) |
| assets | - | 101-3 | - | 31 | - | 1111-111 | 31 | - | 31 |
| Other comprehensive income for the year, net of tax | | <u>.</u> | - | 31 | (2,017) | - | (1,986) | _ | (1,986) |
| otal comprehensive income/ (expenses) for the year | _ | _ | | 31 | (2,017) | 5,253 | 3,267 | 176 | 3,443 |
| hanges in ownership | | | | | | | | | |
| interests in subsidiary corporation | | | | | | | | | |
| cquisition of a subsidiary corporation | - | | | - | - | - | _ | 2,578 | 2,578 |
| otal changes in ownership in subsidiary corporation | | - | - | | - | - | - | 2,578 | 2,578 |
| contributions by and | | | | | | | | | |
| distributions to owners | _ | | | | | | | | |
| ividends paid on ordinary shares (Note 26) | - | - | - | 1 | - | (5,176) | (5,176) | _ | (5,176) |
| Share-based payment | | | 010 | | | | 010 | | 010 |
| transactions urchase of treasury shares | - | (162) | 812 | / / / | - | | 812 | - | 812 |
| eissuance of treasury shares pursuant to exercise of | | (163) | _ | | | - | (163) | _ | (163) |
| share options | - | 717 | (223) | - | - / | - | 494 | - | 494 |
| otal transactions with | | | | | | | | | |
| owners in their capacity | | | | | | | | | |
| as owners | | 554 | 589 | | - | (5,176) | (4,033) | | (4,033) |
| At 30 April 2015 | 35,424 | (2,791) | 1,320 | 122 | (11,007) | 34,547 | 57,615 | 2,754 | 60,369 |

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF CHANGES IN EQUITY

For the financial year ended 30 April 2015

| | Share capital \$'000 | Reserve for own shares \$'000 | Share option reserve \$'000 | Fair value reserve \$'000 | Foreign currency translation reserve \$'000 | Accumulated profits _\$'000_ | Total \$'000 |
|--|----------------------------|--|--------------------------------------|------------------------------------|---|------------------------------------|-----------------|
| At 1 May 2013 | 21,068 | (2,554) | 280 | 109 | (8,101) | 33,398 | 44,200 |
| Profit for the year | - | _ | - | - | - | 6,125 | 6,125 |
| Other comprehensive income: | | | | | | | |
| Exchange differences arising from translation of the financial statements of the | | | | | | | + - + |
| subsidiary corporations | - | - | - | - | (889) | - | (889) |
| Net changes in the fair value of available-for-sale financial assets Deferred tax arising from | - | - | - | (22) | - | - | (22) |
| fair value change of available-for-sale financial assets | _ | - | - | 4 | _ | | 4 |
| Other comprehensive income for | | | | | | | |
| the year, net of tax | - | - | - | (18) | (889) | - | (907) |
| Total comprehensive (expenses)/ income for the year | | | | (18) | (889) | 6,125 | 5,218 |
| Contributions by and | | | | | | | |
| distributions to owners | | | | | | | |
| Dividends paid on ordinary shares (Note 26) | _ | _ | _ | | | (5,053) | (5,053) |
| Share-based payment transactions | _ | | 580 | - | | - | 580 |
| Purchase of treasury shares | | (1,276) | | - | - | - | (1,276) |
| Reissuance of treasury shares pursuant to exercise | | | | | | | |
| of share options | - | 485 | (129) | - | _ | - | 356 |
| Issuance of ordinary shares | 14,356 | - | - | _ | - | | 14,356 |
| Total transactions with owners | | | | | | | |
| in their capacity as owners | 14,356 | (791) | 451 | | | (5,053) | 8,963 |
| At 30 April 2014 | 35,424 | (3,345) | 731 | 91 | (8,990) | 34,470 | 58,381 |

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF CASH FLOWS

For the financial year ended 30 April 2015

| | Note | 2015 \$'000 | 2014 \$'000 |
|--|------|----------------|-------------------|
| Cash flows from operating activities | | | |
| Profit after tax | | 5,429 | 6,125 |
| Adjustments for: | | | · · · |
| Amortisation of land lease prepayment | | 245 | 285 |
| Amortisation of intangible assets | | 833 | 568 |
| Depreciation of property, plant and equipment | | 892 | 598 |
| Share-based payment expenses | | 812 | 580 |
| nterest income | | (92) | (109) |
| nterest expense | | 327 | 341 |
| Dividend income from investment securities | | (30) | (47) |
| Allowance for impairment loss on: | | | |
| - trade receivables | | 217 | Hard Markensker - |
| - investment securities | | 53 | - |
| - club memberships | | 64 | |
| Gain on disposal of property, plant and equipment | | (18) | (5) |
| Jnrealised foreign exchange loss/(gain) | | 1,114 | (61) |
| Fax expense | | 1,537 | 1,007 |
| Allowance made for slow moving and obsolete inventories | | 1,260 | _ |
| Gain on disposal of security share | | (302) | |
| Operating cash flows before changes in working capital | | 12,341 | 9,282 |
| Changes in working capital: | | | |
| - Increase in inventories | | (2,521) | (2,870) |
| - Increase in trade and other receivables | | (8,149) | (1,707) |
| - Decrease/(Increase) in contract work-in-progress | | 1,362 | (2,169) |
| - Increase/(Decrease) in trade and other payables | | 10,869 | (10,378) |
| Cash generated from/(used in) operations | | 13,902 | (7,842) |
| Fax paid | | (1,372) | (2,818) |
| Net cash generated from/(used in) operating activities | | 12,530 | (10,660) |
| Cash flows from investing activities | | | |
| nterest received | | 92 | 109 |
| Dividends received | | 30 | 47 |
| Proceeds from sale of property, plant and equipment | | 111 | 26 |
| Cash acquired, in excess of the cash consideration paid for the acquisition of subsidiary corporations | 12 | (10, 202) | 736 |
| | 12 | (10,392) | |
| nvestment in structured deposits | | - 718 | (1,108) |
| Proceeds from maturity of structured deposits | | | 2,769 |
| Acquisition of property, plant and equipment Purchase of intangible assets | | (25,337) | (1,441) |
| | | (72) | |
| Net cash (used in)/generated from investing activities | | (34,850) | 1,138 |

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF CASH FLOWS

For the financial year ended 30 April 2015

| | Note | 2015 \$'000 | 2014 \$'000 |
|---|------|----------------|----------------|
| Cash flows from financing activities | | | |
| Proceeds from borrowings | | 20,985 | - |
| Repayment of borrowings | | (480) | (1,237) |
| Purchase of treasury shares | | (163) | (1,276) |
| Addition to fixed deposits pledged | | (23) | - |
| Dividends paid | | (5,176) | (5,053) |
| Proceeds from issue of ordinary shares | | - | 10,000 |
| Proceeds from exercise of share options | | 494 | 356 |
| Interest paid | | (327) | (341) |
| Repayment of trust receipts | | (27,437) | - 1 |
| Proceeds of trust receipts | | 24,649 | |
| Repayment of finance lease liabilities | | (83) | - |
| Net cash generated from financing activities | | 12,439 | 2,449 |
| Net decrease in cash and cash equivalents | | (9,881) | (7,073) |
| Cash and cash equivalents at 1 May 2014/2013 | | 36,318 | 43,687 |
| Effect of exchange rate fluctuations on cash and cash equivalents | | (1,943) | (296) |
| Cash and cash equivalents at 30 April 2015/2014 | 20 | 24,494 | 36,318 |

For the financial year ended 30 April 2015

1. Corporate information

XMH Holdings Ltd. (the "Company") is a limited company incorporated and domiciled in Singapore.

The Company's registered office and principal place of business is located at 44 Sungei Kadut Avenue, Singapore 729667.

The principal activity of the Company is that of investment holding. The principal activities of the subsidiary corporations are disclosed in Note 12 to the financial statements.

2. Summary of significant accounting policies

2.1 Basis of preparation

The financial statements have been prepared in accordance with Singapore Financial Reporting Standards ("FRS").

The financial statements have been prepared on the historical cost basis except as disclosed in the accounting policies below.

The financial statements are presented in Singapore Dollars (SGD or \$) and all values in the tables are rounded to the nearest thousand (\$'000), except when otherwise indicated.

2.2 Changes in accounting policies

The accounting policies adopted are consistent with those of the previous financial year except in the current financial year, the Group has adopted all the new and revised standards which are effective for annual financial periods beginning on or after 1 May 2014. The adoption of these standards did not have any effect on the financial performance or position of the Group and the Company.

For the financial year ended 30 April 2015

2. Summary of significant accounting policies (Continued)

2.3 Standards issued but not yet effective

The Group has not adopted the following standards that have been issued but not yet effective:

| | Effective for |
|--|-----------------------|
| | annual periods |
| Description | beginning on or after |
| Amendments to FRS 19 <i>Defined Benefit Plans: Employee Contributions</i> Improvements to FRSs (January 2014) | 1 July 2014 |
| (a) Amendments to FRS 102 Share Based Payment | 1 July 2014 |
| (b) Amendments to FRS 103 Business Combinations | 1 July 2014 |
| (c) Amendments to FRS 108 Operating Segments | 1 July 2014 |
| (d) Amendments to FRS 16 Property, Plant and Equipment and | |
| FRS 38 Intangible Assets | 1 July 2014 |
| (e) Amendments to FRS 24 Related Party Disclosures | 1 July 2014 |
| Improvements to FRSs (February 2014) | |
| (a) Amendments to FRS 103 Business Combinations | 1 July 2014 |
| (b) Amendments to FRS 113 Fair Value Measurement | 1 July 2014 |
| Amendments to FRS 27 Equity Method in Separate Financial Statements | 1 January 2016 |
| Amendments to FRS 16 and FRS 38 Clarification of Acceptable Methods | |
| of Depreciation and Amortisation | 1 January 2016 |
| Improvements to FRSs (November 2014) | |
| (a) Amendments to FRS 105 Non-current Assets Held for Sale and Discontinued | |
| Operations | 1 January 2016 |
| (b) Amendments to FRS 107 Financial Instruments: Disclosures | 1 January 2016 |
| (c) Amendments to FRS 19 Employee Benefits | 1 January 2016 |
| (d) Amendments to FRS 34 Interim Financial Reporting | 1 January 2016 |
| Amendments to FRS 110 & FRS 28: Sale or Contribution of Assets | |
| between an Investor and its Associate or Joint Venture | 1 January 2016 |
| Amendments to FRS 1 Disclosure Initiative | 1 January 2016 |
| Amendments to FRS 110, FRS 112 and FRS 28 Investment Entities: | |
| Applying the Consolidation Exception | 1 January 2016 |
| FRS 115 Revenue from Contracts with Customers | 1 January 2017 |
| FRS 109 Financial Instruments | 1 January 2018 |

Except for FRS 109 and FRS 115, the directors expect that the adoption of the other standards above will have no material impact on the financial statements in the period of initial application. The nature of the impending changes in accounting policy on adoption of FRS 109 and FRS 115 are described below.

For the financial year ended 30 April 2015

2. Summary of significant accounting policies (Continued)

2.3 Standards issued but not yet effective (Continued)

FRS 109 Financial Instruments

FRS 109 *Financial Instruments* replaces FRS 39 *Financial Instruments: Recognition and Measurement*. The standard introduces new requirements for classification and measurement, impairment, and hedge accounting. FRS 109 is effective for annual periods beginning on or after 1 January 2018, with early application permitted. Retrospective application is required, but comparative information is not compulsory. The Group is currently assessing the impact of FRS 109 and plans to adopt the new standard on the required effective date.

FRS 115 Revenue from Contracts with Customers

FRS 115 establishes a new five-step model that will apply to revenue arising from contracts with customers. Under FRS 115 revenue is recognised at an amount that reflects the consideration to which an entity expects to be entitled in exchange for transferring goods or services to a customer. The principles in FRS 115 provide a more structured approach to measuring and recognising revenue.

The new revenue standard is applicable to all entities and will supersede all current revenue recognition requirements under FRS. Either a full or modified retrospective application is required for annual periods beginning on or after 1 January 2017 with early adoption permitted. The Group is currently assessing the impact of FRS 115 and plans to adopt the new standard on the required effective date.

2.4 Basis of consolidation and business combinations

(a) Basis of consolidation

The consolidated financial statements comprise the financial statements of the Company and its subsidiary corporations as at the end of the reporting period. The financial statements of the subsidiary corporations used in the preparation of the consolidated financial statements are prepared for the same reporting date as the Company. Consistent accounting policies are applied to like transactions and events in similar circumstances.

All intra-group balances, income and expenses and unrealised gains and losses resulting from intra-group transactions and dividends are eliminated in full.

Subsidiary corporations are consolidated from the date of acquisition, being the date on which the Group obtains control, and continue to be consolidated until the date that such control ceases.

Losses within a subsidiary corporation are attributed to the non-controlling interest even if that results in a deficit balance.

For the financial year ended 30 April 2015

2. Summary of significant accounting policies (Continued)

2.4 Basis of consolidation and business combinations (Continued)

(a) Basis of consolidation (Continued)

A change in the ownership interest of a subsidiary corporation, without a loss of control, is accounted for as an equity transaction. If the Group loses control over a subsidiary, it:

- de-recognises the assets (including goodwill) and liabilities of the subsidiary corporation at their carrying amounts at the date when control is lost;
- de-recognises the carrying amount of any non-controlling interest;
- de-recognises the cumulative translation differences recorded in equity;
- recognises the fair value of the consideration received;
- recognises the fair value of any investment retained;
- recognises any surplus or deficit in profit or loss;
- re-classifies the Group's share of components previously recognised in other comprehensive income to profit or loss or retained earnings, as appropriate.

(b) Business combinations and goodwill

Business combinations are accounted for by applying the acquisition method. Identifiable assets acquired and liabilities assumed in a business combination are measured initially at their fair values at the acquisition date. Acquisition-related costs are recognised as expenses in the periods in which the costs are incurred and the services are received.

Any contingent consideration to be transferred by the acquirer will be recognised at fair value at the acquisition date. Subsequent changes to the fair value of the contingent consideration which is deemed to be an asset or liability, will be recognised in profit or loss.

The Group elects for each individual business combination, whether non-controlling interest in the acquiree (if any), that are present ownership interests and entitle their holders to a proportionate share of net assets in the event of liquidation, is recognised on the acquisition date at fair value, or at the non-controlling interest's proportionate share of the acquiree's identifiable net assets. Other components of non-controlling interests are measured at their acquisition date fair value, unless another measurement basis is required by another FRS.

For the financial year ended 30 April 2015

2. Summary of significant accounting policies (Continued)

2.4 Basis of consolidation and business combinations (Continued)

(b) Business combinations and goodwill (Continued)

Any excess of the sum of the fair value of the consideration transferred in the business combination, the amount of non-controlling interest in the acquiree (if any), and the fair value of the Group's previously held equity interest in the acquiree (if any), over the net fair value of the acquiree's identifiable assets and liabilities is recorded as goodwill. The accounting policy for goodwill is set out in Note 2.9. In instances where the latter amount exceeds the former, the excess is recognised as gain on bargain purchase in profit or loss on the acquisition date.

Goodwill is initially measured at cost. Following initial recognition, goodwill is measured at cost less any accumulated impairment losses.

For the purpose of impairment testing, goodwill acquired in a business combination is, from the acquisition date, allocated to the Group's cash-generating units that are expected to benefit from the synergies of the combination, irrespective of whether other assets or liabilities of the acquiree are assigned to those units.

The cash-generating units to which goodwill have been allocated is tested for impairment annually and whenever there is an indication that the cash-generating unit may be impaired. Impairment is determined for goodwill by assessing the recoverable amount of each cash-generating unit (or group of cash-generating units) to which the goodwill relates.

2.5 Transactions with non-controlling interests

Non-controlling interest represents the equity in subsidiary corporations not attributable, directly or indirectly, to owners of the Company.

Changes in the Company's ownership interest in a subsidiary corporation that do not result in a loss of control are accounted for as equity transactions. In such circumstances, the carrying amounts of the controlling and non-controlling interests are adjusted to reflect the changes in their relative interests in the subsidiary corporation. Any difference between the amount by which the non-controlling interest is adjusted and the fair value of the consideration paid or received is recognised directly in equity and attributed to owners of the Company.

For the financial year ended 30 April 2015

2. Summary of significant accounting policies (Continued)

2.6 Functional and foreign currency

The financial statements are presented in Singapore Dollars, which is also the Company's functional currency. Each entity in the Group determines its own functional currency and items included in the financial statements of each entity are measured using that functional currency.

(a) Transactions and balances

Transactions in foreign currencies are measured in the functional currencies of the Company and its subsidiary corporations and are recorded on initial recognition in the functional currencies at exchange rates approximating those ruling at the transaction dates. Monetary assets and liabilities denominated in foreign currencies are translated at the rate of exchange ruling at the end of the reporting period. Non-monetary items that are measured in terms of historical cost in a foreign currency are translated using the exchange rates as at the dates of the initial transactions. Non-monetary items measured at fair value in a foreign currency are translated using the exchange rates at the date when the fair value was measured.

Exchange differences arising on the settlement of monetary items or on translating monetary items at the end of the reporting period are recognised in profit or loss.

(b) Consolidated financial statements

For consolidation purpose, the assets and liabilities of foreign operations are translated into SGD at the rate of exchange ruling at the end of the reporting period and their profit or loss are translated at the exchange rates prevailing at the date of the transactions. The exchange differences arising on the translation are recognised in other comprehensive income. On disposal of a foreign operation, the component of other comprehensive income relating to that particular foreign operation is recognised in profit or loss.

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

For the financial year ended 30 April 2015

2. Summary of significant accounting policies (Continued)

2.7 Property, plant and equipment

All items of property, plant and equipment are initially recorded at cost. Subsequent to recognition, property, plant and equipment are measured at cost less accumulated depreciation and any accumulated impairment losses.

Freehold land has an unlimited useful life and therefore is not depreciated.

Depreciation is computed on a straight-line basis over the estimated useful lives of the assets as follows:

| Land and building | | 12 to 331/3 years |
|---------------------------------------|---|-------------------|
| Plant and machinery | - | 3 to 10 years |
| Furniture and fittings and renovation | - | 3 to 10 years |
| Office equipment | | 1 to 10 years |
| Motor vehicles | - | 3 to 5 years |
| | | |

Assets under construction included in plant and equipment are not depreciated as these assets are not yet available for use.

The carrying values of property, plant and equipment are reviewed for impairment when events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying value may not be recoverable.

The residual value, useful life and depreciation method are reviewed at each financial year-end, and adjusted prospectively, if appropriate.

An item of property, plant and equipment is derecognised upon disposal or when no future economic benefits are expected from its use or disposal. Any gain or loss on de-recognition of the asset is included in profit or loss in the year the asset is derecognised.

2.8 Land lease prepayment

Land lease prepayment is measured at cost less accumulated amortisation and accumulated impairment losses. Amortisation is recognised in profit or loss on a straight-line basis over the lease term of 30 years.

2.9 Intangible assets

Intangible assets acquired separately are measured initially at cost. Following initial acquisition, intangible assets are carried at cost less any accumulated amortisation and any accumulated impairment losses. Internally generated intangible assets, excluding capitalised development costs, are not capitalised and expenditure is reflected in profit or loss in the year in which the expenditure is incurred.

For the financial year ended 30 April 2015

2. Summary of significant accounting policies (Continued)

2.9 Intangible assets (Continued)

The useful lives of intangible assets are assessed as either finite or indefinite.

(a) Intangible assets with finite useful lives are amortised over the estimated useful lives and assessed for impairment whenever there is an indication that the intangible asset may be impaired. The amortisation period and the amortisation method are reviewed at least at each financial year-end. Changes in the expected useful life or the expected pattern of consumption of future economic benefits embodied in the asset is accounted for by changing the amortisation period or method, as appropriate, and are treated as changes in accounting estimates.

Order backlogs and customer relationships

In accordance with FRS 103, order backlogs and customer relationships meet the definition of intangible asset as they are separable. Order backlogs and customer relationships are measured at cost less accumulated amortisation and accumulated impairment losses.

Amortisation is computed on straight-line basis over the estimated useful lives of the intangible assets as follows:

| Order backlogs | - | 2 to 2.5 years |
|------------------------|---|----------------|
| Customer relationships | - | 5 years |

(b) Intangible assets with indefinite useful lives or not yet available for use are tested for impairment annually, or more frequently if the events and circumstances indicate that the carrying value may be impaired either individually or at the cash-generating unit level. Such intangible assets are not amortised. Subsequent to initial recognition, the intangible assets are measured at cost less accumulated impairment losses. The useful life of an intangible asset with an indefinite useful life is reviewed annually to determine whether the useful life assessment continues to be supportable. If not, the change in useful life from indefinite to finite is made on a prospective basis.

(i) Goodwill

Goodwill that arises upon the acquisition of subsidiary corporations is included in intangible assets. Impairment losses are reviewed at the end of each reporting period and adjusted if appropriate.

(ii) Intellectual property right

Intellectual property right relates to the products and process of certain power generating sets and auxiliary components.

Impairment losses are reviewed at the end of each reporting period and adjusted if appropriate.

For the financial year ended 30 April 2015

2. Summary of significant accounting policies (Continued)

2.9 Intangible assets (Continued)

(iii) Club membership

Club membership was acquired separately. Impairment losses are reviewed at the end of each reporting period and adjusted if appropriate.

Gains or losses arising from de-recognition of an intangible asset are measured as the difference between the net disposal proceeds and the carrying amount of the asset and are recognised in profit or loss when the asset is derecognised.

2.10 Impairment of non-financial assets

The Group assesses at each reporting date whether there is an indication that an asset may be impaired. If any indication exists, or when an annual impairment testing for an asset is required, the Group makes an estimate of the asset's recoverable amount.

An asset's recoverable amount is the higher of an asset's or cash-generating unit's fair value less costs of disposal and its value in use and is determined for an individual asset, unless the asset does not generate cash inflows that are largely independent of those from other assets or groups of assets. Where the carrying amount of an asset or cash-generating unit exceeds its recoverable amount, the asset is considered impaired and is written down to its recoverable amount.

Impairment losses of continuing operations are recognised in profit or loss. A previously recognised impairment loss is reversed only if there has been a change in the estimates used to determine the asset's recoverable amount since the last impairment loss was recognised. If that is the case, the carrying amount of the asset is increased to its recoverable amount. That increase cannot exceed the carrying amount that would have been determined, net of depreciation, had no impairment loss been recognised previously. Such reversal is recognised in profit or loss.

2.11 Subsidiary corporations

A subsidiary corporation is an investee that is controlled by the Group. The Group controls an investee when it is exposed, or has rights, to variable returns from its involvement with the investee and has the ability to affect those returns through its power over the investee.

In the Company's separate financial statements, investments in subsidiary corporations are accounted for at cost less impairment losses.

For the financial year ended 30 April 2015

2. Summary of significant accounting policies (Continued)

2.12 Financial instruments

(a) Financial assets

Initial recognition and measurement

Financial assets are recognised when, and only when, the Group becomes a party to the contractual provisions of the financial instrument. The Group determines the classification of its financial assets at initial recognition.

When financial assets are recognised initially, they are measured at fair value, plus, in the case of financial assets not at fair value through profit or loss, directly attributable transaction costs.

Subsequent measurement

(i) Loans and receivables

Non-derivative financial assets with fixed or determinable payments that are not quoted in an active market are classified as loans and receivables. Subsequent to initial recognition, loans and receivables are measured at amortised cost using the effective interest method, less impairment. Gains and losses are recognised in profit or loss when the loans and receivables are derecognised or impaired, and through the amortisation process.

(ii) Available-for-sale financial assets

Available-for-sale financial assets include equity securities. Equity investments classified as available-for-sale are those, which are neither classified as held for trading nor designated at fair value through profit or loss.

After initial recognition, available-for-sale financial assets are subsequently measured at fair value. Any gains or losses from changes in fair value of the financial assets are recognised in other comprehensive income, except that impairment losses, foreign exchange gains and losses on monetary instruments and interest calculated using the effective interest method are recognised in profit or loss. The cumulative gain or loss previously recognised in other comprehensive income is reclassified from equity to profit or loss as a reclassification adjustment when the financial asset is de-recognised.

De-recognition

A financial asset is derecognised where the contractual right to receive cash flows from the asset has expired. On de-recognition of a financial asset in its entirety, the difference between the carrying amount and the sum of the consideration received and any cumulative gain or loss that had been recognised in other comprehensive income is recognised in profit or loss.

For the financial year ended 30 April 2015

2. Summary of significant accounting policies (Continued)

2.12 Financial instruments (Continued)

(b) Financial liabilities

Initial recognition and measurement

Financial liabilities are recognised when, and only when, the Group becomes a party to the contractual provisions of the financial instrument. The Group determines the classification of its financial liabilities at initial recognition.

All financial liabilities are recognised initially at fair value plus in the case of financial instruments not at fair value through profit or loss, directly attributable transaction costs.

Subsequent measurement

After initial recognition, financial liabilities that are not carried at fair value through profit or loss are subsequently measured at amortised cost using the effective interest method. Gains and losses are recognised in profit or loss when the liabilities are derecognised, and through the amortisation process.

De-recognition

A financial liability is derecognised when the obligation under the liability is discharged or cancelled or expires. When an existing financial liability is replaced by another from the same lender on substantially different terms, or the terms of an existing liability are substantially modified, such an exchange or modification is treated as a de-recognition of the original liability and the recognition of a new liability, and the difference in the respective carrying amounts is recognised in profit or loss.

2.13 Cash and cash equivalents

Cash and cash equivalents consist of cash balances and bank deposits. These also include bank overdrafts that form an integral part of the Group's cash management.

Cash and cash equivalents carried in the statement of financial position are classified and accounted for as loans and receivables under FRS 39. The accounting policy for this category of financial assets is stated in Note 2.12.

2.14 Impairment of financial assets

The Group assesses at each reporting date whether there is any objective evidence that a financial asset is impaired.

For the financial year ended 30 April 2015

2. Summary of significant accounting policies (Continued)

2.14 Impairment of financial assets (Continued)

(a) Financial assets carried at amortised cost

For financial assets carried at amortised cost, the Group first assesses whether objective evidence of impairment exists individually for financial assets that are individually significant, or collectively for financial assets that are not individually significant. If the Group determines that no objective evidence of impairment exists for an individually assessed financial asset, whether significant or not, it includes the asset in a group of financial assets with similar credit risk characteristics and collectively assesses them for impairment. Assets that are individually assessed for impairment and for which an impairment loss is, or continues to be recognised are not included in a collective assessment of impairment.

If there is objective evidence that an impairment loss on financial assets carried at amortised cost has been incurred, the amount of the loss is measured as the difference between the asset's carrying amount and the present value of estimated future cash flows discounted at the financial asset's original effective interest rate. If a loan has a variable interest rate, the discount rate for measuring any impairment loss is the current effective interest rate. The carrying amount of the asset is reduced through the use of an allowance account. The impairment loss is recognised in profit or loss.

When the asset becomes uncollectible, the carrying amount of impaired financial asset is reduced directly or if an amount was charged to the allowance account, the amounts charged to the allowance account are written off against the carrying value of the financial asset.

To determine whether there is objective evidence that an impairment loss on financial assets has been incurred, the Group considers factors such as the probability of insolvency or significant financial difficulties of the debtor and default or significant delay in payments.

If in a subsequent period, the amount of the impairment loss decreases and the decrease can be related objectively to an event occurring after the impairment was recognised, the previously recognised impairment loss is reversed to the extent that the carrying amount of the asset does not exceed its amortised cost at the reversal date. The amount of reversal is recognised in profit or loss.

(b) Available-for-sale financial assets

In the case of equity investments classified as available-for-sale, objective evidence of impairment include (i) significant financial difficulty of the issuer or obligor, (ii) information about significant changes with an adverse effect that have taken place in the technological, market, economic or legal environment in which the issuer operates, and indicates that the cost of the investment in equity instrument may not be recovered; and (iii) a significant or prolonged decline in the fair value of the investment below its costs.

If an available-for-sale financial asset is impaired, an amount comprising the difference between its acquisition cost (net of any principal repayment and amortisation) and its current fair value, less any impairment loss previously recognised in profit or loss, is transferred from other comprehensive income and recognised in profit or loss. Reversals of impairment losses in respect of equity instruments are not recognised in profit or loss; increase in their fair value after impairment are recognised directly in other comprehensive income.

For the financial year ended 30 April 2015

2. Summary of significant accounting policies (Continued)

2.15 Contract work-in-progress

Contract work-in-progress represents the gross unbilled amount expected to be collected from customers for contract work performed to date. It is measured at cost plus profit recognised to date less progress billings and recognised losses. Cost includes all expenditure related directly to specific projects and an allocation of fixed and variable overheads incurred in the Group's contract activities based on normal operating capacity.

If progress billings exceed costs incurred plus recognised profits, then the difference is presented as part of trade and other payables in the statement of financial position.

2.16 Inventories

Inventories are stated at the lower of cost and net realisable value. Costs incurred in bringing the inventories to their present location and condition are accounted for as follows:

- Raw materials: purchase costs on a first-in first-out basis.
- Finished goods and work-in-progress: costs of direct materials and labour and a proportion of manufacturing overheads based on normal operating capacity. These costs are assigned on a first-in first-out basis.

Where necessary, allowance is provided for damaged, obsolete and slow moving items to adjust the carrying value of inventories to the lower of cost and net realisable value.

Net realisable value is the estimated selling price in the ordinary course of business, less estimated costs of completion and the estimated costs necessary to make the sale.

2.17 Government grants

Government grant shall be recognised in profit or loss on a systematic basis over the periods in which the entity recognises as expenses the related costs for which the grants are intended to compensate. Grants related to income may be presented as a credit in profit or loss, either separately or under a general heading such as "Other income". Alternatively, they are deducted in reporting the related expenses.

2.18 Finance income and finance costs

Finance income comprises interest income on funds invested (including available-for-sale financial assets), dividend income, gains on disposal of available-for-sale financial assets, fair value gains on financial assets at fair value through profit or loss and reclassifications of net gains previously recognised in other comprehensive income. Interest income is recognised as it accrues in profit or loss, using the effective interest method. Dividend income is recognised in profit or loss on the date that the Group's right to receive payment is established, which in the case of quoted securities is normally the ex-dividend date.

For the financial year ended 30 April 2015

2. Summary of significant accounting policies (Continued)

2.18 Finance income and finance costs (Continued)

Finance costs comprise interest expenses on borrowings, losses on disposal of available-for-sale financial assets, fair value losses on financial assets at fair value through profit or loss and impairment losses recognised on financial assets (other than trade receivables), and reclassifications of net losses previously recognised in other comprehensive income.

2.19 Employee benefits

(a) Defined contribution plan

As required by law, the Group makes contributions to the state pension scheme, the Central Provident Fund ("CPF") in Singapore and Employees Provident Fund ("EPF") in Malaysia. CPF and EPF contributions are recognised as compensation expenses in the same period as the employment that gives rise to the contributions.

(b) Employee leave entitlement

Employee entitlements to annual leave are recognised when they accrue to employees. A provision is made for the estimated liability for annual leave as a result of services rendered by employees up to the end of the reporting period.

(c) Share-based payment transactions

The XMH share option scheme allows the Group employees and directors to acquire shares of the Company. The grant date fair value of share-based payment awards granted to employees is recognised as an employee expense, with a corresponding increase in equity, over the period that the employees unconditionally become entitled to the awards. The amount recognised as an expense is adjusted to reflect the number of awards for which the related service and non-market performance conditions are expected to be met, such that the amount ultimately recognised as an expense is based on the number of awards that meet the related service and non-market performance conditions at the vesting date.

2.20 Leases

The determination of whether an arrangement is, or contains a lease is based on the substance of the arrangement at inception date: whether fulfilment of the arrangement is dependent on the use of a specific asset or assets or the arrangement conveys a right to use the asset, even if that right is not explicitly specified in an arrangement.

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

For the financial year ended 30 April 2015

2. Summary of significant accounting policies (Continued)

2.20 Leases (Continued)

As lessee

Finance leases which transfer to the Group substantially all the risks and rewards incidental to ownership of the leased item, are capitalised at the inception of the lease at the fair value of the leased asset or, if lower, at the present value of the minimum lease payments. Any initial direct costs are also added to the amount capitalised. Lease payments are apportioned between the finance charges and reduction of the lease liability so as to achieve a constant rate of interest on the remaining balance of the liability. Finance charges are charged to profit or loss. Contingent rents, if any, are charged as expenses in the periods in which they are incurred.

Operating lease payments are recognised as an expense in profit or loss on a straight-line basis over the lease term. The aggregate benefit of incentives provided by the lessor is recognised as a reduction of rental expense over the lease term on a straight-line basis.

2.21 Revenue recognition

Revenue is recognised to the extent that it is probable that the economic benefits will flow to the Group and the revenue can be reliably measured, regardless of when the payment is made. Revenue is measured at the fair value of consideration received or receivable, taking into account contractually defined terms of payment and excluding taxes or duty.

(a) Sale of goods

Revenue from the sale of goods in the course of ordinary activities is measured at the fair value of the consideration received or receivable, net of returns and trade discounts. Revenue is recognised when persuasive evidence exists, usually in the form of an executed sales agreement, that the significant risks and rewards of ownership have been transferred to the customer, recovery of the consideration is probable, the associated costs and possible return of goods can be estimated reliably, there is no continuing management involvement with the goods, and the amount of revenue can be measured reliably. If it is probable that discounts will be granted and the amount can be measured reliably, then the discount is recognised as a reduction of revenue as the sales are recognised. The timing of the transfer of risks and rewards varies depending on the individual terms of the sales agreement. Transfer usually occurs when products are received by the customer, however, for international shipments, transfer occurs upon loading of the goods onto the relevant carrier at the port.

For the financial year ended 30 April 2015

2. Summary of significant accounting policies (Continued)

2.21 Revenue recognition (Continued)

(b) Projects

Projects revenue comprises the initial amount of revenue agreed in the contract plus any variations in contract work and claims that can be measured reliably. A variation or a claim is recognised as project revenue when it is probable that the customer will approve the variation or negotiations have reached an advanced stage such that it is probable that the customer will accept the claim. The stage of completion is measured by reference to the proportion of the contracts costs incurred to date to the estimated total costs for the contract. Such costs are shown as contracts work-in-progress on the statement of financial position unless it is not probable that such contract costs are recoverable from the customers, in which case, such costs are recognised in profit or loss immediately.

(c) Service fee

Service fee is recognised in profit or loss as and when services are rendered.

2.22 Taxes

(a) Current income tax

Current income tax assets and liabilities for the current and prior periods are measured at the amount expected to be recovered from or paid to the taxation authorities. The tax rates and tax laws used to compute the amount are those that are enacted or substantively enacted at the end of the reporting period, in the countries where the Group operates and generates taxable income.

Current income taxes are recognised in profit or loss except to the extent that the tax relates to items recognised outside profit or loss, either in other comprehensive income or directly in equity. Management periodically evaluates positions taken in the tax returns with respect to situations in which applicable tax regulations are subject to interpretation and establishes provisions where appropriate.

(b) Deferred tax

Deferred tax is provided using the liability method on temporary differences at the end of the reporting period between the tax bases of assets and liabilities and their carrying amounts for financial reporting purposes.

Deferred tax liabilities are recognised for all temporary differences, except:

- Where the deferred tax liability arises from the initial recognition of goodwill or of an asset or liability in a transaction that is not a business combination and, at the time of the transaction, affects neither the accounting profit nor taxable profit or loss; and
For the financial year ended 30 April 2015

2. Summary of significant accounting policies (Continued)

2.22 Taxes (Continued)

(b) Deferred tax (Continued)

In respect of taxable temporary differences associated with investments in subsidiary corporations and associate, where the timing of the reversal of the temporary differences can be controlled and it is probable that the temporary differences will not reverse in the foreseeable future.

Deferred tax assets are recognised for all deductible temporary differences, the carry forward of unused tax credits and unused tax losses, to the extent that it is probable that taxable profit will be available against which the deductible temporary differences, and the carry forward of unused tax credits and unused tax losses can be utilised except:

- Where the deferred tax asset relating to the deductible temporary difference arises from the initial recognition of an asset or liability in a transaction that is not a business combination and, at the time of the transaction, affects neither the accounting profit nor taxable profit or loss; and
- In respect of deductible temporary differences associated with investments in subsidiary corporations and associate, deferred tax assets are recognised only to the extent that it is probable that the temporary differences will reverse in the foreseeable future and taxable profit will be available against which the temporary differences can be utilised.

The carrying amount of deferred tax assets is reviewed at the end of each reporting period and reduced to the extent that it is no longer probable that sufficient taxable profit will be available to allow all or part of the deferred tax asset to be utilised. Unrecognised deferred tax assets are reassessed at the end of each reporting period and are recognised to the extent that it has become probable that future taxable profit will allow the deferred tax asset to be recovered.

Deferred tax assets and liabilities are measured at the tax rates that are expected to apply in the year when the asset is realised or the liability is settled, based on tax rates (and tax laws) that have been enacted or substantively enacted at the end of each reporting period.

Deferred tax relating to items recognised outside profit or loss is recognised outside profit or loss. Deferred tax items are recognised in correlation to the underlying transaction either in other comprehensive income or directly in equity and deferred tax arising from a business combination is adjusted against goodwill on acquisition.

(c) Goods and services tax ("GST")

Revenues, expenses and assets are recognised net of the amount of goods and services tax except:

- Where the goods and services tax incurred on a purchase of assets or services is not recoverable from the taxation authority, in which case the goods and services tax is recognised as part of the cost of acquisition of the asset or as part of the expense item as applicable; and
- Receivables and payables that are stated with the amount of goods and services tax included.

For the financial year ended 30 April 2015

2. Summary of significant accounting policies (Continued)

2.23 Share capital and share issue expenses

Proceeds from issuance of ordinary shares are recognised as share capital in equity. Incremental costs directly attributable to the issuance of ordinary shares are deducted against share capital.

2.24 Treasury shares

The Group's own equity instruments, which are reacquired (treasury shares) are recognised at cost and deducted from equity. No gain or loss is recognised in profit or loss on the purchase, sale, issue or cancellation of the Group's own equity instruments. Any difference between the carrying amount of treasury shares and the consideration received, if reissued, is recognised directly in equity. Voting rights related to treasury shares are nullified for the Group and no dividends are allocated to them respectively.

2.25 Segment reporting

An operating segment is a component of the Group that engages in business activities from which it may earn revenues and incur expenses, including revenues and expenses that relate to transactions with any of the Group's other components. All operating segments' operating results are reviewed regularly by the Group's Chairman and Chief Executive Officer to make decisions about resources to be allocated to the segment and assess its performance, and for which discrete financial information is available.

Segment results that are reported to the Group's Chairman and Chief Executive Officer include items directly attributable to a segment as well as those that can be allocated on a reasonable basis.

Unallocated items comprise mainly corporate assets (primarily the Company's headquarters), head office expenses, and tax assets and liabilities.

Segment capital expenditure is the total cost incurred during the year to acquire property, plant and equipment, and intangible assets other than goodwill.

3. Significant accounting estimates and judgments

The preparation of the Group's consolidated financial statements requires management to make judgments, estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of revenues, expenses, assets and liabilities, and the disclosure of contingent liabilities at the end of each reporting period. Uncertainty about these assumptions and estimates could result in outcomes that require a material adjustment to the carrying amount of the asset or liability affected in the future periods.

3.1 Judgments made in applying accounting policies

In the process of applying the Group's accounting policies, management has made the following judgments which have the most significant effect on the amounts recognised in the consolidated financial statements:

For the financial year ended 30 April 2015

3. Significant accounting estimates and judgments (Continued)

3.1 Judgments made in applying accounting policies (Continued)

Determination of functional currency

The Group measures foreign currency transactions in the respective functional currencies of the Group and its subsidiary corporations. In determining the functional currencies of the Group, judgment is required to determine the currency that mainly influences sales prices for goods and services and of the country whose competitive forces and regulations mainly determines the sales prices of its goods and services. The functional currencies of entities in the Group are determined based on management's assessment of the economic environment in which the entities operates and the entities' process of determining sales prices.

Construction contracts and revenue recognition

The Company recognises contract revenue by reference to the stage of completion of the contract activity at the end of each reporting period, when the outcome of a construction contract can be estimated reliably.

The stage of completion is determined by dividing the cumulative costs incurred as at end of the reporting period by the total estimated costs for the contract. The stage of completion is then applied to the contract value to determine the cumulative revenue earned. This method of revenue recognition requires management to prepare cost estimates to complete such contracts. In making such estimates, judgements are required to evaluate contingencies such as potential variance in scheduling, cost of materials, labour costs and productivity, the impact of change orders or liability claims. All known or anticipated losses based on these estimates are provided for in their entirety without regard to the stage of completion. Estimated revenues on contracts include future revenues from claims when such additional revenues can be reliably established. These estimates are based on management's business practices as well as its historical experience.

The estimation of total contract costs is based on historical experience and contractual arrangements with suppliers. The estimated total costs for each contract is reviewed on a regular basis by the Group in order to determine the cost to be recognised in profit or loss at each reporting date and to assess whether any allowance for foreseeable loss is required to be set up. Actual costs could differ from the estimates.

The carrying amounts of assets and liabilities arising from construction contracts at the end of each reporting period are disclosed in Note 19 to the financial statements.

A significant increase/decrease in the total construction cost would result in a significant decrease/increase in the profit before tax of the Group.

For the financial year ended 30 April 2015

3. Significant accounting estimates and judgments (Continued)

3.2 Key sources of estimation uncertainty

The key assumptions concerning the future and other key sources of estimation uncertainty at the end of the reporting period are discussed below. The Group based its assumptions and estimates on parameters available when the financial statements were prepared. Existing circumstances and assumptions about future developments, however, may change due to market changes or circumstances arising beyond the control of the Group. Such changes are reflected in the assumptions when they occur.

(a) Income taxes

The Group has exposure to income taxes in Singapore. Significant judgment is involved in determining the Group's provision for income taxes. There are certain transactions and computations for which the ultimate tax determination is uncertain during the ordinary course of business. The Group recognises liabilities for expected tax issues based on estimates of whether additional taxes will be due. Where the final tax outcome of these matters is different from the amounts that were initially recognised, such differences will impact the income tax and deferred tax provisions in the period in which such determination is made. There were no provisions made for current and deferred tax at the end of the reporting period.

The carrying amount of the Group's income tax payable and deferred tax liabilities at the end of the reporting period was approximately \$1,806,000 (2014: \$1,355,000) and \$956,000 (2014: \$420,000) respectively.

(b) Impairment of goodwill

As disclosed in Note 14 to the financial statements, the recoverable amounts of the cash generating units which goodwill has been allocated to are determined based on value in use calculations. The value in use calculations are based on a discounted cash flow model. The recoverable amount is most sensitive to the discount rate used for the discounted cash flow model as well as the expected future cash flows and the growth rate used for extrapolation purposes. The key assumptions applied in the determination of the value in use including a sensitivity analysis, are disclosed and further explained in Note 14 to the financial statements. The carrying amount of the goodwill as at 30 April 2015 is \$11,897,000 (2014: \$9,393,000).

(c) Impairment of loans and receivables

The Group assesses at the end of each reporting period whether there is any objective evidence that a financial asset is impaired. To determine whether there is objective evidence of impairment, the Group considers factors such as the probability of insolvency or significant financial difficulties of the debtor and default or significant delay in payments.

Where there is objective evidence of impairment, the amount and timing of future cash flows are estimated based on historical loss experience for assets with similar credit risk characteristics. The carrying amount of the Group's loans and receivables at the end of the reporting period is disclosed in Note 31 to the financial statements.

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

For the financial year ended 30 April 2015

4. Revenue

| | Gro | pup |
|-----------------------|--------|---------|
| | 2015 | 2014 |
| | \$'000 | \$'000 |
| Sales of goods | 42,186 | 72,538 |
| Revenue from projects | 48,047 | 32,261 |
| Service fees | 1,281 | 375 |
| | 91,514 | 105,174 |

5. Other income

| | Gro | up |
|---|--------|--------|
| | 2015 | 2014 |
| | \$'000 | \$'000 |
| Forfeited deposits from customers | 180 | 948 |
| Gain on disposal of property, plant and equipment | 18 | 5 |
| Grants and rebates | 146 | 121 |
| Cash and bonus payouts under the Productivity and Innovation Scheme | 33 | - |
| Others | 161 | 151 |
| | 538 | 1,225 |

6. Finance income and costs

| | Gro | up |
|--|----------------|----------------|
| | 2015 \$'000 | 2014 \$'000 |
| Net foreign exchange gain | 444 | 61 |
| Gain on disposal of security shares | 302 | _ |
| Dividend income on available-for-sale financial assets | 30 | 47 |
| Interest income on bank deposits | 92 | 109 |
| Finance income | 868 | 217 |
| Interest expenses on loans and borrowings Amortisation of the discount of the loans acquired from | (327) | (341) |
| business combination | - | (52) |
| Change in fair value of contingent consideration payable | | (42) |
| Finance costs | (327) | (435) |
| Net finance income/(costs) recognised in profit or loss | 541 | (218) |

For the financial year ended 30 April 2015

7. Profit before tax

The following items have been included in arriving at profit before tax:

| | Gro | up |
|--|----------|---------|
| | 2015 | 2014 |
| | \$'000 | \$'000 |
| Audit fees paid/payable to: | | |
| auditors of the Company | (228) | (205) |
| Non-audit fees paid/payable to: | | |
| - auditors of the Company | (38) | (76) |
| - other auditor | (20) | |
| Staff costs | (12,654) | (9,213) |
| Contribution to defined contribution plans included in staff costs | (630) | (450) |
| Depreciation of property, plant and equipment | (892) | (598) |
| Impairment loss on club memberships | (64) | - |
| Allowance made for slow moving and obsolete inventories | (1,260) | _ |
| Impairment loss on financial assets: | | |
| - available-for-sale financial assets | (53) | - |
| - trade receivables | (217) | _ |
| Operating lease expenses | (248) | (205) |
| Amortisation of land lease prepayment | (245) | (285) |
| Amortisation of intangible assets | (833) | (568) |

8. Income tax expense

(a) Major components of income tax expense

The major components of income tax expense for the years ended 30 April 2015 and 2014 are:

| | Gro | up |
|---|--------|--------|
| | 2015 | 2014 |
| | \$'000 | \$'000 |
| Current tax expense | | |
| Current year | 1,198 | 1,742 |
| Over provision in previous years | (192) | - |
| Deferred tax expense | | |
| Origination and reversal of temporary difference | (198) | (735) |
| Over provision for deferred tax assets in previous year | 729 | |
| Income tax expense recognised in profit or loss | 1,537 | 1,007 |
| | | |

For the financial year ended 30 April 2015

8. Income tax expense (Continued)

(b) Relationship between tax expense and accounting profit

A reconciliation between tax expense and the product of accounting profit multiplied by the applicable corporate tax rate for the years ended 30 April 2015 and 2014 is as follows:

| | Gro | up |
|---|----------------|----------------|
| | 2015 \$'000 | 2014 \$'000 |
| Profit before tax | 6,966 | 7,132 |
| Tax at applicable corporate tax rate of 17% (2014: 17%) <i>Adjustments:</i> | 1,184 | 1,212 |
| - Effect of different tax rate in a foreign jurisdiction | (19) | 21 |
| - Non-deductible expenses | 323 | 50 |
| - Income not subject to tax | (283) | (52) |
| - Tax incentive | (184) | (226) |
| - Under provision in respect of previous years | 537 | - |
| - Current year losses for which deferred tax asset was not | | |
| recognised | | 19 |
| - Others | (21) | (17) |
| Income tax expense recognised in profit or loss | 1,537 | 1,007 |

Tax consequences of proposed dividends

There are no income tax consequences (2014: nil) attached to the dividends to the shareholders proposed by the Company but not recognised as a liability in the financial statements (Note 26).

For the financial year ended 30 April 2015

8. Income tax expense (Continued)

(c) Deferred tax assets/(liabilities)

Movements in deferred tax of the Group during the year are as follows:

| | At 1 May 2013 \$'000 | Recognised in profit or loss \$'000 | Recognised in other compre- hensive income \$'000 | Acquisitions through business combination (Note 12) \$'000 | At 30 April 2014 \$'000 |
|---|----------------------------|--|--|---|-------------------------------|
| Deferred tax assets Provisions | _ | 717 | | - | 717 |
| Others | | 12 | | | 12 |
| Total | | 729 | | | 729 |
| Deferred tax liabilities Revaluations to fair value on available-for-sale financial assets Differences in depreciation for tax purposes Fair value adjustments on acquisition of subsidiary corporation | (22) 34 | (34) | 4 | | (18) _ |
| - Property, plant and | | | | | |
| equipment | - | (21) | _ | (169) | (190) |
| – Inventories | _ | (51) | _ | 51 | (4 4 7) |
| - Intangible assets | | 96 | _ | (213) | (117) |
| - Loans and borrowings | | 16 | | (111) | (95) |
| | | 40 | _ | (442) | (402) |
| Total | 12 | 6 | 4 | (442) | (420) |

| | At 1 May 2014 \$'000 | Recognised in profit or loss \$'000 | Acquisitions through business combination (Note12) \$'000 | At 30 April 2015 \$'000 |
|--|-----------------------------|--|--|---------------------------------|
| <i>Deferred tax assets</i> Provisions Others Total | 717 12 729 | (717) (12) (729) | | |
| Deferred tax liabilities Revaluations to fair value on available- for-sale financial assets Fair value adjustments on acquisition of subsidiary corporations | (18) | (123) | | (18) |
| Property, plant and equipment Inventories Intangible assets Loans and borrowings | (190) - (117) (95) | 21 - 142 35 | _ (122) (612) _ | (169) (122) (587) (60) |
| Total | (402) (420) | <u>198</u> 198 | (734) (734) | (938) (956) |

For the financial year ended 30 April 2015

9. Earnings per share

Basic earnings per share amounts are calculated by dividing the profit from continuing operations, net of tax, attributable to owners of the Company by the weighted average number of ordinary shares outstanding during the year.

Diluted earnings per share amounts are calculated by dividing the profit from operations, net of tax, attributable to owners of the Company by the weighted average number of ordinary shares outstanding during the financial year plus the weighted average number of ordinary shares that would be issued on the conversion of all the dilutive potential ordinary shares into ordinary shares.

The following tables reflect the profit and share data used in the computation of basic and diluted earnings per share for the years ended 30 April:

| | Gro | oup |
|---|----------------|----------------|
| | 2015 \$'000 | 2014 \$'000 |
| Profit for the year attributable to owners of the Company | 5,253 | 6,125 |
| | No. of | shares |
| | 2015 | 2014 |
| | '000 | '000 |
| Weighted average number of ordinary shares on issue | | |
| applicable to basic earnings per share* | 433,056 | 418,007 |
| Effect of the potential shares to be issued under the XMH Share | | |
| Option Scheme | 892 | 3,490 |
| Effect of the potential shares to be issued as part of purchase consideration for the acquisition of Mech-Power Generator | | |
| Pte. Ltd. and its subsidiary corporation (collectively the "MGP") | 11,000 | 11,000 |
| Weighted average number of ordinary shares (diluted) | | |
| outstanding during the year | 444,948 | 432,497 |

* The weighted average number of shares takes into account the weighted average effect of changes in treasury shares transactions during the year.

Since the end of the financial year, employees of the Group have exercised the options to acquire 3,367,000 (2014: 2,849,000) ordinary shares. There have been no other transactions involving ordinary shares or potential ordinary shares since the reporting date and before the completion of these financial statements.

For the financial year ended 30 April 2015

10. Share-based payments

The XMH share option scheme (the "Scheme") was approved by shareholders of the Company at an Extraordinary General Meeting held on 5 November 2010. The Scheme applies to executive directors and non-executive directors of the Company and full-time employees of the Group (the "Participants").

On 19 September 2011, the Company granted 3,819,000 share options (Tranche 1) to eligible Participants under the Scheme. These share options can be exercised between 19 September 2013 and 18 September 2016 (inclusive) at the exercise price of \$0.125 per share, which is determined at approximately 20% discount of the Market Price of the Company's shares on the date of grant.

On 11 September 2012, the Company granted a further 6,600,000 share options (Tranche 2) to eligible Participants under the Scheme. These share options can be exercised between 11 September 2014 and 10 September 2017 (inclusive) at the exercise price of \$0.149 per share, which is determined at approximately 20% discount of the Market Price of the Company's shares on the date of grant.

On 5 September 2013, the Company granted a further 7,755,000 share options (Tranche 3) to eligible Participants under the Scheme. These share options can be exercised between 5 September 2015 and 4 September 2018 (inclusive) at the exercise price of \$0.323 per share, which is determined at approximately 20% discount of the Market Price of the Company's shares on the date of grant.

On 12 September 2014, the Company granted a further 6,850,000 share options (Tranche 4) to eligible Participants under the Scheme. These share options can be exercised between 12 September 2016 and 11 September 2019 (inclusive) at the exercise price of \$0.248 per share, which is determined at approximately 20% discount of the Market Price of the Company's shares on the date of grant.

Terms and conditions of the Scheme

The Scheme is administered by the Company's Remuneration Committee. Other information regarding the Scheme is set out below:

- The exercise price (the "Exercise Price") for each share in respect of which a Market Price Option is exercisable shall be determined and fixed by the Remuneration Committee and shall be equal to the average of the closing prices of the share for the past five market days immediately preceding the relevant date of grant of the option (the "Market Price"), in the case of an option granted at Market Price.
- The Remuneration Committee may grant options on a yearly basis and any such grants shall be made at least 60 days after the end of the financial year of the Company.

For the financial year ended 30 April 2015

10. Share-based payments (Continued)

Terms and conditions of the Scheme (Continued)

- The period for the exercise (the "Exercise Period") of an option granted under the Scheme shall be:
 - (a) in the case of an option granted at Market Price (the "Market Price Option"), a period commencing after the first anniversary of the relevant date of the grant and expiring on the fifth anniversary of such grant date, or such other period which may from time to time be prescribed under any relevant law, regulation or rule of the SGX-ST for such Market Price Option; and
 - (b) in the case of an option granted at a discount of up to 20% of the Market Price (the "Incentive Option"), a period commencing after the second anniversary of the relevant date of the grant and expiring on the fifth anniversary of such grant date, or such other period which may from time to time be prescribed under any relevant law, regulation or rule of the SGX-ST for such Incentive Option.

There are no cash settlement alternatives. The Group does not have a past practice of cash settlement for these awards.

Disclosure of the Scheme

The number and weighted average exercise prices of share options are as follows:

| | Weighted average exercise price 2015 \$ | Number of options 2015 '000 | Weighted average exercise price 2014 \$ | Number of options 2014 '000 |
|----------------------------------|--|--------------------------------------|--|--------------------------------------|
| Group | | | | |
| At 1 May | 0.270 | 10,951 | 0.140 | 10,419 |
| Exercised during the year | 0.149 | (3,367) | 0.140 | (2,849) |
| Lapsed/cancelled during the year | 0.259 | (2,391) | 0.140 | (4,374) |
| Granted during the year | 0.248 | 6,850 | 0.323 | 7,755 |
| Options outstanding at 30 April | 0.274 | 12,043 | 0.270 | 10,951 |
| Options exercisable at 30 April | | 768 | | 345 |
| | | | | |

Share-based payments (Continued) 10.

Inputs for measurement of grant date fair values

details of non-transferability, exercise restrictions and behavioural considerations. The inputs used in the measurement of the fair values at The grant-date fair value of the Scheme was measured based on a Bloomberg Trinomial model. Expected volatility is estimated by considering historic average share price volatility. The expected life used in the model has been adjusted, based on management's best estimate, for grant date of the share-based payment plans are as follows:

| Tranche 1 | | Tranche 2 | | + | Tranche 3 | | | Tranche 4 | |
|---------------------|-------------|-------------------------|-----------|---------------|------------------------|-----------|---------------|-------------|-----------|
| lirectors | | Directors | | | Directors | | | Directors | |
| xcluding | | excluding | | | excluding | | | excluding | |
| ontrolling | Controlling | controlling controlling | | Controlling c | controlling | | Controlling c | controlling | |
| nareholder | shareholder | shareholder | | shareholder | hareholder shareholder | | shareholder | shareholder | |
| and his | and his | and his | | and his | and his | | and his | and his | |
| issociate Employees | s associate | associate | Employees | associate | associate | Employees | associate | associate | Employees |
| 2012 | | 2013 | | | 2014 | | | 2015 | |

INANCIAL STATEMENTS

| 0 |
|--|
| - |
| Ξ. |
| <u> </u> |
| • |
| - |
| Ð |
| <u> </u> |
| a a |
| _ |
| S |
| |
| |
| • |
| 2 |
| e a como de la como de |
| - |
| _ |
| g |
| > |
| 2 |
| <u> </u> |
| 3 |
| |
| |

| Fair value of share options | | | | | | | | | | | |
|--------------------------------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|
| and assumptions | | | | | | | | | | | |
| Share price | \$0.155 | \$0.155 | \$0.184 | \$0.184 | \$0.184 | \$0.410 | \$0.410 | \$0.410 | \$0.32 | \$0.32 | \$0.32 |
| Exercise price | \$0.125 | \$0.125 | \$0.149 | \$0.149 | \$0.149 | \$0.323 | \$0.323 | \$0.323 | \$0.248 | \$0.248 | \$0.248 |
| Expected volatility (weighted | | | | | | | | | | | |
| average volatility) | 48% | 48% | 48% | 48% | 48% | 49.978% | 49.978% | 49.978% | 43.638% | 43.638% | 43.638% |
| Option life (expected weighted | | | | | | | | | | | |
| average life) | 5 years |
| Risk-free interest rate (based | | | | | | | | | | | |
| on government bonds) | 0.5% | 0.5% | 0.4% | 0.4% | 0.4% | 0.231% | 0.231% | 0.231% | 0.537% | 0.537% | 0.537% |
| Expected dividend yield | 6.45% | 6.43% | 5.43% | 5.43% | 5.43% | 2.44% | 2.44% | 2.44% | 3.75% | 3.75% | 3.75% |
| | | | | | | | | | | | |

During the year ended 30 April 2015, the Group recognised employee expenses of \$812,053 (2014: \$580,000) relating to the share options granted to the Participants of the Scheme.

NOTES TO THE

For the financial year ended 30 April 2015

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

For the financial year ended 30 April 2015

11. Property, plant and equipment

| | Land and building* \$'000 | Plant and machinery \$'000 | Furniture and fittings and renovations \$'000 | Office equipment \$'000 | Motor vehicles \$'000 | Construction- in-progress \$'000 | Total \$'000 |
|---|---------------------------------|----------------------------------|---|-------------------------------|-----------------------------|--|-----------------|
| Group | | | | | | | |
| Cost: | | | | | | | |
| As at 1 May 2013 | 2,323 | 266 | 273 | 457 | 1,274 | | 4,593 |
| Additions | 166 | 454 | 95 | 90 | 25 | 611 | 1,441 |
| Acquisitions arising from | | | | | | | |
| acquisitions of subsidiary | | | | | | | |
| corporation | 4,167 | 1,264 | 274 | 322 | 754 | | 6,781 |
| Disposals | | - | | 11-11-11 | (250) | - / - / | (250) |
| Currency translation | | | | | | | |
| differences | (101) | (16) | (11) | (17) | (40) | _ | (185) |
| As at 31 April 2014 and | | | | | | | |
| 1 May 2014 | 6,555 | 1,968 | 631 | 852 | 1,763 | 611 | 12,380 |
| Additions | 0,000 | 1,900 | 96 | 238 | 240 | 24,639 | 25,337 |
| | | | | 200 | 240 | 24,000 | 20,001 |
| Acquisitions arising from acquisitions of subsidiary | | | | | | | |
| corporation | | 570 | 364 | 718 | 236 | | 1,888 |
| Disposals | | 570 | 304 | /10 | (254) | | (254) |
| Currency translation | | | | | (234) | | (234) |
| differences | (340) | (70) | (37) | (49) | (89) | (55) | (640) |
| | | | | | | | |
| As at 30 April 2015 | 6,215 | 2,592 | 1,054 | 1,759 | 1,896 | 25,195 | 38,711 |
| Accumulated depreciation: | | | | | | | |
| As at 1 May 2013 | 981 | 226 | 148 | 423 | 851 | - | 2,629 |
| Depreciation for the year | 187 | 104 | 78 | 50 | 179 | | 598 |
| Acquisitions arising from | | | | | | | |
| acquisitions of subsidiary | | | | | | | |
| corporation | 110 | 972 | 179 | 208 | 498 | - 1997 | 1,967 |
| Disposals | - | 111 - 1 | | | (229) | - | (229) |
| Currency translation | | | | | | | |
| differences | (22) | (4) | (1) | (10) | (3) | | (40) |
| As at 31 April 2014 and | | | | | | | |
| | 1 056 | 1 202 | 404 | 671 | 1 206 | | 4 025 |
| 1 May 2014 Depreciation for the year | 1,256 251 | 1,298 153 | 404 123 | 163 | 1,296 202 | | 4,925 892 |
| Acquisitions arising from | 201 | 100 | 120 | 100 | 202 | | 032 |
| acquisitions of subsidiary | | | | | | | |
| corporation | - | 217 | 148 | 440 | 99 | - | 904 |
| Disposals | - | - | | - / / / | (161) | - | (161) |
| Currency translation differences | (116) | (55) | (27) | (48) | (70) | - | (316) |
| As at 30 April 2015 | 1,391 | 1,613 | 648 | 1,226 | 1,366 | - | 6,244 |
| Net carrying amount: | | | | | | | |
| As at 30 April 2015 | 4,824 | 979 | 406 | 533 | 530 | 25,195 | 32,467 |
| As at 30 April 2014 | 5,299 | 670 | 227 | 181 | 467 | 611 | 7,455 |
| XXXX | | | | | 0 | | |

* Includes freehold land in overseas subsidiary corporation with carrying amount at \$920,512 (2014: \$954,498).

For the financial year ended 30 April 2015

11. Property, plant and equipment (Continued)

Assets under construction

The Group's property, plant and equipment included \$25,195,307 (2014: \$611,033) which relate to expenditure for construction of a building located at Tuas.

Assets pledged as securities

In addition to assets held under finance lease, the Group's land and building and construction-in-progress with a carrying amount at \$29,037,000 (2014: \$4,657,000) are mortgaged to secure the Group's bank loans (Note 28).

The carrying amount of motor vehicles held under finance leases is \$132,909 (2014: \$203,683) at the date of the statement of financial position.

As at the date of the statement of financial position, the Group has motor vehicles held in trust by a subsidiary corporation's director and employees of the Group with net book values of \$78,931 (2014: \$165,040).

12. Investment in subsidiary corporations

| | Com | pany |
|----------------------------|--------|--------|
| | 2015 | 2014 |
| | \$'000 | \$'000 |
| Equity investment, at cost | 31,801 | 18,625 |
| | | |

(a) Composition of the Group

The details of the subsidiary corporations are as follows:

| | Name of company (Country of incorporation) | Principal activities | equity | tage of held by aroup |
|-----|---|--|------------------|-----------------------------|
| | | | 2015 % | 2014 % |
| | Held by the Company | | | |
| (1) | Xin Ming Hua Pte. Ltd. ("Xin Ming Hua") Singapore | Supply of engines, general machinery and machinery equipment for marine, agriculture, construction and industrial use including spare parts and after sales service | 100 | 100 |
| (1) | XMH Engineering Pte. Ltd. ("XMH Engineering") Singapore | Manufacturing and repairing of machinery for mining, quarrying and construction | 100 | 100 |

For the financial year ended 30 April 2015

12. Investment in subsidiary corporations (Continued)

(a) Composition of the Group (Continued)

| | Name of company (Country of incorporation) | Principal activities | equity | itage of held by Group |
|-----|--|---|-----------|------------------------------|
| | | | 2015 % | 2014 % |
| (3) | PT Xin Ming Hua Engine Indonesia | Trading of machinery, spare parts and equipment | 100 | |
| (1) | Acegen Pte. Ltd. ("Acegen") Singapore | Assembly works or subcontract works for power generating sets | 100 | 100 |
| (1) | Mech-Power Generator Pte Ltd ("MPG Singapore") Singapore | Assembly, sales of generators and related accessories and investment holding | 100 | 100 |
| (1) | Z-Power Automation Pte. Ltd. Singapore | Manufacturing of marine equipment and repair services | 80 | - |
| | Held by Mech-Power Generator Pte Ltd | | | |
| (2) | Mech Power Generator Sdn. Bhd. Malaysia | Manufacturers, importers, exporters of generating sets, spare parts, general engineering and other related products | 100 | 100 |
| 1 | | | | |

(1) Audited by Ernst & Young LLP, Singapore

(2) Audited by Ernst & Young, Johor Bahru, Malaysia.

(3) Not required to be audited under the laws of its country of incorporation

(b) Interest in subsidiary corporation with material non-controlling interest ("NCI")

The Group has the following subsidiary corporation that has NCI that is material to the Group:

| Name of company | Principal place of business | Proportion of ownership held by NCI % | Profit allocated to NCI during the reporting period \$'000 | Accumulated NCI at the end of the reporting period \$'000 | Dividends paid to NCI \$'000 |
|--------------------|--------------------------------|--|---|--|---------------------------------------|
| 30 April 2015: | | | | | - |
| Z-Power Automation | Singapore | 20 | 176 | 2,754 | - |

For the financial year ended 30 April 2015

12. Investment in subsidiary corporations (Continued)

(c) Summarised financial information about subsidiary corporation with material NCI

Summarised financial information including consolidation adjustments but before intercompany eliminations of subsidiary corporation with material non-controlling interests are as follows:

Summarised statement of financial position

| | 30 April 2015 \$'000 |
|--|-------------------------|
| Current | |
| Assets | 18,034 |
| Liabilities | 9,773 |
| Net current assets | 8,261 |
| Non-current | |
| Assets | 1,142 |
| Liabilities | 133 |
| Net non-current assets | 1,009 |
| Net assets | 9,270 |
| Summarised statement of comprehensive income | |
| Revenue | 5,355 |
| Profit before income tax | 1,040 |
| Income tax expense | (157) |
| Profit after tax | 883 |
| | |

(d) Acquisition of subsidiary corporation

On 4 March 2015 (the "acquisition date"), the Group acquired an 80% equity interest in Z-Power Automation Pte. Ltd. ("ZPA"), a provider of automation services and total solutions in the design and manufacturing for the marine and offshore industries. Upon the acquisition, ZPA became a subsidiary corporation of the Group.

The Group has acquired ZPA in order to allow the Group to tap on ZPA's inherent technical strengths, expand its range of product offering to its existing customers, and leverage on the clientele and sales network of ZPA to promote the Group's existing products and services.

The Group has elected to measure the non-controlling interest at fair value at the non-controlling interest's share of ZPA's net identifiable assets.

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

For the financial year ended 30 April 2015

12. Investment in subsidiary corporations (Continued)

(d) Acquisition of subsidiary corporation (Continued)

The fair value of the identifiable assets and liabilities of ZPA as at the acquisition date were:

| | Fair value recognised on acquisition \$ million |
|--|--|
| Non-current assets | |
| Property, plant and equipment | 1.0 |
| Investment in associate | 0.1 |
| Intangible assets | 4.5 |
| Customer relationships | 3.5 |
| Order backlogs | 1.0 |
| Total non-current assets | 5.6 |
| Current assets | |
| Inventories | 8.6 |
| Trade receivables | 7.9 |
| Other receivables | 0.3 |
| Cash and cash equivalents | 2.4 |
| Total current assets | 19.2 |
| Total assets | 24.8 |
| Non-current liabilities | |
| Hire purchase creditors | 0.1 |
| Deferred tax liabilities | 1.0 |
| Total non-current liabilities | 1.1 |
| Current liabilities | |
| Trade payables | 2.9 |
| Other payables | 1.2 |
| Provision for warranty | 0.2 |
| Deferred income | 6.1 |
| Hire purchase creditors Tax payable | 0.4 |
| Total current liabilities | 10.8 |
| Total liabilities | 11.9 |
| | |

For the financial year ended 30 April 2015

12. Investment in subsidiary corporations (Continued)

(d) Acquisition of subsidiary corporation (Continued)

| | Fair value recognised on acquisition \$ million |
|---|--|
| Total identifiable net assets at fair value | 12.9 |
| Non-controlling interest measured at the non-controlling interest's proportionate | |
| share of ZPA's net identifiable assets | (2.6) |
| Goodwill arising from acquisition | 2.5 |
| Cash paid for the acquisition of ZPA | 12.8 |
| | |
| * denotes less than \$1,000,000 | |
| Effect of the acquisition of ZPA on cash flows | |
| Total consideration for 80% equity interest acquired | 12.8 |
| Less: Cash and cash equivalents of subsidiary corporation acquired | (2.4) |
| Net cash outflow on acquisition | 10.4 |
| | |

Transaction costs

Transaction costs related to the acquisition of \$173,600 have been recognised in the "Administrative expenses" line item in the Group's consolidated statement of comprehensive income for the year ended 30 April 2015.

Intangible assets - customer relationships and order backlogs

The fair value of the customer relationships and order backlogs are estimated based on the expected revenue to be received, less the costs to deliver the products and/or services. Contributory asset capital charges are deducted from the net income of the customer relationships and order backlogs to estimate the cash flows attributable solely to the customer relationships and order backlog intangible asset.

Inventories

The fair value of inventories acquired in a business combination is determined based on the estimated selling price in the ordinary course of business less the estimated costs of completion and sale, and a reasonable profit margin based on the effort required to complete and sell the inventories.

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

For the financial year ended 30 April 2015

12. Investment in subsidiary corporations (Continued)

(d) Acquisition of subsidiary corporation (Continued)

Goodwill arising from acquisition

The goodwill of \$2,504,277 is attributable mainly to the synergies expected to be achieved from integrating ZPA into the Group's existing business. None of the goodwill recognised is expected to be deductible for income tax purposes.

Impact of the acquisition on profit or loss

From the acquisition date, ZPA has contributed \$5,355,000 of revenue and \$883,000 to the Group's profit for the year. If the business combination had taken place at the beginning of the year, the revenue contribution from ZPA would have been \$25,376,000 and profit contribution would have been \$2,720,000.

Provisional accounting of the acquisition of ZPA

Order backlogs and customer relationships have been identified as an intangible asset arising from this acquisition. The Group has engaged an independent valuer to determine the fair value of the order backlogs and customer relationships. As at 30 April 2015, the fair value of the order backlogs and customer relationships amounting to \$4,500,000 have been determined on a provisional basis as the final results of the independent valuation have not been received by the date the financial statements was authorised for issue. Goodwill arising from this acquisition, deferred tax liability, and amortisation of the order backlogs and customer relationships will be adjusted accordingly on a retrospective basis when the valuation of the order backlogs and customer relationships are finalised.

13. Investment in associate

| | | Group | |
|---|--|------------------|------------------------------|
| | 201 \$'0 | | 2014 \$'000 |
| Z-Power Automation (Vietnam) Co., Ltd | 1 | 41 | _ |
| The details of the associate are as for | ollows: | | |
| Name of company (Country of incorporation) | Principal activities | equity | ntage of held by Group |
| | | 2015 % | 2014 % |
| Held by Z-Power Automation | | | |
| Pte. Ltd. ⁽¹⁾ Z-Power Automation (Vietnam) Co., Ltd (Vietnam) | Manufacturing of industrial electrical equipment | 50 | - |
| ⁽¹⁾ Audited by Vietnam Auditing and Evaluatio | n Co., Ltd | | |

Share of results of the associate are not material to the Group.

For the financial year ended 30 April 2015

14. Intangible assets

| | Goodwill \$'000 | Order backlogs \$'000 | Customer relationships \$'000 | Intellectual property right \$'000 | Total \$'000 |
|---|--------------------|-----------------------------|-------------------------------------|---|-----------------|
| Group | | | | | |
| Cost: | | | | | |
| At 1 May 2013 | - | - | - | 167 | 167 |
| Acquisitions through business | | | | | |
| combination | 9,393 | 1,254 | - | - | 10,647 |
| Effect of movements in exchange rate | | | 1 <u>-1-</u> 2 | (5) | (5) |
| At 30 April 2014 and 1 May 2014 | 9,393 | 1,254 | | 162 | 10,809 |
| Acquisitions through business combinations (Note 12) | 2,504 | 1,000 | 3,500 | 72 | 7,076 |
| Effect of movement in | | | | | |
| exchange rate | | | | (14) | (14) |
| At 30 April 2015 | 11,897 | 2,254 | 3,500 | 220 | 17,871 |
| Accumulated amortisation and impairment losses: | | | | | |
| At 1 May 2013 | | _ | - | _ | |
| Amortisation for the year | | 568 | | _ | 568 |
| At 30 April 2014 and 1 May 2014 | _ | 568 | _ | _ | 568 |
| Amortisation for the year | _ | 740 | 93 | | 833 |
| At 30 April 2015 | _ | 1,308 | 93 | - | 1,401 |
| Net carrying amounts: | | | | | |
| At 30 April 2015 | 11,897 | 946 | 3,407 | 220 | 16,470 |
| At 30 April 2014 | 9,393 | 686 | | 162 | 10,241 |
| | | | | | |

The Group acquired Mech-Power Generator Pte Ltd ("MPG Singapore") and its subsidiary corporation (collectively the "MPG") by acquiring the entire equity interest of MPG Singapore on 7 September 2013. The group acquired Z-Power Automation Pte. Ltd. ("ZPA") on 4 March 2015 (refer to Note 12 for more details). Intangible assets including goodwill, order backlogs and customer relationships were acquired upon the acquisition of the MPG in prior year and ZPA during the current financial year.

Customer relationships relate to ZPA's customer relationship with its existing customers that resulted in repeat purchase and customer loyalty. The remaining amortisation period is 4 years and 10 months.

The amortisation of intangible asset is included in the "Administrative expense" line item in profit or loss.

Impairment assessment for cash-generating units containing goodwill

For the purpose of impairment testing, goodwill is allocated to the Group's operating businesses. The carrying amount of goodwill of \$11,897,000 (2014: \$9,393,000) is allocated to the MPG and ZPA.

The recoverable amount of the MPG and ZPA were determined based on its value in use. The value in use were calculated by discounting the future cash flows to be generated from the continuing use of the cash generating units ("CGU").

For the financial year ended 30 April 2015

14. Intangible assets (Continued)

Impairment assessment for cash-generating units containing goodwill (Continued)

MPG

The value in use was based on discounted cash flow projections over a period of 5 years using the actual results for 2014 as the baseline year. Growth in sales of 6.0% (2014: 6.0%) was assumed for the 5 years and no terminal growth rate was considered.

A pre-tax discount rate of 13.0% (2014: 13%) was applied in determining the recoverable amount.

The values assigned to the key assumptions represent management's assessment of future trends of the industry in which the MPG operates and are based on both external sources and internal sources (historical data).

ZPA

The value in use was based on discounted cash flow projections over a period of 5 years using the actual results for 2015 as the baseline year. Growth in sales of 1.4% was assumed for the 5 years and no terminal growth rate was considered.

A pre-tax discount rate of 14.4% was applied in determining the recoverable amount.

The values assigned to the key assumptions represent management's assessment of future trends of the industry in which the ZPA operates and are based on both external sources and internal sources (historical data).

The carrying amounts of goodwill allocated to each CGU are as follows:

| | M | PG | ZF | ΡΑ |
|------------------------|----------------|----------------|----------------|----------------|
| | 2015 \$'000 | 2014 \$'000 | 2015 \$'000 | 2014 \$'000 |
| Goodwill | 9,393 | 9,393 | 2,504 | _ |
| Order backlogs | ALLAN - | 686 | 946 | _ |
| Customer relationships | 141-1-1 | | 3,407 | |
| | 9,393 | 10,079 | 6,857 | - |

For the financial year ended 30 April 2015

15. Land lease prepayment

| | \$'000 |
|--------------------------------------|--------|
| Group | |
| Cost | |
| At 1 May 2013 | 7,916 |
| Effect of movements in exchange rate | (251) |
| At 30 April 2014 and 1 May 2014 | 7,665 |
| Effect of movements in exchange rate | (691) |
| At 30 April 2015 | 6,974 |
| Accumulated amortisation | |
| At 1 May 2013 | |
| Amortisation for the year | 285 |
| Effect of movements in exchange rate | (8) |
| At 30 April 2014 and 1 May 2014 | 277 |
| Amortisation for the year | 245 |
| Effect of movements in exchange rate | (37) |
| At 30 April 2015 | 485 |
| Net carrying amounts | |
| At 30 April 2015 | 6,489 |
| At 30 April 2014 | 7,388 |
| | |

| | Group | | |
|---|----------------|----------------|--|
| | 2015 \$'000 | 2014 \$'000 | |
| Amount to be amortised: | | | |
| - Not later than one year | 245 | 285 | |
| - Later than one year but not later than five years | 981 | 1,140 | |
| - Later than five years | 5,263 | 5,963 | |
| | | | |

Land lease prepayment relates to the lease of a parcel of land located at Tuas Crescent, Singapore, acquired by the Group in 2013. The lease will expire in 2043.

16. Other financial assets

| 2015 | 2014 |
|--------|--------|
| \$'000 | \$'000 |
| | |
| 907 | 1,385 |
| | \$'000 |

Available-for-sale financial assets comprise securities quoted on the SGX-ST.

The Group's exposure to credit, currency and market risks related to other financial assets, is disclosed in Note 31.

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

For the financial year ended 30 April 2015

17. Inventories

| | Gro | up |
|---|--------|--------|
| | 2015 | 2014 |
| Statement of financial position | \$'000 | \$'000 |
| Spare parts (at cost) | 7,943 | 5,793 |
| Raw materials (at cost) | 8,000 | 4,736 |
| Work-in-progress (at cost) | 480 | 1,517 |
| Finished goods (at cost or net realisable value) | | |
| – Engines | 15,279 | 10,377 |
| - Generator sets | 665 | 102 |
| | 32,367 | 22,525 |
| Consolidated statement of comprehensive income: | | |
| Inventories recognised as an expense in cost of sales | 63,926 | 77,865 |
| Inclusive of the following charge: | | |
| Inventories written down | 1,260 | |

18. Trade and other receivables

| | Gro | oup | Com | pany |
|---|--------|--------|---------|--------|
| | 2015 | 2014 | 2015 | 2014 |
| | \$'000 | \$'000 | \$'000 | \$'000 |
| Trade receivables | 31,058 | 13,827 | _ | _ |
| Allowance for impairment losses | (887) | (670) | | |
| | 30,171 | 13,157 | - | _ |
| Amounts due from subsidiary corporations, trade | - | - | 11,967 | 14,197 |
| Deposits | 587 | | - ///// | _ |
| Other receivables | | 105 | 23 | 17 |
| Advances to suppliers | 139 | 1,966 | - | - |
| Advances to staff | 216 | 23 | | |
| | 31,113 | 15,251 | 11,990 | 14,214 |

Trade receivables are non-interest bearing and are generally on 30 to 60 days' terms. They are recognised at their original invoice amounts which represent their fair values on initial recognition.

Amount due from subsidiary corporations are trade related, unsecured, non-interest bearing, repayable upon demand and are to be settled in cash.

The advances to suppliers and staff are unsecured and interest-free, and are repayable on demand.

For the financial year ended 30 April 2015

18. Trade and other receivables (Continued)

Trade receivables that are past due but not impaired

The Group has trade receivables amounting to \$18,113,000 (2014: \$6,340,000) that are past due at the end of the reporting period but not impaired. These receivables are unsecured and the analysis of their aging at the end of the reporting period is as follows:

| | Group | | |
|--|--------|--------|--|
| | 2015 | 2014 | |
| | \$'000 | \$'000 | |
| Trade receivables past due but not impaired: | | | |
| - Past due 0 to 30 days | 10,071 | 2,405 | |
| - Past due 31 to 60 days | 4,690 | 2,649 | |
| - Past due more than 60 days | 3,352 | 1,286 | |
| | 18,113 | 6,340 | |
| | | | |

Trade receivables that are impaired

The Group's trade receivables that are impaired at the end of the reporting period and the movement of the allowance accounts used to record the impairment are as follows:

| Group | | |
|----------------|----------------|--|
| 2015 \$'000 | 2014 \$'000 | |
| 1,152 | 1,440 | |
| (887) | (670) | |
| 265 | 770 | |
| | 1,152 (887) | |

Amount not paid after the credit period granted will be considered past due. The credit terms granted to customers are based on the Group's assessment of the customer's creditworthiness and in accordance with the Group's policy.

In determining the recoverability of trade receivables, the Group considers any change in the credit quality of the trade receivables from the date credit was initially granted up to the reporting dates. The Group has not recognised impairment losses on certain trade receivables which are past due more than 60 days at the reporting dates as there has not been a significant change in credit quality and the amounts are still considered recoverable. Accordingly, management believes that there is no further credit provision required in excess of the allowance for impairment losses made.

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

For the financial year ended 30 April 2015

18. Trade and other receivables (Continued)

Trade receivables that are impaired (Continued)

The Group evaluates whether there is any objective evidence that trade receivables are impaired, and determine the amount of impairment loss as a result of the inability of the debtors to make required payments. The Group bases the estimates on the ageing of the trade receivables balance, creditworthiness of the debtors and historical write-off experience. If the financial conditions of the debtors were to deteriorate, actual write-offs would be higher than estimated.

Allowance for impairment losses

The Group establishes an allowance for impairment losses that represents its estimate of incurred losses in respect of trade and other receivables. The component of this allowance is specific loss that relates to individually significant exposures.

The movements in allowances for impairment losses in respect of trade receivables during the year are as follows:

| | Group | | |
|---|----------------|----------------|--|
| | 2015 \$'000 | 2014 \$'000 | |
| Movement in allowance accounts: | | | |
| At 1 May 2014/2013 | 670 | 94 | |
| Charge for the year | 178 | | |
| Additions arising from business combination | 39 | 576 | |
| At 30 April 2015/2014 | 887 | 670 | |

Trade receivables that are individually determined to be impaired at the end of the reporting period relate to loans to customers that have defaulted on payments.

19. Contracts work-in-progress

| | Group | |
|---|----------|----------|
| | 2015 | 2014 |
| | \$'000 | \$'000 |
| Aggregate costs incurred and recognised profits | | |
| (less losses recognised) to date on uncompleted contracts | 84,009 | 63,810 |
| Less: Progress billings and advances | (83,279) | (54,340) |
| | 730 | 9,470 |
| Presented as: | | |
| Contracts work-in-progress | 9,443 | 10,805 |
| Excess of progress billings over contract work-in-progress, | | |
| included in trade and payables (Note 21) | (8,713) | (1,335) |
| | 730 | 9,470 |

For the financial year ended 30 April 2015

20. Cash and short-term fixed deposits

| | Gro | pup | Com | ipany |
|--------------------------------------|----------------|----------------|----------------|----------------|
| | 2015 \$'000 | 2014 \$'000 | 2015 \$'000 | 2014 \$'000 |
| Cash at bank and on hand | 16,661 | 28,336 | 309 | 2,046 |
| Short-term fixed deposits | 8,037 | 8,052 | | 8,000 |
| | 24,698 | 36,388 | 309 | 10,046 |
| Less: Fixed deposits under pledged | (75) | (52) | - | |
| Bank overdrafts (Note 28) | (129) | (18) | | _ |
| Cash and cash equivalents in the | | | | |
| consolidated statement of cash flows | 24,494 | 36,318 | 309 | 10,046 |
| | | | | |

Cash at banks earns interest at floating rates based on daily bank deposit rates. Short-term fixed deposits are made for varying periods of between one month and three months depending on the immediate cash requirements of the Group and the Company, and earn interests at the respective short-term deposit rates. Interest earned at rates ranging from 0.68% to 1.25% (2014: 0.80% to 0.92%) per annum.

The fixed deposits with licensed banks are pledged to bank for bank guarantee facility granted to the Group. Fixed deposits with a licensed bank at \$37,745 (2014: \$33,455) are held in trust by a subsidiary corporation's director of the Company.

21. Trade and other payables

| | Gro | oup | Com | pany |
|--|----------------|----------------|----------------|----------------|
| | 2015 \$'000 | 2014 \$'000 | 2015 \$'000 | 2014 \$'000 |
| Trade payables | 28,790 | 11,613 | 75 | 58 |
| Accrued operating expenses | 7,663 | 6,903 | 975 | 1,271 |
| Advance deposits | 4,485 | 9,030 | - | - |
| Excess of progress billings over contracts work-in-progress (Note 19) | 8,713 | 1,335 | _ | A |
| Purchase consideration payable | 8,670 | 8,670 | 8,670 | 8,670 |
| Others | 753 | 230 | 32 | |
| | 59,074 | 37,781 | 9,752 | 9,999 |
| Non-current | | 8,670 | <u> </u> | 8,670 |
| Current | 59,074 | 29,111 | 9,752 | 1,329 |
| | 59,074 | 37,781 | 9,752 | 9,999 |

The purchase consideration payable to the vendors of the MPG (the "Vendors") relates to the second tranche of the consideration pursuant to the sale and purchase agreement entered into by the Company and the vendors, which includes a clause that entitles the Vendors up to (i) 11,000,631 new ordinary shares of the Company and (ii) a cash consideration of \$4,356,000 upon the MPG meeting certain profit targets based on a formula.

Such consideration will be due no later than fifteen (15) business days after the date of the issuance of the consolidated financial statements of the MPG for the financial year ending 31 March 2015.

For the financial year ended 30 April 2015

22. Share capital

| | Group and Company | | | |
|--|-----------------------------|--|---|----------------|
| | 2015 Number of shares | 2015 \$'000 | 2014 Number of shares | 2014 \$'000 |
| Issued and fully paid ordinary shares: | | <u> ////////////////////////////////////</u> | | |
| At 1 May | 447,049,661 | 35,424 | 400,000,003 | 21,068 |
| Issuance of ordinary shares | | ///// | 47,049,658 | 14,356 |
| At 30 April | 447,049,661 | 35,424 | 447,049,661 | 35,424 |
| | | | EV Carlos Car | |

On 5 August 2013, the Company issued an aggregate of 36,049,027 new ordinary shares to Credence Capital Fund II (Cayman) Limited ("Credence Cayman") pursuant to a subscription agreement dated 17 May 2013 at an issue price of \$0.2774 per new ordinary share for an aggregate amount of \$10 million.

On 22 October 2013, the Company issued an aggregate of 11,000,631 new ordinary shares to the vendors of the MPG for the partial consideration paid pursuant to the sale and purchase agreement. The fair value of the ordinary shares issued was based on the weighted average listed share price of the Company for the ten market days up to and including 7 September 2013, at \$0.396 per new ordinary share.

The holders of ordinary shares are entitled to receive dividends as and when declared by the Company. All ordinary shares carry one vote per share without restrictions. The ordinary shares have no par value.

The Company has employee share option plan under which options to subscribe for the Company's ordinary shares have been granted to employees of the Group.

23. Reserve for own shares

Reserve for the Company's own shares comprises the cost of the Company's shares held by the Company.

| | Group and Company | | | | |
|--|-------------------|--------|----------------|--------|--|
| | 2015 Number | 2015 | 2014 Number | 2014 | |
| | of shares | | of shares | | |
| | '000 | \$'000 | '000 | \$'000 | |
| At 1 May | 15,706 | 3,345 | 14,996 | 2,554 | |
| Acquired during the year | 584 | 163 | 3,559 | 1,276 | |
| Reissued pursuant to employee share option plans | (3,367) | (717) | (2,849) | (485) | |
| At 30 April | 12,923 | 2,791 | 15,706 | 3,345 | |

The Company acquired 584,000 (2014: 3,559,000) shares in the Company through purchases on the Singapore Exchange during the financial year. The amount paid to acquire the shares was \$163,000 (2014: \$1,276,000) and this was presented as a component within shareholder's equity.

For the financial year ended 30 April 2015

24. Other reserves

| | Group | | Com | pany |
|--------------------------------------|----------------|----------------|----------------|----------------|
| | 2015 \$'000 | 2014 \$'000 | 2015 \$'000 | 2014 \$'000 |
| Share option reserve | 1,320 | 731 | 1,320 | 731 |
| Fair value reserve | 122 | 91 | - | - |
| Foreign currency translation reserve | (11,007) | (8,990) | _ | |
| | (9,565) | (8,168) | 1,320 | 731 |

Share option reserve

The share option reserve represents the equity-settled share options granted to employees and directors. The reserve is made up of the cumulative value of services received from employees and directors recorded over the vesting period commencing from the grant date of the equity-settled share options.

Fair value reserve

The fair value reserve comprises the cumulative net change, net of tax, in the fair value of available-for-sale financial assets until the investments are derecognised or impaired.

Foreign currency translation reserve

The foreign currency translation reserve comprises foreign exchange differences arising from the translation of the financial statements of the subsidiary corporations whose functional currencies are different from that of the Group's presentation currency.

25. Accumulated profits

| | Company \$'000 |
|---|-------------------|
| As at 1 May 2013 | (386) |
| Profit for the year, representing total comprehensive income for the year | 5,445 |
| Dividends on ordinary shares | (5,053) |
| Total transactions with owners in their capacity as owners | (5,053) |
| As at 30 April 2014 and 1 May 2014 | 6 |
| Profit for the year, representing total comprehensive income for the year | 5,529 |
| Dividends on ordinary shares | (5,176) |
| Total transactions with owners in their capacity as owners | (5,176) |
| As at 30 April 2015 | 359 |
| | |

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

For the financial year ended 30 April 2015

26. Dividends

| | Gr | oup |
|---|----------------|----------------|
| | 2015 \$'000 | 2014 \$'000 |
| Declared and paid during the financial year: | | |
| Dividends on ordinary shares | | |
| Final exempt (one-tier) dividends for 2014: 1.2 cents | | |
| (2013: 1.2 cents) per share | 5,176 | 5,053 |
| Proposed but not recognised as a liability as at 30 April: | | |
| Dividends on ordinary shares, subject to shareholders' approval at the AGM: | | |
| - Final exempt (one-tier) dividend for 2015: 0.8 cents | | |
| (2014: 1.2 cents) per share | 3,473 | 5,176 |
| | | |

27. Commitments

Operating lease commitments- where the Group is a lessee

The future minimum lease payables under non-cancellable operating leases in respect of a parcel of land and office rents of subsidiary corporations contracted for at the statement of financial position date but not recognised as liabilities, are analysed as follows:

| | Group | | |
|----------------------------|--------|--------|--|
| | 2015 | 2014 | |
| | \$'000 | \$'000 | |
| Within one year | 219 | 260 | |
| Between one and five years | 337 | 440 | |
| After 5 years | 114 | 197 | |
| | 670 | 897 | |

The Group leases a parcel of land from Jurong Town Corporation (JTC) for a term of 30 years with effect from 16 September 1991. The lease amount payable annually is subject to yearly revision. In April 2013, the Group entered into a lease of another parcel of land from JTC for a term of 30 years.

In addition, the Group pays a fixed sum on an monthly basis for lease of the parcel of the land adjoining to its existing premises for a term of approximately 12 years with effect from 1 August 2009.

Minimum lease payments, including amortisation of land lease prepayment recognised as an expense in profit or loss for the financial year ended 30 April 2015 amounted to \$285,000 (2014: \$245,000).

For the financial year ended 30 April 2015

27. Commitments (Continued)

Capital commitments

Capital expenditure contracted for as at the end of the reporting period but not recognised in the financial statements are as follows:

| | Group | | |
|--|--------|--------|--|
| | 2015 | 2014 | |
| | \$'000 | \$'000 | |
| Capital commitments in respect of construction of a building | 31,330 | 55,969 | |

Finance lease commitments

The Group has finance leases for certain items of motor vehicles.

Future minimum lease payments under finance leases together with the present value of the net minimum lease payments are as follows:

| Future minimum lease | Present value of minimum lease | Future minimum lease | Present value of minimum lease |
|----------------------------|---|--|---|
| payments 2015 \$'000 | payments 2015 \$'000 | payments 2014 \$'000 | payments 2014 \$'000 |
| | | | |
| 106 | 98 | 128 | 118 |
| 179 | 156 | 115 | 113 |
| 285 | 254 | 243 | 231 |
| 31 | - | 12 | |
| 254 | 254 | 231 | 231 |
| | minimum lease payments 2015 \$'000 106 179 285 31 | Future minimum leasevalue of minimum leasepayments 2015payments 2015\$'000\$'000106 17998 156285 31254 - | Future minimum leasevalue of minimum leaseFuture minimum leasepayments 2015payments 2015payments 2014\$'000\$'000\$'000106 17998 156128 115285 31254 -243 12 |

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

For the financial year ended 30 April 2015

28. Loans and borrowings

| | Gr | oup |
|--|----------------|----------------|
| | 2015 \$'000 | 2014 \$'000 |
| Non-current liabilities | | |
| Term loans | 20,538 | 1,258 |
| Finance lease liabilities | 156 | 113 |
| | 20,694 | 1,371 |
| Current liabilities | | |
| Bank overdrafts (Note 20) | 129 | 18 |
| Trust receipts | 10,218 | 13,002 |
| Revolving credits | 1,300 | |
| Current portion of term loans | 251 | 336 |
| Current portion of finance lease liabilities | 98 | 118 |
| | 11,996 | 13,474 |

The banking facilities of the Group are secured by the mortgage of the Group's land and buildings with the carrying value of \$29,037,000 (2014: \$4,657,000) and corporate guarantees provided by the Company.

Terms and debt repayment schedule

Terms and conditions of outstanding loans and borrowings are as follows:

| | Currency | Nominal interest rate % | Financial year of final maturity | Face value \$'000 | Carrying amount \$'000 |
|-------------------|----------|-------------------------------|--|-------------------------|------------------------------|
| 2015 | | | | | |
| Bank overdrafts | MYR | 5.45 | 2016 | 129 | 129 |
| Revolving credits | SGD | 1.25-1.95 | 2016 | 1,300 | 1,300 |
| Trust receipts | USD | 1.56-2.77 | 2016 | 7,167 | 7,167 |
| Trust receipts | EUR | 1.56-2.67 | 2016 | 2,221 | 2,221 |
| Trust receipts | SGD | 1.56-2.80 | 2016 | 830 | 830 |
| Term loans | SGD | 1.65 | 2035 | 19,660 | 19,660 |
| Term loans | MYR | 5.65 | 2028 | 1,129 | 1,129 |
| Finance lease | | | | | |
| liabilities | SGD | 1.70-3.50 | 2015-2017 | 285 | 254 |
| | | | | 32,721 | 32,690 |

For the financial year ended 30 April 2015

28. Loans and borrowings (Continued)

| | | | Financial | | |
|-----------------|----------|---------------|---------------|--------|----------|
| | | Nominal | year of final | Face | Carrying |
| | Currency | interest rate | maturity | value | amount |
| 2014 | | | | | |
| Bank overdrafts | MYR | 5.45 | 2015 | 18 | 18 |
| Trust receipts | USD | 1.56-2.77 | 2015 | 2,761 | 2,761 |
| Trust receipts | EUR | 1.56-2.67 | 2015 | 5,556 | 5,556 |
| Trust receipts | SGD | 1.56-2.80 | 2015 | 4,013 | 4,013 |
| Trust receipts | MYR | 8.35 | 2015 | 672 | 672 |
| Term loans | SGD | 1.50 | 2015 | 250 | 250 |
| Term loans | MYR | 5.45 | 2028 | 1,943 | 1,344 |
| Finance lease | | | | | |
| liabilities | SGD | 1.70-3.50 | 2015-2017 | 243 | 231 |
| | | | | 15,456 | 14,845 |

29. Related party disclosures

For the purposes of these consolidated financial statements, parties are considered to be related to the Group if the Group has the ability, directly or indirectly, to control the party or exercise significant influence over the party in making financial and operating decisions, or vice versa, or where the Group and the party are subject to common control or common significant influence. Related parties may be individuals or other entities.

Compensation of key management personnel

Key management personnel of the Group are those persons having the authority and responsibility for planning, directing and controlling the activities of the Group. The amounts stated below for key management compensation are for all the executive directors and other key management personnel.

Key management personnel compensation included in staff costs comprises:

| | Gro | oup |
|---|--------|--------|
| | 2015 | 2014 |
| | \$'000 | \$'000 |
| Short-term employee benefits (includes share-based payment) | 3,013 | 3,452 |
| Defined contribution plans | 104 | 124 |
| | 3,117 | 3,576 |

For the financial year ended 30 April 2015

30. Segment reporting

Business segments

The segment reporting format is determined to be business segments as the Group's risks and rates of return are affected predominantly by differences in the products and services offered. The operating businesses are organised and managed separately according to the nature of the products and services provided, with each segment representing a strategic business unit that offers different products and serves different markets.

The Group has three reportable segments, as described below, which are the Group's strategic business units. The strategic business units offer different products and services, and are managed separately because they require different marketing strategies.

For each of the strategic business units, the Group's Chairman and Chief Executive Officer reviews internal management reports at least on a quarterly basis. The following summary describes the operations in each of the Group's reportable segments:

The Group is organised into three reportable segments, namely:

- (a) Distribution: Relates to distribution of propulsion engines.
- (b) After-sales: Relates to after sales services provided which includes services/jobs, sales of spare parts and other trading; and
- (c) Projects: Relates to sales and commission of power generator sets and the manufacturing of marine equipment and related repair services.

Other operations relate to general corporate activities.

Information regarding the results of each reportable segment is included below. Performance is measured based on segment profit before income tax, as included in the internal management reports that are reviewed by the Group's Chairman and Chief Executive Officer. Segment profit is used to measure performance as management believes that such information is the most relevant in evaluating the results of certain segments relative to other entities that operate within these industries.

Allocation basis and transfer pricing

Segment results, assets and liabilities include items directly attributable to a segment as well as those that can be allocated on a reasonable basis. Unallocated items comprise mainly tax liabilities.

Transfer prices between business segments are on an arm's length basis in a manner similar to transactions with third parties. Segment revenue, expenses and results include transfers between business segments. These transfers are eliminated on consolidation.

For the financial year ended 30 April 2015

30. Segment reporting (Continued)

Allocation basis and transfer pricing (Continued)

Capital expenditure comprises additions to property, plant and equipment.

The segment information provided to the Group's Chairman and Chief Executive Officer for the reportable segments for the year ended 30 April 2015 is as follows:

| | Distribution \$'000 | After-sales \$'000 | Projects \$'000 | Segments total \$'000 | Others \$'000 | Total \$'000 | Note |
|--|------------------------|-----------------------|--------------------|-----------------------------|------------------|-----------------|------|
| 2015 | | | | | | | |
| External revenue | 34,054 | 9,135 | 48,325 | 91,514 | - | 91,514 | |
| Interest income | - | - | - | - | 92 | 92 | |
| Interest expenses | - | - | - | - | (327) | (327) | |
| Depreciation | - | - | | - | (892) | (892) | |
| Amortisation of land lease prepayment | _ | _ | _ | - | (245) | (245) | |
| Amortisation of intangible assets | - | - | (833) | (833) | - | (833) | |
| Impairment of non-financial assets | _ | _ | _ | _ | (64) | (64) | |
| Other non-cash expenses | (1,459) | _ | (71) | (1,530) | (812) | (2,342) | Α |
| Reportable segment profit/(loss) before tax | 5,391 | 1,146 | 5,547 | 12,084 | (5,118) | 6,966 | |
| Income tax expense | | | | | | (1,537) | |
| Profit for the year | | | | | | 5,429 | |
| Reportable segment assets | 16,685 | 12,978 | 55,337 | 85,000 | 69,875 | 154,895 | |
| Investment in associate | - | | 141 | 141 | - | 141 | |
| Capital expenditure | - | | 287 | 287 | 25,050 | 25,337 | |
| Reportable segment liabilities | 8,573 | 22,061 | 32,278 | 62,912 | 31,614 | 94,526 | |

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

For the financial year ended 30 April 2015

30. Segment reporting (Continued)

Allocation basis and transfer pricing (Continued)

| | Distribution \$'000 | After-sales \$'000 | Projects \$'000 | Segments total \$'000 | Others \$'000 | Total \$'000 | Note |
|---|------------------------|-----------------------|--------------------|-----------------------------|------------------|-----------------|------|
| 2014 | 1977 | | 11/1 | 1116.57 | | | |
| External revenue | 60,042 | 12,871 | 32,261 | 105,174 | <u> </u> | 105,174 | |
| Interest income | - | - | - 7 | - // | 109 | 109 | |
| Interest expenses | - | -/-/ | []]]//-// | - /- | (341) | (341) | |
| Depreciation | 们带车。 | | | | (598) | (598) | |
| Amortisation of land lease prepayment | | - | | 1111/10/2007 | (285) | (285) | |
| Amortisation of intangible assets | | - | | []]]]]][]][] | (568) | (568) | |
| Other non-cash expenses | - | - | | | (580) | (580) | А |
| Reportable segment profit/ (loss) before tax | 14,461 | 4,178 | 8,670 | 27,309 | (20,177) | 7,132 | |
| Income tax expense | | | | | | (1,007) | |
| Profit for the year | | | | | | 6,125 | |
| | | | | | | | |
| Reportable segment assets | 15,999 | 6,938 | 31,629 | 54,566 | 58,216 | 112,782 | |
| Capital expenditure | - | | 479 | 479 | 962 | 1,441 | |
| Reportable segment liabilities | 15,566 | 312 | 23,068 | 38,946 | 15,455 | 54,401 | |
| | | | | | | | |

Note A

Other non-cash expenses consist of share-based payments, inventories written-down and impairment of financial assets as presented in the respective notes to the financial statements.

For the financial year ended 30 April 2015

30. Segment reporting (Continued)

Geographical information

| | Group | | |
|---------------------------------|--------|---------|--|
| | 2015 | 2014 | |
| | \$'000 | \$'000 | |
| Revenue from external customers | | | |
| Indonesia | 30,112 | 58,385 | |
| Singapore | 48,509 | 41,378 | |
| Vietnam | 7,102 | 2,043 | |
| Other countries | 5,791 | 3,368 | |
| | 91,514 | 105,174 | |
| Non-current assets | | | |
| Property, plant and equipment | | | |
| Singapore | 28,684 | 3,589 | |
| Malaysia | 3,709 | 3,866 | |
| Indonesia | 74 | | |
| | 32,467 | 7,455 | |

Major customers

During the current financial year, revenue generated from a customer of the Group's projects segment individually aggregated to approximately \$23,652,000 (2014: \$9,258,000), representing 25.8% (2014: 8.8%) of the Group's revenue.

31. Financial risk management objectives and policies

The Group and the Company are exposed to financial risks arising from its operations. The key financial risks are credit risk, liquidity risk, foreign currency risk and interest rate risk. The management reviews and agrees policies and procedures for the management of these risks.

The following sections provide details regarding the Group's and the Company's exposure to the abovementioned financial risk and the objectives, policies and processes for the management of these risks.

There has been no change to the Group's and the Company's exposure to these financial risks or the manner in which it manages and measures these risk.

Risk management framework

The Board of Directors has overall responsibility for the establishment and oversight of the Group's and the Company's risk management framework.

The Group's and the Company's risk management policies are established to identify and analyse the risks faced by the Group and the Company, to set appropriate risk limits and controls, and to monitor risks and adherence to limits. Risk management policies and systems are reviewed regularly to reflect changes in market conditions and the Group's and the Company's activities.
For the financial year ended 30 April 2015

31. Financial risk management objectives and policies (Continued)

Credit risk

Credit risk is the risk of financial loss to the Group if a customer or counterparty to a financial instrument fails to meet its contractual obligations, and arises principally from the Group's receivables from customers and investment securities.

Trade and other receivables

The Group's exposure to credit risk is influenced mainly by the individual characteristics of each customer. However, management also considers the demographics of the Group's customer base, including the default risk of the country in which customers operate, as these factors may have an influence on credit risk.

Exposure to credit risk

At the end of the reporting period, the maximum exposure to credit risk is represented by the carrying amount of each class of financial assets recognised in the statements of financial position.

Credit risk concentration profile

The Group determines concentrations of credit risk by monitoring the country profile of its trade receivables on an ongoing basis. The credit risk concentration profile of the Group's trade receivables at the end of the reporting period is as follows:

| | 2015 \$'000 | 2015 % of total | 2014 \$'000 | 2014 % of total |
|-----------------|----------------|--------------------|----------------|--------------------|
| Group | | | | |
| By country: | | | | |
| Indonesia | 1,833 | 6 | 4,759 | 34 |
| Singapore | 23,236 | 75 | 8,027 | 58 |
| Other countries | 5,989 | 19 | 1,041 | 8 |
| | 31,058 | 100 | 13,827 | 100 |

At the end of the reporting period, approximately:

- 52.2% (2014: 39.3%) of the Group's revenue is attributable to sales transactions with customers domiciled in Singapore and
- 46.4% (2014: 33.5%) of the Group's revenue is attributable to sales transactions with 5 major customers.

For the financial year ended 30 April 2015

31. Financial risk management objectives and policies (Continued)

Credit risk (Continued)

Financial assets that are neither past due nor impaired

Trade and other receivables that are neither past due nor impaired are with creditworthy debtors with good payment record with the Group. Cash and short-term fixed deposits, investment securities and derivatives that are neither past due nor impaired are placed with or entered into with reputable financial institutions or companies with high credit ratings and no history of default.

Management of credit risk

The Group has established a credit policy under which the creditworthiness of each new customer is evaluated individually before the Group grants credit to the customer. Credit limits are established for each customer, which represents the maximum open amount without requiring approval from the directors for each transaction with the customer. Payments will be required to be made up front by customers which do not meet the Group's credit requirements.

Amounts due from customers are closely monitored and reviewed on a regular basis to identify any non-payment or delay in payment, and to understand the reasons, so that appropriate actions can be undertaken promptly by the Group. The resultant effects of these measures have kept the Group's exposure to bad debts at an insignificant level.

Financial assets that are either past due or impaired

Information regarding financial assets that are either past due or impaired is disclosed in Note 18 (Trade and other receivables)

Liquidity risk

Liquidity risk is the risk that the Group or the Company will encounter difficulty in meeting financial obligations due to shortage of funds. The Group's and the Company's exposure to liquidity risk arises primarily from mismatches of the maturities of financial assets and liabilities. The Group's and the Company's objective is to maintain a balance between continuity of funding and flexibility through the use of stand-by credit facilities.

The Group and the Company ensures that it has sufficient cash on demand to meet expected operational expenses for a period of 60 days, including the servicing of financial obligations; this excludes the potential impact of extreme circumstances that cannot reasonably be predicted, such as natural disasters.

109

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

For the financial year ended 30 April 2015

31. Financial risk management objectives and policies (Continued)

Liquidity risk (Continued)

Analysis of financial instruments by remaining contractual maturities

The table below summarises the maturity profile of the Group's and the Company's financial assets and liabilities at the end of the reporting period based on contractual undiscounted repayment obligations.

| | | 20 \$'0 | | | | 20 ⁻ \$'0 | | |
|--|------------------------|-------------------------|-----------------------|----------|---------------------|-------------------------|-----------------------|--------|
| | One year or less | One to five years | Over five years | Total | One year or less | One to five years | Over five years | Total |
| Group | | | | | | | | |
| Financial assets: | | | | | | | | |
| Trade and other receivables Cash and short-term fixed | 31,113 | - | - | 31,113 | 15,251 | _ | - | 15,251 |
| deposits | 24,698 | | _ | 24,698 | 36,388 | _ | _ | 36,388 |
| Other financial assets | - | 907 | - | 907 | | 1,385 | | 1,385 |
| Total undiscounted financial assets | 55,811 | 907 | _ | 56,718 | 51,639 | 1,385 | | 53,024 |
| Financial liabilities: | | | | | | | | |
| Trade and other payables | 45,876 | - | - | 45,876 | 18,746 | 8,670 | - | 27,416 |
| Loans and borrowings | 12,004 | 5,368 | 15,349 | 32,721 | 13,734 | 791 | 931 | 15,456 |
| Total undiscounted financial liabilities | 57,880 | 5,368 | 15,349 | 78,597 | 32,480 | 9,461 | 931 | 42,872 |
| Total net undiscounted financial (liabilities)/ assets | (2,069) | (4,461) | (15,349) | (21,879) | 19,159 | (8,076) | (931) | 10,152 |

| | 2015 \$'000 | | | | 2014 \$'000 | | | |
|--|------------------------|-------------------------|-----------------------|--------|------------------------|-------------------------|-----------------------|--------|
| | One year or less | One to five years | Over five years | Total | One year or less | One to five years | Over five years | Total |
| Company Financial assets: Trade and other | | | | | | | | |
| receivables Cash and short-term fixed | 11,990 | - | - | 11,990 | 14,214 | - | - | 14,214 |
| deposits | 309 | - | | 309 | 10,046 | - | | 10,046 |
| Total undiscounted financial assets | 12,299 | | | 12,299 | 24,260 | | | 24,260 |
| Financial liabilities: Trade and other payables | 9,752 | | | 9,752 | 1,329 | 8,670 | _ | 9,999 |
| Total undiscounted financial liabilities | 9,752 | | | 9,752 | 1,329 | 8,670 | _ | 9,999 |
| Total net undiscounted financial assets/ (liabilities) | 2,547 | | | 2,547 | 22,931 | (8,670) | _ | 14,261 |

For the financial year ended 30 April 2015

31. Financial risk management objectives and policies (Continued)

Liquidity risk (Continued)

| | 2015 \$'000 | | | | | | | |
|--------------------------------------|------------------------|-------------------------|-----------------------|--------|------------------------|-------------------------|-----------------------|--------|
| | One year or less | One to five years | Over five years | Total | One year or less | One to five years | Over five years | Total |
| Group Financial guarantees | 11,518 | | | 11,518 | 13,252 | | 1 | 13,252 |

Foreign currency risk

The Group has transactional currency exposures arising from sales or purchases that are denominated in a currency other than the respective functional currencies of Group entities, primarily SGD, Japanese Yen (JPY) and Malaysian Ringgit (Ringgit). The foreign currencies in which these transactions are denominated are mainly United States Dollars (USD) and European Dollars (Euro). The Group's trade receivable and trade payable balances at the end of the reporting period have similar exposures.

The Group and the Company also hold cash and short-term deposits denominated in foreign currencies for working capital purposes. At the end of the reporting period, such foreign currency balances are mainly in USD.

Exposure to foreign currency risk

The Group's exposure to foreign currency risk is as follows:

| | Euro \$'000 | United States dollar \$'000 |
|-----------------------------|----------------|-----------------------------------|
| 2015 | | |
| Trade and other receivables | - | 6,904 |
| Cash and cash equivalents | 9 | 10,719 |
| Loans and borrowings | (2,221) | (7,167) |
| Trade and other payables | (290) | (2,259) |
| Net exposure | (2,502) | 8,197 |

For the financial year ended 30 April 2015

31. Financial risk management objectives and policies (Continued)

Foreign currency risk (Continued)

Exposure to foreign currency risk (Continued)

| | Euro \$'000 | United States dollar \$'000 |
|-----------------------------|----------------|-----------------------------------|
| 2014 | | |
| Trade and other receivables | 99 | 425 |
| Cash and cash equivalents | 3,250 | 11,690 |
| Loans and borrowings | (5,556) | (2,671) |
| Trade and other payables | (371) | (483) |
| Net exposure | (2,578) | 8,961 |

Sensitivity analysis

A 5% strengthening of the foreign currencies, as indicated below, against the functional currency of the respective entities at 30 April would have increased/(decreased) profit or loss (before any tax effects) by the amounts shown below. This analysis is based on foreign currency exchange rate variances that the Group considered to be reasonably possible at the end of the reporting periods. The analysis assumes that all other variables, in particular interest rates, remain constant. The analysis is performed on the same basis for financial year 2014:

| | Profit or | (loss) |
|--------|-----------|--------|
| | 2015 | 2014 |
| | \$'000 | \$'000 |
| | (125) | (129) |
| dollar | 410 | 444 |

A weakening of the foreign currencies against the functional currency of the respective entities at 30 April would have had the equal but opposite effect on the above currencies to the amounts shown above, on the basis that all other variables remain constant.

Interest rate risk

Interest rate risk is the risk that the fair value or future cash flows of the Group's financial instruments will fluctuate because of changes in market interest rates. The Group's exposure to interest rate risk arises primarily from their loans and borrowings. The Group's loans and borrowings are at floating rates which are contractually repriced at intervals of less than 6 months from the end of the reporting period.

For the financial year ended 30 April 2015

31. Financial risk management objectives and policies (Continued)

Interest rate risk (Continued)

At the reporting date, the interest rate profile of the interest-bearing financial instruments was as follows:

| | Carrying | amount |
|---------------------------|---|-------------|
| | 2015 | 2014 |
| | \$'000 | \$'000 |
| Variable rate instruments | | |
| Bank overdrafts | 129 | 18 |
| Trust receipts | 10,218 | 13,002 |
| Term loans | 20,789 | 1,594 |
| Revolving credits | 1,300 | |
| | 32,436 | 14,614 |
| Fixed rate instruments | | |
| Finance lease liabilities | 154 | 231 |
| | and the second se | 1 1 1 1 1 1 |

Cash flow sensitivity analysis for variable rate instruments

At the end of the reporting period, if SGD interest rates had been 100 (2014: 100) basis points lower/higher with all other variables held constant, the Group's profit net of tax would have been \$324,360 (2014: \$146,000) higher/lower, arising mainly as a result of lower/higher interest expense on floating rate loans and borrowings.

Fair value sensitivity analysis for fixed rate instruments

The Group does not account for any fixed rate financial assets and liabilities at fair value through profit or loss. Therefore, a change in interest rates at the reporting date would not affect profit or loss.

113

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

For the financial year ended 30 April 2015

31. Financial risk management objectives and policies (Continued)

Fair value of financial instruments

The fair values of financial assets and liabilities, together with the carrying amounts shown in the statement of financial position, are as follows:

| | Loans and receivables \$'000 | Available- for-sale \$'000 | Total carrying amount \$'000 | Fair value \$'000 |
|---|------------------------------------|----------------------------------|---------------------------------------|----------------------|
| Group | | | | |
| 2015 | | | | |
| Cash and short-term fixed deposits | 24,698 | | 24,698 | 24,698 |
| Trade and other receivables | 31,113 | | 31,113 | 31,113 |
| Available-for-sale financial assets: equity | | | | |
| securities | - | 907 | 907 | 907 |
| | 55,811 | 907 | 56,718 | 56,718 |
| 2014 | | | | |
| Cash and short-term fixed deposits | 36,388 | | 36,388 | 36,388 |
| Trade and other receivables | 15,251 | _ | 15,251 | 15,251 |
| Available-for-sale financial assets: equity | | | | |
| securities | | 1,385 | 1,385 | 1,385 |
| | 51,639 | 1,385 | 53,024 | 53,024 |

| | | Other | Other | | |
|---------------------------|---------------|--------------|---------------|----------|------------|
| | | financial | financial | | |
| | | liabilities | liabilities | Total | |
| | Designated | within scope | outside scope | carrying | |
| | at fair value | of FRS 39 | of FRS 39 | amount | Fair value |
| | \$'000 | \$'000 | \$'000 | \$'000 | \$'000 |
| Group | | | | | |
| 2015 | | | | | |
| Bank overdrafts | | 129 | | 129 | 129 |
| Trust receipts | | 10,218 | | 10,218 | 10,218 |
| Revolving credits | | 1,300 | - | 1,300 | 1,300 |
| Secured bank loans | | 20,789 | - | 20,789 | 20,789 |
| Finance lease obligations | | - | 254 | 254 | 254 |
| Trade and other payables* | 8,670 | 41,691 | | 50,361 | 50,361 |
| | 8,670 | 74,127 | 254 | 83,051 | 83,051 |
| 2014 | | | | | |
| Bank overdrafts | - | 18 | | 18 | 18 |
| Trust receipts | | 13,002 | | 13,002 | 13,002 |
| Secured bank loans | - | 1,594 | - | 1,594 | 1,594 |
| Finance lease obligations | - | | 231 | 231 | 231 |
| Trade and other payables* | 8,670 | 27,776 | | 36,446 | 36,446 |
| | 8,670 | 42,390 | 231 | 51,291 | 51,291 |

exclude excess of progress billings over contract work-in-progress

For the financial year ended 30 April 2015

31. Financial risk management objectives and policies (Continued)

Fair value of financial instruments (Continued)

| | Designated at fair value \$'000 | Loans and receivables \$'000 | Other financial liabilities within scope of FRS 39 \$'000 | Total carrying amount \$'000 | Fair value \$'000 |
|-----------------------------|---------------------------------------|------------------------------------|--|---------------------------------------|----------------------|
| Company | | | | | |
| 2015 | | | | | |
| Cash and cash equivalents | _ | 309 | - | 309 | 309 |
| Trade and other receivables | | 11,990 | | 11,990 | 11,990 |
| | | 12,299 | | 12,299 | 12,299 |
| Trade and other payables | 8,670 | | 1,082 | 9,752 | 9,752 |
| 2014 | | | | | |
| Cash and cash equivalents | - | 10,046 | - | 10,046 | 10,046 |
| Trade and other receivables | | 14,214 | | 14,214 | 14,214 |
| | | 24,260 | _ | 24,260 | 24,260 |
| Trade and other payables | 8,670 | _ | 1,329 | 9,999 | 9,999 |
| | | | | | |

32. Fair value of assets and liabilities

Fair value hierarchy

The Group categories fair value measurements using a fair value hierarchy that is dependent on the valuation inputs used as follows:

Level 1 – Quoted prices (unadjusted) in active market for identical assets or liabilities that the Group can access at the measurement date,

Level 2 – Inputs other that quoted prices included within Level 1 that are observable for the asset or liability, either directly or indirectly, and

Level 3 – Unobservable inputs for the asset or liability.

Fair value measurements that use inputs of different hierarchy levels are categorised in its entirety in the same level of the fair value hierarchy as the lowest level input that is significant to the entire measurement.

For the financial year ended 30 April 2015

32. Fair value of assets and liabilities (Continued)

Fair value hierarchy (Continued)

| | Level 1 \$'000 | Level 2 \$'000 | Level 3 \$'000 | Total \$'000 |
|---|-------------------|-------------------|-------------------|-----------------|
| Group | | | | |
| 2015 | | | | |
| Financial asset | | | | |
| Available-for-sale financial assets – Quoted equity securities Financial liability | 907 | linin. | - | 907 |
| Purchase consideration payable for business combination | / <u> </u> | - <u>-</u> | 8,670 | 8,670 |
| 2014 | | | | |
| Financial asset | | | | |
| Available-for-sale financial assets - Quoted equity securities | 1,385 | | - | 1,385 |
| Financial liability | | | | |
| Purchase consideration payable for business combination | | | 8,670 | 8,670 |
| Company | | | | |
| 2015 | | | | |
| Financial liability | | | | |
| Purchase consideration payable for business combination | - | - | 8,670 | 8,670 |
| 2014 | | | | |
| Financial liability | | | | |
| Purchase consideration payable for business combination | - | | 8,670 | 8,670 |

Information about significant unobservable inputs used in Level 3 fair value measurements

The following table shows the valuation technique and the key unobservable inputs used in the determination of fair value of the purchase consideration payable.

Purchase consideration payable for business combination The fair value is determined considering the probability of the MPG meeting the specified earn-out targets and the share price of the Company on the date the earn-out targets are met.

Valuation techniques

Unobservable inputs

- Forecast share price at \$0.396 at the consideration due date
- Forecast EBITA margin at 9.7%
- Forecast net profit growth rate at 0%

Inter-relationship between key unobservable inputs and fair value measurement

The estimated fair value would increase/decrease if the share price is higher/ lower.

The estimate fair value would decrease if the forecast EBITA margin is lower than 9.7% or the net profit growth rate is below 0%.

For the financial year ended 30 April 2015

33. Capital management

The primary objective of the Group's capital management is to ensure that it maintains a sound capital position in order to support its business and maximise shareholders' value. The Group is also committed to maintain an efficient mix of debt and equity in order to achieve optimal cost of capital, while taking into account the adequacy of access to cash flows.

The Group manages its capital structure and makes alignment to it, in light of changes in economic conditions.

To maintain or adjust the capital structure, the Group may align the dividend payment to shareholder, return capital to shareholders or issue new shares.

No changes were made to the objectives, policies or processes for the years ended 30 April 2015 and 2014. Neither the Company nor any of its subsidiary corporations are subject to externally imposed capital requirements.

34. Comparative notes

The financial statements for the financial year ended 30 April 2014 were audited by another firm of Chartered Public Accountants.

35. Authorisation of financial statements for issue

The financial statements for the year 30 April 2015 were authorised for issue in accordance with a directors' resolution dated 3 August 2015.

117

STATISTICS OF SHAREHOLDINGS

As at 20 July 2015

Class of shares – Ordinary share Number of total issued shares – 447,049,661

DISTRIBUTION OF SHAREHOLDINGS BY SIZE OF SHAREHOLDINGS

| Size of Shareholdings | No. of Shareholders | % | No. of Shares | % |
|-----------------------|---------------------|--------|---------------|--------|
| 100 – 1,000 | 39 | 3.61 | 36,500 | 0.01 |
| 1,001 – 10,000 | 380 | 35.19 | 2,406,600 | 0.55 |
| 10,001 – 1,000,000 | 646 | 59.81 | 60,497,631 | 13.94 |
| 1,000,001 and above | 15 | 1.39 | 371,185,930 | 85.50 |
| Total | 1,080 | 100.00 | 434,126,661 | 100.00 |

Notes:

%: Based on 434,126,661 shares (excluding shares held as treasury shares) as at 20 July 2015

Treasury Shares as at 20 July 2015 - 12,923,000 shares

TWENTY LARGEST SHAREHOLDERS

| No | . Name | No. of Shares | % |
|----|---|---------------|-------|
| 1 | TAN TIN YEOW | 179,430,001 | 41.33 |
| 2 | CREDENCE CAPITAL FUND II (CAYMAN) LIMITED | 83,668,075 | 19.27 |
| 3 | TAN TUM BENG | 34,857,976 | 8.03 |
| 4 | TAN GUAT LIAN | 26,278,977 | 6.05 |
| 5 | DBS NOMINEES PTE LTD | 14,969,100 | 3.45 |
| 6 | TAN SENG HEE | 11,257,001 | 2.59 |
| 7 | BANK OF SINGAPORE NOMINEES PTE LTD | 6,157,200 | 1.42 |
| 8 | HONG LEONG FINANCE NOMINEES PRIVATE LIMITED | 4,146,700 | 0.96 |
| 9 | CIMB SECURITIES (SINGAPORE) PTE LTD | 2,767,900 | 0.64 |
| 10 | KOK MOO YONG | 1,645,000 | 0.38 |
| 11 | POET INVESTMENT HOLDINGS PTE LTD | 1,442,000 | 0.33 |
| 12 | YEO SECK KAN | 1,387,000 | 0.32 |
| 13 | UNITED OVERSEAS BANK NOMINEES PRIVATE LIMITED | 1,106,000 | 0.25 |
| 14 | PHILLIP SECURITIES PTE LTD | 1,053,000 | 0.24 |
| 15 | ALL BIG FROZEN FOOD PTE LTD | 1,020,000 | 0.23 |
| 16 | RAFFLES NOMINEES (PTE) LTD | 975,400 | 0.22 |
| 17 | LIM & TAN SECURITIES PTE LTD | 960,000 | 0.22 |
| 18 | OCBC NOMINEES SINGAPORE PRIVATE LIMITED | 933,500 | 0.22 |
| 19 | LOKE CHOON HOE | 917,135 | 0.21 |
| 20 | HONG PIAN TEE | 900,000 | 0.21 |
| | Total: | 375,871,965 | 86.57 |

Notes:

%: Based on 434,126,661 shares (excluding shares held as treasury shares) as at 20 July 2015

Treasury Shares as at 20 July 2015 – 12,923,000 shares

STATISTICS OF

As at 20 July 2015

Rule 723 Compliance

Based on the information available to the Company as at 20 July 2015, approximately 22.26% of the issued ordinary shares (excluding treasury shares) of the Company was held by the public and hence it is in compliance with Rule 723 of the Listing Manual of the SGX-ST.

Substantial Shareholders

| Name of Shareholders | Direct Interest | | Deemed Interest | |
|--|--------------------|-------|--------------------|------|
| | No. of shares held | % | No. of shares held | % |
| Tan Tin Yeow ⁽¹⁾ | 179,430,001 | 41.33 | | |
| Credence Capital Fund II (Cayman) Limited ⁽²⁾ | 83,668,075 | 19.27 | | |
| Tan Tum Beng | 34,857,976 | 8.03 | - | _ |
| Tan Guat Lian ⁽¹⁾ | 26,278,977 | 6.05 | 90,000 | 0.02 |

Notes:

- (1) Mr. Tan Tin Yeow and Ms. Tan Guat Lian together with Mr. Tan Seng Hee had on 29 June 2010 entered into a deed of undertaking ("Deed of Undertaking") whereby each of them agreed to first offer any Shares which he/she would like to sell (the "Selling Party") to the other parties in equal proportions (as nearly as possible). In the event the other parties decline or is deemed to decline the offer, the Selling Party shall be entitled to sell the Shares to any third party at a price which is not lower than the price offered to the other parties, subject to the terms and conditions set out in the Deed of Undertaking. As at 20 July 2015, Mr. Tan Seng Hee has an interest in 11,257,001 Shares in the Company representing approximately 2.59% of the total issued share capital (excluding any treasury shares held by the Company).
- (2) Credence Capital Fund II (Cayman) Limited has subscribed for 36,049,027 new ordinary shares ("New Shares") in the Company on 20 May 2013 and exercised its call option to purchase an aggregate total of 47,619,048 ordinary shares in the Company at the completion of the subscription of New Shares from its substantial shareholders, namely Mr. Tan Tum Beng, Mr. Tan Seng Hee and Ms. Tan Guat Lian. As at 20 July 2015, Credence Capital Fund II (Cayman) Limited now holds approximately 19.27% of the total issued ordinary shares of the Company.

Treasury Shares

As at 20 July 2015, the Company held 12,923,000 treasury shares, representing 2.89% of the total issued ordinary shares.

NOTICE OF ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING

NOTICE IS HEREBY GIVEN that the Annual General Meeting of XMH Holdings Ltd. ("the Company") will be held at Warren Golf & Country Club, 81 Choa Chu Kang Way, Singapore 688263 on Friday, 28 August 2015 at 10.00 a.m. for the following purposes:

AS ORDINARY BUSINESS

- 1.To receive and adopt the Audited Financial Statements of the Company for the financial year ended 30 April
2015 together with the Directors' Report and the Auditors' Report thereon.(Resolution 1)
- 2. To declare a first and final dividend (tax exempt one-tier) of 0.8 cents per ordinary share for the financial year ended 30 April 2015. (2014: 1.20 cents per ordinary share) (Resolution 2)
- 3. To approve the payment of Directors' fees of S\$167,000 for the financial year ended 30 April 2015 (2014: S\$167,000). (Resolution 3)
- 4. To re-elect the following Directors of the Company retiring pursuant to Article 89 of the Articles of Association of the Company:

Mr. Tan Tin Yeow Mr. Ng Sey Ming (Resolution 4) (Resolution 5)

[See Explanatory Note (i)]

To re-appoint of Mr. Hong Pian Tee, a Director of the Company who is over 70 years of age, retiring pursuant to Section 153(6) of the Companies Act, Chapter 50, to hold office from the date of this Annual General Meeting ("AGM") until the next AGM of the Company. (Resolution 6)

[See Explanatory Note (ii)]

- To re-appoint Messrs Ernst & Young LLP as the Auditors of the Company and to authorise the Directors of the Company to fix their remuneration. (Resolution 7)
- 7. To transact any other ordinary business which may properly be transacted at an AGM.

AS SPECIAL BUSINESS

To consider and if thought fit, to pass the following resolutions as Ordinary Resolutions, with or without any modifications:

8. Authority to allot and issue shares in the capital of the Company pursuant to Section 161 of the Companies Act, Chapter 50 and Rule 806 of the Listing Manual of the Singapore Exchange Securities Trading Limited

That pursuant to Section 161 of the Companies Act, Chapter 50 and Rule 806 of the Listing Manual of the Singapore Exchange Securities Trading Limited ("**SGX-ST**"), the Directors of the Company be authorised and empowered to:

(a) (i) issue shares in the Company ("**shares**") whether by way of rights, bonus or otherwise; and/or

NOTICE OF ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING

(ii) make or grant offers, agreements or options (collectively, "Instruments") that might or would require shares to be issued, including but not limited to the creation and issue of (as well as adjustments to) options, warrants, debentures or other instruments convertible into shares,

at any time and upon such terms and conditions and for such purposes and to such persons as the Directors of the Company may in their absolute discretion deem fit; and

(b) (notwithstanding the authority conferred by this Resolution may have ceased to be in force) issue shares in pursuance of any Instrument made or granted by the Directors of the Company while this Resolution was in force,

(the "Share Issue Mandate")

provided that:

XMH HOLDINGS LTD.

- (1) the aggregate number of shares (including shares to be issued in pursuance of the Instruments, made or granted pursuant to this Resolution) and Instruments to be issued pursuant to this Resolution shall not exceed fifty per centum (50%) of the total number of issued shares (excluding treasury shares) in the capital of the Company (as calculated in accordance with sub-paragraph (2) below), of which the aggregate number of shares and Instruments to be issued other than on a *pro rata* basis to existing shareholders of the Company shall not exceed twenty per centum (20%) of the total number of issued shares (excluding treasury shares) in the capital of the Company shall not exceed twenty per centum (20%) of the total number of issued shares (excluding treasury shares) in the capital of the Company (as calculated in accordance with sub-paragraph (2) below);
- (2) (subject to such calculation as may be prescribed by the SGX-ST) for the purpose of determining the aggregate number of shares and Instruments that may be issued under sub-paragraph (1) above, the total number of issued shares and Instruments shall be based on the number of issued shares (excluding treasury shares) in the capital of the Company at the time of the passing of this Resolution, after adjusting for:
 - (a) new shares arising from the conversion or exercise of the Instruments or any convertible securities;
 - (b) new shares arising from exercising share options or vesting of share awards outstanding or subsisting at the time of the passing of this Resolution; and
 - (c) any subsequent consolidation or subdivision of shares;
- (3) in exercising the Share Issue Mandate conferred by this Resolution, the Company shall comply with the provisions of the Listing Manual of the SGX-ST for the time being in force (unless such compliance has been waived by the SGX-ST) and the Articles of Association of the Company; and
- (4) unless revoked or varied by the Company in a general meeting, the Share Issue Mandate shall continue in force (i) until the conclusion of the next AGM of the Company or the date by which the next AGM of the Company is required by law to be held, whichever is earlier or (ii) in the case of shares to be issued in pursuance of the Instruments, made or granted pursuant to this Resolution, until the issuance of such shares in accordance with the terms of the Instruments.

NOTICE OF ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING

9. Authority to issue shares under the XMH Share Option Scheme

That pursuant to Section 161 of the Companies Act, Chapter 50, the Directors of the Company be authorised and empowered to offer and grant share options under the XMH Share Option Scheme (the "**Scheme**") and to issue from time to time such number of shares in the capital of the Company as may be required to be issued pursuant to the exercise of share options granted by the Company under the Scheme, whether granted during the subsistence of this authority or otherwise, provided always that the aggregate number of additional ordinary shares to be issued pursuant to the Scheme shall not exceed fifteen per centum (15%) of the total number of issued shares (excluding treasury shares) in the capital of the Company from time to time and that such authority shall, unless revoked or varied by the Company in a general meeting, continue in force until the conclusion of the next AGM of the Company or the date by which the next AGM of the Company is required by law to be held, whichever is earlier.

[See Explanatory Note (iv)]

(Resolution 9)

By Order of the Board

Mr. Tan Tin Yeow Chairman and CEO Singapore, 13 August 2015

Explanatory Notes:

XMH HOLDINGS LTD.

- (i) Mr. Tan Tin Yeow will upon re-election as a Director of the Company, remain as the Chairman and CEO and a member of the Nominating Committee. Mr. Ng Sey Ming will, upon re-election as a Director of the Company, remain as the Chairman of the Remuneration Committee, a member of the Audit Committee and Nominating Committee and will be considered independent for the purpose of Rule 704(8) of the Listing Manual of the SGX-ST.
- (ii) Mr. Hong Pian Tee will, upon re-appointment as a Director of the Company, remain as the Chairman of the Audit Committee, a member of the Nominating Committee and Remuneration Committee and will be considered independent for the purpose of Rule 704(8) of the Listing Manual of the SGX-ST.
- (iii) Resolution 8 above, if passed, will empower the Directors of the Company from the date of this AGM until the date of the next AGM of the Company, or the date by which the next AGM of the Company is required by law to be held or such authority is varied or revoked by the Company in a general meeting, whichever is the earlier, to issue shares, make or grant instruments convertible into shares and to issue shares pursuant to such instruments, up to a number not exceeding, in total, fifty per centum (50%) of the total number of issued shares (excluding treasury shares) in the capital of the Company, of which up to twenty per centum (20%) may be issued other than on a *pro rata* basis to existing shareholders of the Company.

For determining the aggregate number of shares that may be issued, the percentage of issued shares in the capital of the Company will be calculated based on the total number of issued shares (excluding treasury shares) in the capital of the Company at the time this Resolution is passed after adjusting for new shares arising from the conversion or exercise of the Instruments or any convertible securities, the exercise of share options or the vesting of share awards outstanding or subsisting at the time when this Resolution is passed and any subsequent consolidation or subdivision of shares.

(iv) Resolution 9 above, if passed, will empower the Directors of the Company, from the date of this AGM until the next AGM of the Company, or the date by which the next AGM of the Company is required by law to be held or such authority is varied or revoked by the Company in a general meeting, whichever is the earlier, to issue shares in the Company pursuant to the exercise of options granted or to be granted under the Scheme (for the entire duration of the Scheme) provided that the aggregate additional shares to be issued pursuant to the Scheme do not exceed fifteen per centum (15%) of the total number of issued shares (excluding treasury shares) in the capital of the Company from time to time.

Notes:

- 1. A Member entitled to attend and vote at the Annual General Meeting (the "Meeting") is entitled to appoint not more than two proxies to attend and vote in his/her stead. A proxy need not be a Member of the Company.
- 2. Where a member of the Company appoint two proxies, he shall specify the proportion of his shareholding to be represented by each proxy in the instrument appointing the proxies.
- 3. If the member is a corporation, the instrument appointing the proxy must be executed under seal or the hand of its duly authorised officer or attorney.
- 4. The instrument appointing a proxy must be deposited at the Registered Office of the Company at 44, Sungei Kadut Avenue Singapore 729667 not less than forty-eight (48) hours before the time appointed for holding the Meeting.

Personal Data Privacy

Where a member of the Company submits an instrument appointing a proxy(ies) and/or representative(s) to attend, speak and vote at the Annual General Meeting and/or any adjournment thereof, a member of the Company (i) consents to the collection, use and disclosure of the member's personal data by the Company (or its agents) for the purpose of the processing and administration by the Company (or its agents) of proxies and representatives appointed for the Annual General Meeting (including any adjournment thereof) and the preparation and compilation of the attendance lists, proxy lists, minutes and other documents relating to the Annual General Meeting (including any adjournment thereof), and in order for the Company (or its agents) to comply with any applicable laws, listing rules, regulations and/or guidelines (collectively, the "Purposes"), (ii) warrants that where the member discloses the personal data of the member's proxy(ies) and/or representative(s) for the collection, use and disclosure by the Company (or its agents) of the personal data of such proxy(ies) and/or representative(s) for the Purposes, and (iii) agrees that the member will indemnify the Company in respect of any penalties, liabilities, claims, demands, losses and damages as a result of the member's breach of warranty.

XMH HOLDINGS LTD.

(Company Registration No. 201010562M) (Incorporated In the Republic of Singapore)

PROXY FORM

I/We, _____

(Please see notes overleaf before completing this Form)

IMPORTANT:

- For investors who have used their CPF monies to buy XMH Holdings Ltd.'s shares, this Report is forwarded to them at the request of the CPF Approved Nominees and is sent solely FOR INFORMATION ONLY.
- 2. This Proxy Form is not valid for use by CPF investors and shall be ineffective for all intents and purposes if used or purported to be used by them.
- 3. CPF investors who wish to attend the Meeting as an observer must submit their requests through their CPF Approved Nominees within the time frame specified. If they also wish to vote, they must submit their voting instructions to the CPF Approved Nominees within the time frame specified to enable them to vote on their behalf.

(Name)

(Address)

of

being *a member/members of XMH HOLDINGS LTD. (the "Company"), hereby appoint:

| Name | NRIC/Passport No. | Proportion of shareholdings to be represented by proxy (%) |
|---------|-------------------|--|
| Address | | |

*and/or (delete as appropriate)

| Name | NRIC/Passport No. | Proportion of shareholdings to be represented by proxy (%) |
|---------|-------------------|--|
| Address | | |

or failing him/her/them, the Chairman of the meeting as my/our proxy/our proxies to vote for me/us on my/our behalf and, if necessary to demand a poll, at the Annual General Meeting of the Company (the "**Meeting**") to be held at Warren Golf & Country Club, 81 Choa Chu Kang Way, Singapore 688263 on Friday, 28 August 2015 at 10.00 a.m. and at any adjournment thereof. I/We direct my/our proxy/proxies to vote for or against the Resolutions to be proposed at the Meeting as indicated hereunder. If no specific direction as to voting is given, the proxy/ proxies will vote or abstain from voting at his/their discretion, as he/they will on any matter arising at the Meeting.

(Please indicate your vote "For" or "Against" with a tick [$\sqrt{$] within the box provided.)

| AS ORDINARY BUSINESS: | | For | Against |
|-----------------------|--|-----|----------|
| 1 | Directors' Report and Audited Account of the Company for the financial year ended 30 April 2015 together with the Auditors' Report thereon | | |
| 2 | Declaration a first and final dividend (tax exempt one-tier) | | |
| 3 | Approval of Directors' fees amounting to S\$167,000 for the financial year ended 30 April 2015 | | |
| 4 | Re-election of Mr. Tan Tin Yeow as a Director | | |
| 5 | Re-election of Mr. Ng Sey Ming as a Director | | |
| 6 | Re-appointment of Mr. Hong Pian Tee as a Director pursuant to Section 153(6) of the Companies Act, Chapter 50 | | |
| 7 | Re-appointment of Messrs Ernst & Young LLP as Auditors and to authorise the Directors of the Company to fix their remuneration | | |
| AS S | SPECIAL BUSINESS: | | <u>`</u> |
| 8 | Authority to allot and issue new shares | | |
| 9 | Authority to allot and issue shares under the XMH Share Option Scheme | | |

Dated this _____ day of _____ 2015

Total number of Shares in:No. of Shares(a)CDP Register(b)Register of Members

Signature of Shareholder(s)

or, Common Seal of Corporate Shareholder

* Delete where inapplicable

A

IMPORTANT: PLEASE READ NOTES OVERLEAF

Notes:

- 1. Please insert the total number of Shares held by you. If you have Shares entered against your name in the Depository Register (as defined in Section 130A of the Companies Act, Chapter 50 of Singapore), you should insert that number of Shares. If you have Shares registered in your name in the Register of Members, you should insert that number of Shares. If you have Shares registered in your name in the Register of Members, you should insert that number of Shares. If you have Shares entered against your name in the Depository Register and Shares registered in your name in the Register of Members, you should insert the aggregate number of Shares entered against your name in the Depository Register and registered in your name in the Register of Members. If no number is inserted, the instrument appointing a proxy or proxies shall be deemed to relate to all the Shares held by you.
- 2. A member of the Company entitled to attend and vote at a meeting of the Company is entitled to appoint not more than two proxies to attend and vote in his/her stead. A proxy need not be a member of the Company.
- 3. Where a member appoints two proxies, the appointments shall be invalid unless he/she specifies the proportion of his/her shareholding (expressed as a percentage of the whole) to be represented by each proxy.
- 4. Completion and return of this instrument appointing a proxy shall not preclude a member from attending and voting at the Meeting. Any appointment of a proxy or proxies shall be deemed to be revoked if a member attends the meeting in person, and in such event, the Company reserves the right to refuse to admit any person or persons appointed under the instrument of proxy to the Meeting.
- 5. The instrument appointing a proxy or proxies must be deposited at the registered office of the Company at 44, Sungei Kadut Avenue Singapore 729667 not less than forty-eight (48) hours before the time appointed for the Meeting.
- 6. The instrument appointing a proxy or proxies must be under the hand of the appointor or of his attorney duly authorised in writing. Where the instrument appointing a proxy or proxies is executed by a corporation, it must be executed either under its seal or under the hand of an officer or attorney duly authorised. Where the instrument appointing a proxy or proxies is executed by an attorney on behalf of the appointor, the letter or power of attorney or a duly certified copy thereof must be lodged with the instrument.
- 7. A corporation which is a member may authorise by resolution of its directors or other governing body such person as it thinks fit to act as its representative at the Meeting, in accordance with Section 179 of the Companies Act, Chapter 50 of Singapore.

General:

The Company shall be entitled to reject the instrument appointing a proxy or proxies if it is incomplete, improperly completed or illegible, or where the true intentions of the appointor are not ascertainable from the instructions of the appointor specified in the instrument appointing a proxy or proxies. In addition, in the case of Shares entered in the Depository Register, the Company may reject any instrument appointing a proxy or proxies lodged if the member, being the appointor, is not shown to have Shares entered against his name in the Depository Register as at forty-eight (48) hours before the time appointed for holding the Meeting, as certified by The Central Depository (Pte) Limited to the Company.

Personal Data Privacy:

By submitting an instrument appointing a proxy(ies) and/or representative(s), the member accepts and agrees to the personal data privacy terms set out in the Notice of Annual General Meeting dated 13 August 2015.







XMH HOLDINGS LTD. 44 Sungei Kadut Avenue Singapore 729667